

# STUDENT HANDBOOK



# **Sheridan School Board**

Jody Spann, President \* Michael Mosley, Vice-President \* Jeff Lisenbey, Secretary

Byron Hicks \* Bryce Lunday \* Gart Pitts \* Beverly Wells

# **Sheridan School District Central Office Administration**

Superintendent Jerrod Williams

Assistant Superintendent (Personnel/Student Services) Doug West

Assistant Superintendent (Curriculum/Professional Development) Bridget Chitwood

Chief Financial Officer Rita Guess

Director of Federal Programs & Testing & Compliance

Director of Special Services

Director of Administrative Services

Susan Ridings

Debbie Jones

Mickey Siler

Director of Athletics Matt Scarbrough

Food Services Director TBA

Gifted/Talented & Advanced Placement Coordinator

Communications Coordinator/Public Relations

Technology Coordinator

School Resource Officer

Calvin Hudson

School Resource Officer

Saundra McCool

School Resource Officer

Danny Clark

400 N Rock St, Sheridan AR 72150: (870)942-3135: <a href="www.sheridanschools.org">www.sheridanschools.org</a> Email: Any Sheridan School District employee may be contacted by email using an address consisting of the employee's first and last name followed by @sheridanschools.org. Ex: <a href="mailto:johndoe@sheridanschools.org">johndoe@sheridanschools.org</a>

#### SHERIDAN SCHOOL DISTRICT CAMPUSES, PERSONNEL, and MISSION STATEMENTS

**Sheridan Elementary School** 

707 Ridge Dr.

Sheridan, AR 72150 Phone: (870) 942-3131 Fax: (870) 942-7477

Lindsey Bohler, Principal Beverly Long, Assistant Principal Melissa Brown, Counselor Shelley Davis, Nurse

Educating for Success by providing a quality education, using resources through best practices, collaborating with teachers, parents, and community members, and ensuring a safe and supportive environment.

**Sheridan Intermediate School** 

708 Ridge Dr.

Sheridan, AR 72150 Phone: (870) 942-7488 (870) 942-3190

Annette Neely, Principal Teresa Knight, Assistant Principal Barbie Hornaday, Counselor Terry Martin, Counselor Tracy Pratt, Nurse

Sheridan Intermediate School will provide a safe, positive learning environment that equips students with the necessary skills to excel as productive citizens in an ever-changing global society.

**East End Elementary School** 

21801 Arch St.

Little Rock, AR 72206 Phone: (501) 888-4264 (501) 888-4275 Fax:

Vickie Easley, Principal Alisa Gray, Dean of Students Lindsey Phillips, Counselor Janet Stockton, Nurse

East End Elementary School will engage students in a community of learning where they will be empowered to reach their fullest potential by developing their own unique strengths in a safe and caring environment.

East End Intermediate School

5205 Sawmill Rd. Little Rock, AR 72206 Phone: (501) 888-1477

(501) 888-8937

Sarah Hogg, Principal

Jayme Claassen, Assistant Principal Autumn Jones, Counselor Cindy Goodnight, Nurse

The mission of East End Intermediate School is to: Encourage Success, Engage in Learning, and Inspire Greatness.

**Sheridan Junior High School** 

500 N. Rock St. Sheridan, AR 72150 Phone: (870) 942-3813

Fax: (870) 942-3034 Jason Burks, Principal

Angela Douglass, Assistant Principal Lynn Cardin, Assistant Principal Terry Martin, Counselor Misty VanDam, Counselor Amy Waddle, Counselor Kristi Gibbs, Nurse

Our mission at Sheridan Junior High is to create life-long learners who are responsible, productive members of the world around them.

Sheridan High School

700 W. Vine St. Sheridan, AR 72150 Phone: (870) 942-3137 Fax: (870) 942-7546 Rodney Williams, Principal Terri Bone, Assistant Principal Nick Soapes, Assistant Principal Wendy Sites, Counselor Vicki Strong, Counselor Lindsey Fortin, Counselor

Nikki Allen, Nurse

Our mission at Sheridan High School is to empower students to become lifelong learners through a variety of instructional and communitycentered experiences that maintain high expectations while incorporating self-motivation and accountability.

**Alternative Learning Campus** 

510 W. Church St. Sheridan, AR 72150 Phone: (870) 942-9861

(870) 942-4801 Fax:

Debbie Jones, Director Margie Parker, Special Ed Supervisor Dee Creed, Assistant Principal

Provide students an alternative rigorous educational environment, where specific needs are met through positive character development and individual instruction, enabling them to become self-sufficient, contributing citizens in the community.

# PHILOSOPHY OF EDUCATION

The Sheridan School District is concerned with the social, moral, and ethical values of the children of this community as well as their curricular education. Teaching and learning, administration and supervision, school facilities, all of these are directed at one common goal – to help the growing generations become thinking, feeling, and creative individuals.

No two persons are the same in ideals, goals, and aspirations. With this statement in mind, the diversified education of all youth is one part of the primary goal of this educational system. To provide a place for this work must not be overlooked. This must be a place for learning and development that will aid or enable youth to adjust to the ever-changing aspects of life and to prepare them for the many and varied occupations and positions they will experience.

To effectively participate in American democracy demands much from its citizens. They must be informed, intelligent people who can recognize the faults of their government and correct those faults through their basic rights. It is also a part of the primary goal of this system to show democracy and its workings in action, thereby making a better citizenry who can strengthen the ideals of democracy while constantly being a part of it.

No plan is perfect. The philosophy of this educational system cannot remain static and unchanging forever. But, as time changes, all things must change.

# **NON-DISCRIMINATORY POLICY**

The Sheridan School District is committed to the principle of equal opportunity in education. The District does not discriminate against individuals on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, religion, disability, age, veteran status or socioeconomic status in the administration of its educational policies, admissions policies, and other District administered programs and activities.

# **DISTRICT CALENDAR 2016-17**

Window for Kindergarten Screening	August 15-September 23
Professional Development (non-student days)	August 8-11
First Day for Students	August 15
Labor Day Holiday – No School	September 5
Full Day of School: Parent/Teacher Conferences 4:00 – 7:00 p.m. Interim Reports distributed at conferences.	September 19 & 22
No School (Make-Up Day if Needed)	September 23
End of 1st Nine Weeks	October 12
Report Cards Issued	October 20
Interim Reports Go Home	November 11
Thanksgiving Holiday – No School	November 21-25
Semester Tests (Grade 9-12)	December 14-16
End of 2nd Nine Weeks & First Semester (41/42/83)	December 16
Semester Break – No School	December 19– January 1
Students Return to School	January 2
Report Cards Issued	January 5
Professional Development Day (NO STUDENTS)	January 16
Window for ELPA2 Assessment for LEP K-12	January 30-March 10
Full Day of School: Parent/Teacher Conferences 4:00 – 7:00 p.m. Interim Reports distributed at conferences.	February 13 & 16
No School (Make-Up Day If Needed)	February 17
Window for ACT Grade 11	February 28-March 14
SHS CAP Conferences	TBA
End of 3rd Nine Weeks (48 days) & Alternate Portfolios Due	March 10
Report Cards Issued	March 16
Spring Break – No School	March 20-24
Window for ACT Aspire (Grades 3-10)	April 10-May 12
Interim Reports Go Home	April 21
No School (Make-Up Days If Needed)	April 14 & 17
AP Exam	May 1-5; May 8-12
Semester Tests (Grades 9-12)	May 23-25
End of 4th Quarter & Second Semester (48/47/95 days) LAST STUDENT DAY	May 25
Graduation	May 26
Make-Up Day If Needed	May 26
Memorial Day Holiday	May 29

Note: According to Act 1469, days unavoidably lost due to exceptional or emergency circumstances (i.e. inclement weather, contagious disease outbreak, or other acts of God) will be made up following the last day of the school year.

Approved by Sheridan Board of Education, 01/11/16

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

SECTION I – GENERAL INFORMATION	2
Administration/District Personnel	
Asbestos Notice	23
Custody Information	12-13
District Calendar	
District Campuses & Personnel	3
District Website (8.7)	9-10
Home Access Center	12
Homeless Students	16-17
Late Arrival at School	22
Library/Media Center Materials	18-21
Non-Discriminatory Policy	4
Parent Needs and Resolutions	
Parental Involvement Policy	13-14
Period of Silence	
Philosophy of Education	4
Pledge of Allegiance	23
Residence Requirements (7.0)	15-16
School Day Schedules	21-22
SSD-Alert.	11
Student Handbooks	8
Twitter and Facebook	11
SECTION II – STUDENT PROCEDURES AND POLICIES	25
Admissions (7.1)	26-28
Assignment of Students to Classes (7.8)	
Age Criteria for Prom	49
Car Rider Procedures	
Cars	35
Change of Information	33
Check Out From School	33-34
Class Parties	50
Closed Campus	34
Conflicting Programs	
Deliveries	36
Driver's Test	34
Drug Testing Policy (7.33)	
Emergency Situations/Drills	51-52
Extracurricular Activity Eligibility for Home Schooled Students	48-49
Field Trips	
Foreign Exchange Student Residency	
Hall Passes	35
Insurance	52
Internet Safety and Electronic Device	39-40
Library Media Center	
Lost and Found	
Mass Media	50
Physical Education Excuses	
Physical Education Excuses	49

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Solicitations by Students	
Student Council	
Student Electronic Device and Internet Use Agreement	
Student Initiated Organizations	
Student Records	
Telephone Calls	
Textbooks and Equipment	
Travel	
Video Surveillance Policy	
Visitors	
SECTION III – ATTENDANCE	55
Attendance Policy (7.6)	56-58
Bereavement Day	60
Compulsory Attendance Requirements (8.8)	59
Junior and Senior Day for Post-Secondary School Visit	
Legal Transfer (Non-Resident Enrollment) (7.2)	
School Choice (7.3)	
Transfers and Withdrawals (7.4)	
Withdrawal From School	
SECTION IV. A CADEMIC INFORMATION	C A
SECTION IV – ACADEMIC INFORMATION	
Advanced Placement Courses	
Concurrent Credit	
Elementary and Intermediate Promotion and Retention Policy (6.31)	
Exemption From Semester Tests	
Grading	
Graduation Participation	
Graduation Requirements	
Guidelines for Requesting Make-Up Work	
Honor Graduates	
Homework	
National Honor Society (10-12 grade)	
Promotion/Retention Policy	65
- P	70
Scholarships	
Secondary Promotion/Retention/Course Credit (6.32)	
Semester Grades	
Semester Test Make-Up	72
Services for Advanced Students	
Smart Core Curriculum and Graduation Requirements	77
Student Athletes	83
SECTION V – STUDENT BEHAVIOR and DISCIPLINE POLICIES	85
Behavior Not Covered In the Student Handbook	89

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Cafeteria Rules	113-114
Consequences for Misbehavior	113
Discipline	89-93
Discipline Policies (7.11)	86-87
Dress Code	101-102
Drug Dog	114
Expected Student Behavior	87-89
Learning Center Program	116
School Resource Officers	114
Search and Seizure	
Second Chance Program	115-116
050TION VI - 0455TV 11541 TH AND WELL NEGO DOLLOISO AND	DD005DUD50 447
SECTION VI – SAFETY, HEALTH AND WELLNESS POLICIES AND	
Breakfast and Lunch	
Cafeteria Menu Substitutions	
EZSchoolPay	
Free and Reduced Lunches	
Guidance Services	
Health Policies	
Meal Prices	
School District Medication Guidelines	
Transportation Policies	120-121
Section VII - FORMS TO BE RETURNED	127
Parent/Guardian-Student Document Verification Form	
Title I Student/Teacher/Parent Compact	
Ferpa Form	
негра ногт	
School Immunization Clinic	
Publicity and Photo Release	139

# **STUDENT HANDBOOKS**

The Sheridan School Board will consider student handbooks and their conduct code to be an extension of board policy and to carry such authority. In addition, it shall be the policy of the Sheridan School District that the most recently adopted version of the Student Handbook be incorporated by reference into the policies of this district.

In the event that there is a conflict between the student handbook and a general board policy or policies, the more recently adopted language will be considered binding and controlling on the matter provided the parent(s) of the student, or the student if 18 years of age or older have acknowledged receipt of the controlling language. This handbook is also available on our school district website, www.sheridanschools.org.

<sup>\*</sup>Numerals in parentheses after a heading reference Sheridan School Board Policy.

# **DISTRICT WEBSITE**

The Sheridan School District shall maintain a web page to provide information about its schools, students, and activities to the community. This policy is adopted to promote continuity between the different pages on the district web site by establishing guidelines for their construction and operation.

The Sheridan School District web site shall be used for educational purposes only. It shall not create either a public or a limited public forum. Any link from any page on the District's site may only be to another educational site. The web site shall not use "cookies" to collect or retain identifying information about visitors to its web site nor shall any such information be given to "third parties." Any data collected shall be used solely for the purpose of monitoring site activity to help the district improve the usefulness of the site to its visitors.

Each school's web page shall be under the supervision of the school's Web Master and the District's web site shall be under the supervision of the District's Web Master. They shall have the responsibility for ensuring that web pages meet appropriate levels of academic standards and are in compliance with these guidelines and any additional administrative regulations. To this end, the District and School Web Masters shall have the authority to review and edit any proposed changes to web pages to ensure their compliance with this policy. All such editing shall be viewpoint neutral.

District and school web pages shall also conform to the following guidelines.

- 1) All pages on the District's web site may contain advertising and links only to educational sources.
- 2) The District's home page shall contain links to existing individual school's web pages and the school home pages shall link back to the District's home page. The District's home page may also include links to educational extracurricular organization's web pages which shall also link back to the District's home page.
- 3) Photos along with the student's name shall only be posted on web pages after receiving written permission from the student or their parents if the student is under the age of 18.
- 4) Student media publications along with the student's name shall only be posted on web pages after receiving written permission from the student or their parents if the student is under the age of 18.
- 5) The District shall contract with a vendor to host the Sheridan District's web site in accordance with the requirements of this policy.

- 6) No web page on the District web site may contain public message boards or chat rooms.
- 7) All web pages on the District web site shall be constructed to download in a reasonable length of time.
- 8) The District's home page shall contain a link to a privacy policy notice which must be placed in a clear and prominent place and manner.
- 9) With the exception of students who may retain the copyright of material they have created that is displayed on a District web page, all materials displayed on the District web site are owned by Sheridan School District.
- 10) Included on the District's web site shall be:
  - a. Local and state revenue sources:
  - b. Administrator and teacher salary and benefit expenditure data;
  - c. District balances, including legal balances and building fund balances;
  - d. Minutes of regular and special meetings of the school board;
  - e. The district's budget for the ensuing year;
  - f. A financial breakdown of monthly expenditures of the district;
  - g. The salary schedule for all employees including extended contract and supplementary pay amounts;
  - h. Current contract information (not including social security numbers, telephone numbers, personal addresses or signatures) for all district employees;
  - i. The district's annual budget;
  - j. The annual statistical report of the district;
  - k. The district's personnel policies.

The information and data required in 10) above shall be the actual data for the previous two school-years and the projected data for the current school-year.

Legal References: A.C.A. § 6-11-129

20 U.S.C. § 1232 g

15 U.S.C. § 6501 (COPPA)

# **SSD-ALERT**

SSD-Alert, formerly known as Ed-Alert, is a service that allows parents, students, faculty/staff and community members to sign up to receive e-mails and/or text messages on school related information. SSD-Alert will automatically provide items of interest to the e-mail address of any subscriber.

A subscriber may opt-out of Ed-Alert or update account information at any time simply by revising the information at the site. To join SSD-Alert, go to the school district website at www.sheridanschools.org, and click on "SSD-Alert."

#### TWITTER AND FACEBOOK

The Sheridan School District manages Twitter and Facebook accounts in order to help keep parents and the community up to date with the latest news and events of the district.

The Sheridan School District currently manages a district-wide account for both Twitter and Facebook. Additionally, each individual school has its own Twitter account to share news and events.

Follow us on Twitter at the following addresses:

Sheridan School District: @SheridanSD37

East End Elementary: @SheridanEEE

East End Intermediate: @SheridanEEI

Sheridan Elementary: @SheridanSES

Sheridan Intermediate: @SISSheridan

Sheridan Junior High School: @SheridanJHS

Sheridan High School: @SheridanSHS

Like us on Facebook at <a href="https://m.facebook.com/sheridanSD37/">https://m.facebook.com/sheridanSD37/</a>.

# **HOME ACCESS CENTER**

Home Access Center (HAC) provides parents with the ability to access their student's school information over the internet. Through Home Access Center, parents can view a daily summary of their student's attendance, schedule, and classwork, along with interim progress, report card, and discipline.

To use HAC, go to the following URL: http://hac31.eschoolplus.k12/ar/us.

# **PARENT NEEDS and RESOLUTIONS**

When a parent has a concern or need related to school issues, it is expected that the student's classroom teacher will be contacted to assist in resolving the concern. At this point, the teacher will respond in a timely manner and may direct the parent to discuss the issue with the building principal if the concern is beyond his/her realm of responsibility. If a resolution is not reached in a conference with the building principal, the parent may then contact the Assistant Superintendent for Student Services for further support.

#### **CUSTODY INFORMATION**

For the child's protection, a copy of court-ordered custody agreements must be kept on file. It is important that the school be informed of any changes which may occur in custody agreements.

# **NON-CUSTODIAL INFORMATION**

It is the policy of the Sheridan School District that non-custodial parents shall be afforded maximum access to school records to keep the parent informed of the child's activities and progress.

Access to Records - All records maintained by the Sheridan School District on each student shall be open for access to any non-custodial parent, unless those records have been closed to that parent by a court order. The burden shall be on the custodial parent to provide a copy of such court order to the school district as soon as that order is rendered. Any non-custodial parent may make an appointment to view grade and attendance information. Copies of the records will be made at that time if requested by the non-custodial parent at the expense of the non-custodial parent.

<u>Presence of Non-Custodial Parent on School Campuses, and Access to Child</u> – A non-custodial parent may visit with the minor child during the school day for the purpose of having lunch with the child or attending special programs or extracurricular activities,

provided the child does not leave the campus with the non-custodial parent. Non-custodial parents may leave the school grounds with the minor child during the school day only if the non-custodial parent's court-ordered visitation schedule expressly permits such activity, or the custodial parent provides written permission for that purpose. Parents shall not use the campuses of the Sheridan School District for the point of exchange of children for visitation unless ordered by the court to do so. If a court order has been obtained which restricts the non-custodial parent's access to the minor child, it is the burden of the custodial parent to provide a copy of the court order to the principal of the school in which the child is enrolled.

#### PARENTAL INVOLVEMENT POLICY

The Sheridan School District understands the importance of involving parents and the community as a whole in promoting higher student achievement and general goodwill between the district and those it serves. Therefore, the district shall strive to develop and maintain the capacity for meaningful and productive parental and community involvement that will result in partnerships that are mutually beneficial to the school, students, parents, and the community. The district will provide the coordination, technical assistance, and other support necessary to assist participating schools in the planning and implementing of effective parental involvement activities to improve student academic achievement and school performance. To achieve such ends, the district shall work to:

- 1. Involve parents and the community as partners in joint collaboration, development, decision making, and review of the parental involvement policy, as well as Title I funding and programs associated with parental involvement, and other long range goals of the district. Parent recommendations will be solicited through parent comments, surveys, meetings, etc. The parent involvement policy, which describes the means for carrying out the policy requirements, will be distributed to parents.
  - Each Title I school will convene an annual meeting, at a convenient time, to which all parents of participating children will be invited and encouraged to attend. Parents will be informed of their school's participation in Title I, the requirements of the program, and the right of the parents to be involved.
  - Each Title I school will jointly develop with parents of Title I served children a school-parent compact.
- 2. Give support for schools in the district to develop policies and programs that will promote parental involvement while taking into consideration cultural diversity.

- 3. Provide parental involvement strategies for public and private preschool programs including the HIPPY and Pre-K programs.
- 4. Provide strategies for encouraging parents on how to be partners in their child's education. Such strategies might incorporate developmentally-appropriate learning activities in the home (i.e. role play, ADE website tools, nutritional meal planning, etc.).
- 5. Coordinate and integrate parental involvement programs and activities by scheduling regular parental involvement meetings at which parents will be given a report on the state of the school and an overview of what students will be learning, including information concerning Title I programs, the forms of academic assessment used to measure student progress, and the proficiency levels students are expected to meet and how parents can assist in making a difference in their child's education.
- 6. Provide to parents a description and explanation of the curriculum in use at the school via curriculum brochures emphasizing learning goals and objectives.
- 7. Ensure that information related to school and parent programs is sent to parents to the extent practical in a language parents can understand.
- 8. Provide training at least annually for volunteers who assist in an instructional program.
- 9. Provide two hours of professional development opportunities for teachers concerning parental involvement.
- 10. Provide three hours of professional development opportunities for administrators concerning parental involvement.

This policy shall be adopted and implemented by each campus within the district. To ensure the continued improvement of the district's parental/community involvement program, the district will conduct an annual evaluation of the effectiveness of parental involvement policies. The evaluation will examine the policy's effect on promoting higher student achievement and participation and whether there are barriers to greater participation by parents which may include those who are economically disadvantaged or disabled, and parents who have limited English proficiency, limited literacy, or any racial or ethnic minority background. The evaluation shall be accomplished during an annual meeting of parents and other community members, certified and classified staff, and members of the administration

# **RESIDENCE REQUIREMENTS**

"Reside" means to be physically present and to maintain a permanent place of abode for an average of no fewer than four (4) calendar days and nights per week for a primary purpose other than school attendance.

"Resident" means a student whose parents, legal guardians, persons having legal, lawful control of the student under order of a court, or persons standing *in loco parentis* reside in the school district.

"Residential address" means the physical location where the student's parents, legal guardians, persons having legal, lawful control of the student under order of a court, or persons standing *in loco parentis* reside. A student may use the residential address of a legal guardian, person having legal, lawful control of the student under order of a court, or person standing *in loco parentis* only if the student resides at the same residential address and if the guardianship or other legal authority is not granted solely for educational needs or school attendance purposes.

- 1. The public schools of the Sheridan School District No. 37 shall be open and free through the completion of the secondary program to all persons from the age of five (5) and through twenty-one (21) years whose parents, legal guardians, or other persons having lawful control of the person under an order of a court reside within the district, and to all persons between those ages who have been legally transferred to the Sheridan School District for educational purposes.
- Any person eighteen (18) years of age or older may establish a residence separate and apart from his or her parents or guardians for school attendance purposes.
- 3. In order for a person under the age of eighteen (18) years to establish a residence for the purpose of attending the Sheridan District's schools separate and apart from his or her parents, guardians, or other persons having lawful control of him or her under an order of a court, the person must actually reside in the Sheridan School District for a primary purpose other than that of school attendance. However, a student previously enrolled in the district who is placed under the legal guardianship of a non-custodial parent living outside the district by a custodial parent on active military duty may continue to attend district schools.
- 4. All parents or guardians of enrollees must present proof of personal property assessment for the year in which they are enrolling, and must prove residence within the district through rent receipt or proof of purchase of housing within the district. When a student is homeless and unable to produce these documents, this requirement may be waived by the principal.

Under instances prescribed in A.C.A. § 6-18-203, a child or ward of an employee
of the district or of the Arkansas River Educational Cooperative to which the
district belongs may enroll in the district even though the employee and his/her
child or ward reside outside the district.

Legal References: A.C.A. § 6-18-202

A.C.A. § 6-18-203 A.C.A. § 6-27-102, 112

#### HOMELESS STUDENTS

The Sheridan School District will afford the same services and educational opportunities to homeless children as are afforded to non-homeless children. The Superintendent or his/her designee shall appoint an appropriate staff person to be the local educational liaison for homeless children and youth whose responsibilities shall include coordinating with the state educational liaison for homeless children and youth to ensure that homeless children are not stigmatized or segregated on the basis of their status as homeless and such other duties as are prescribed by law and this policy.

Notwithstanding residence requirements, homeless students living in the district are entitled to enroll in the district's school that non-homeless students who live in the same attendance area are eligible to attend.

If there is a question concerning the enrollment of a homeless child due to a conflict with residence or entrance requirements, the child shall be immediately admitted to the school in which enrollment is sought pending resolution of the dispute.

It is the responsibility of the District's local educational liaison for homeless children and youth to carry out the dispute resolution process.

The Sheridan School District shall act, according to the best interests of a homeless child and to the extent feasible do one of the following. (For the purposes of this policy "school of origin" means the school the child attended when permanently housed or the school in which the child was last enrolled.)

- Continue educating the child who becomes homeless between academic years or during an academic year in their school of origin for the duration of their homelessness;
- Continue educating the child in his/her school of origin who becomes permanently housed during an academic year for the remainder of the academic year; or

- Enroll the homeless child in the school appropriate for the attendance zone where the child lives.
- 4. If the Sheridan School District elects to enroll a homeless child in a school other than their school of origin and such action is against the wishes of the child's parent or guardian, the District shall provide the parent or guardian with a written explanation of their reason for so doing which shall include a statement of the parent/guardian's right to appeal.
- 5. In any instance where the child is unaccompanied by a parent or guardian, the District's local educational liaison for homeless children and youth shall assist the child in determining his/her place of enrollment. The Liaison shall provide the child with a notice of his/her right to appeal the enrollment decision.
- 6. The Sheridan School District shall be responsible for providing transportation for a homeless child, at the request of the parent or guardian (or in the case of an unaccompanied youth, the Liaison), to and from the child's school of origin.\*
- 7. For the purposes of this policy, students shall be considered homeless if they lack a fixed, regular, and adequate nighttime residence and:
  - a) Are sharing the housing of other persons due to loss of housing, economic hardship, or a similar reason; are living in motels, hotels, trailer parks, or camping grounds due to the lack of alternative adequate accommodations; are living in emergency or transitional shelters; are abandoned in hospitals; or are awaiting foster care placement;
  - b) Have a primary nighttime residence that is a public or private place not designed for or ordinarily used as a regular sleeping accommodation for human beings;
  - Are living in cars, parks, public spaces, abandoned buildings, substandard housing, bus or train stations, or similar settings; and includes
  - (d) Migratory children who are living in circumstances described in clauses (a) through (c).

```
Legal References: 42 U.S.C. § 11431 et seq. 42 U.S.C. § 11431 (2)
42 U.S.C. § 11432(g)(1)(H)(I) 42 U.S.C. § 11432 (g)(1)(J)(i), (ii), (iii), (iii)(II), (A)(ii)
42 U.S.C. § 11432 (g)(3)(A), (A)(i), (A)(i)(I), (A)(ii)(II), (A)(ii)
42 U.S.C. § 11432 (g)(3)(B)(i), (ii), (iii) 42 U.S.C. § 11432 (g)(3)(E)(i), (iii), (iii) 42 U.S.C. § 11432 (g)(3)(G)
42 U.S.C. § 11432 (g)(4) (A), (B), (C), (D), (E) 42 U.S.C. § 11434a
```

# **SELECTION OF LIBRARY/MEDIA CENTER MATERIALS**

The ultimate authority for the selection and retention of materials for the schools' media centers rests with the Sheridan School Board which shall serve as a final authority in resolving a challenge to any media center materials. The school library media specialists shall make the initial selections, including the requests and needs of the school and district staff. Materials selected shall be in accordance with the guidelines of this policy.

The purpose of the schools' library media centers is to supplement and enrich the curriculum and instruction offered by the Sheridan School District. Materials shall be available to challenge the different interests, learning styles, and reading levels of the school's students that will help them attain the district's educational goals.

#### Selection Criteria

The criteria used in the selection of media center materials shall be that the materials:

- A. Support and enhance the curricular and educational goals of the district;
- B. Are appropriate for the ages, learning styles, interests, and maturity of the schools' students, or parents in the case of parenting literature;
- C. Contribute to the examination of issues from varying points of view and help to broaden students understanding of their rights and responsibilities in our society;
- D. Help develop critical thinking skills;
- E. Are factually and/or historically accurate, in the case of non-fiction works and/or serve a pedagogical purpose;
- F. Have literary merit as perceived by the educational community;
- G. Are technically well produced, physically sound (to the extent appropriate), and represent a reasonably sound economic value.
- H. Have a high degree of potential user appeal including varied interests that reflect religious, ethnic and cultural backgrounds.

#### Retention and Continuous Evaluation

Media center materials shall be reviewed regularly to ensure the continued appropriateness of the center's collection to the school's curriculum and to maintain the collection in good repair. Those materials no longer meeting the selection criteria, have not been used for a long period of time, or are too worn to be economically repaired shall be withdrawn from the collection. A record of withdrawn media materials including the manner of their disposal shall be maintained for a period of three years.

#### Gifts

Gifts to the media centers shall be evaluated by the district's selection criteria to determine their appropriateness before they are placed in the media center

collection. Any items determined to be unacceptable shall be returned to the donor or disposed of at the discretion of the library media specialist.

# **CHALLENGE OF LIBRARY/MEDIA CENTER MATERIALS**

Any parent, district employee, or any other resident of the district may formally challenge the appropriateness of a media center selection by following the procedure outlined in this policy.

The challenged material shall remain available to students throughout the challenge process.

The following levels of action are:

#### Level One:

A. After a concern is brought to the library media specialist about library media materials, the principal responds to the contesting individual by sending an acknowledgement letter along with a copy of the Request for Reconsideration form and a copy of the Instructional Materials Selection Policy.

#### Level Two:

- A. The complainant may present a copy of the form to the principal and request a conference be held at a time of mutual convenience.
- B. Prior to the conference, the principal shall consult with the library media specialist regarding the contested material.
- C. In the conference, the principal and the library media specialist shall explain to the complainant the criteria used for the selection of the material and its relevancy to the educational program, as well as any other pertinent information in support of the use of the material. The complainant shall explain his/her reasons for objecting to the selected material.

#### Level Three:

- A. Following the conclusion of the meeting, the principal shall have five (5) working days to submit a summary of the concerns expressed by the individual and the principal's response to those concerns to the assistant superintendent for curriculum.
- B. If a review of the contested material is required, the principal shall chair the Reconsideration Committee by following the Checklist for Library Media Materials. The Reconsideration Committee will consist of the following individuals:

- 1) a representative from central administrative staff
- 2) a community member
- two certified staff members familiar with the subject matter of the material involved
- 4) one parent
- 5) a student, where appropriate
- C. The committee's decision will be submitted to the building principal on the Reconsideration Committee Report form.
- D. The principal will respond in writing to the complainant regarding the Reconsideration Committee's report.
- E. If the complainant is not satisfied with the committee's response, the individual may, after the five (5) working day period, request a meeting with the superintendent where the individual shall present the same Request for Reconsideration form previously presented to the principal.

#### Level Four:

- A. The superintendent shall explain to the complainant the criteria used for the selection of the material and its relevancy to the educational program as well as any other pertinent information in support of the use of the material.
- B. Following the conclusion of the meeting, the superintendent shall have five (5) working days to write a summary of the concerns expressed by the individual and the superintendent's response to those concerns.
- C. The superintendent shall create a file of his/her response along with a copy of the Reconsideration Committee's response and a copy of the complainant's Request for Reconsideration form (5.6 G).
- D. If, after meeting with the superintendent, the complainant is not satisfied with the superintendent's response regarding the appropriateness of the instructional or supplemental material, he/she may appeal the superintendent's decision to the Sheridan School Board.
- E. The superintendent shall present the complainant's Request for Reconsideration form to the Sheridan School Board at the next regularly scheduled meeting along with the written responses to the challenge. The Sheridan School Board may elect, if it so chooses, to hear brief verbal presentations from the parties involved in the challenge.

The Sheridan School Board shall decide at that meeting or their next regularly scheduled meeting whether to retain the material, limit the availability of the material, or

remove the material from the school. The Sheridan School Board's primary consideration in reaching its decision shall be the appropriateness of the material for its intended educational use.

# **SCHOOL DAY SCHEDULES**

# I. Elementary & Intermediate Schools:

Doors will open at 7:20 A.M. There is no supervision until 7:20 A.M. therefore; students should not arrive before this time.

Breakfast will be served from 7:20 A.M. – 7:50 A.M., except in cases of a late bus. Students eating breakfast will remain in the cafeteria or designated area until 7:45 A.M.

The school day's instruction will begin promptly at 8:00 A.M. Students entering the classroom after the 8:00 bell are considered tardy, and must be signed in at the office by a parent/guardian.

Being tardy to school for any reason is strongly discouraged. It is very hard on a child of any age to come into the classroom in the middle of a class or after instruction has been given. In addition, it is extremely disruptive to the classroom climate to have the instructional period interrupted by a tardy student. The following is a guideline for student absences and tardies:

Morning	Afternoon

Arriving between 8:00 A.M. and Leaving between 2:00 P.M. and 9:00 A.M. is a morning tardy. 3:00 P.M. is an afternoon tardy.

Arriving between 9:00 A.M. and Leaving before 2:00 P.M. is an 11:30 A.M. is a morning absence.

# II. Sheridan Junior High School (7-9):

Doors will open at 7:20 A.M. for breakfast. There is no supervision until 7:20 A.M.; therefore; students should not arrive before this time.

Breakfast will be served from 7:20 A.M. - 7:50 A.M., except in cases of a late bus. Students eating breakfast will remain in the cafeteria or designated area until 7:50 A.M.

The school day's instruction will begin promptly at 8:00 A.M. and goes through 3:10 P.M. Students entering the classroom after the 8:00 bell are considered tardy, and must be signed in at the office by a parent/guardian.

#### III. Sheridan High School (10-12) and ALE Campus:

Doors will open at 7:30 A.M. for breakfast. There is no supervision until 7:20 A.M.; therefore; students should not arrive before this time.

Breakfast will be served from 7:30 A.M. – 7:50 A.M., except in cases of a late bus. Students eating breakfast will remain in the cafeteria or designated area until 7:50 A.M.

The school day's instruction will begin promptly at 8:00 A.M. and goes through 3:10 P.M. Students entering the classroom after the 8:00 bell are considered tardy, and must sign in at the office.

A student that is more than 25 minutes late is absent from that period.

# LATE ARRIVAL AT THE SCHOOL

Any student arriving after the school day has begun must be checked in through the office by their parent or guardian. The student should give his/her name, reason for late arrival, and the check-in time. Tardies due to late arrivals on campus will be excused only when accompanied by official documentation.

#### **Tardies (Elementary & Intermediate)**

Students will be allowed two (2) tardies per semester; thereafter the following consequences will be enforced:

- A. On the fifth (5<sup>th</sup>) tardy a letter will be sent home.
- B. On the tenth (10<sup>th</sup>) tardy a FINS (Family in Need of Services) petition may be filed with the courts.

When emergencies make it necessary for a student to leave school early, the parent/guardian is required to sign the student out at the office. The student will be called to the office. Parents will not be allowed to go directly to the classroom. Only people listed on a student enrollment card will be allowed to pick up that student.

If a student is absent for less than 1 hour, he/she will be marked tardy. Students arriving on late buses will not be counted tardy.

<u>Note:</u> If you need to make a change in plans for how your child is to get home, please call the office before 2:00 P.M. Make sure your child knows before he/she leaves for school in the morning how he/she is to get home in the afternoon.

#### Tardies (SJHS, SHS)

A student that is more than 25 minutes late is absent from that period.

#### PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Pledge of Allegiance shall be recited during the first class period of each school day. Those students choosing to participate shall do so by facing the flag with their right hand over their heart, or in an appropriate salute if in uniform, while reciting the Pledge. Students choosing not to participate shall be quiet while either standing or sitting at their desks. Students shall not be compelled to recite the Pledge, but students who choose not to recite the Pledge shall not disrupt those students reciting the Pledge. Those students choosing not to recite the Pledge shall not be subject to any comments, retaliation, or disciplinary action.

#### PERIOD OF SILENCE

A public school in this state shall observe a one (1) minute period of silence at the beginning of school each school day. During the period of silence a student may, without interfering with or distracting another student: (1) Reflect; (2) Pray; or (3) Engage in a silent activity. A teacher or school employee in charge of a public school classroom, shall ensure that all students remain silent and do not interfere with or distract another student during the period of silence.

A.C.A. § 6-10-115

# **ASBESTOS NOTICE**

Pursuant to federal regulations, the Sheridan School District has conducted asbestos inspections and generated management plans that are on file for public inspection in the principals' offices and the maintenance office for the district.

The district has implemented an ongoing surveillance and inspection program for materials remaining in the district.

Legal reference: AHERA 40 CFR §763

This page left blank intentionally.

# SECTION II – STUDENT POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

# **ADMISSIONS**

- 1. The public schools of Sheridan School District No. 37 shall be open and free to all persons age five (5) inclusive through age twenty-one (21), who reside in the district.
- 2. Students may enter kindergarten if they will attain the age of five (5) on or before August 1 of the current year in which they are seeking initial enrollment. Any student who has been enrolled in a state-accredited or state-approved kindergarten program in another state for at least sixty (60) days, who will become five (5) years old during the year in which he/she is enrolled in kindergarten, and who meets the basic residency requirement for school attendance may be enrolled in kindergarten upon written request to the District.
- 3. Any child who will be six (6) years of age on or before October 1 of the current school year of enrollment and who has not completed a state-accredited kindergarten program shall be evaluated by the district and may be placed in the first grade if the results of the evaluation justify placement in the first grade and the child's parent or legal guardian agrees with placement in the first grade; otherwise the child shall be placed in kindergarten.
- 4. Any child may enter first grade in a Sheridan District school if the child will attain the age of six (6) years during the school year in which the child is seeking enrollment and the child has successfully completed a kindergarten program in a public school in Arkansas.
- 5. Any child who has been enrolled in the first grade in a state-accredited or state-approved elementary school in another state for a period of at least sixty (60) days, who will become age six (6) years during the school year in which he/she is enrolled in grade one (1), and who meets the basic residency requirements for school attendance may be enrolled in the first grade.
- 6. Students who move into the Sheridan School District from an accredited school shall be assigned to the same grade as they were attending in their previous school (mid-year transfers) or as they would have been assigned in their previous school. Home-schooled students shall be evaluated by the Sheridan School District to determine their appropriate grade placement.
  - a. State identified norm referenced achievement tests, computer based curriculum assessments and/or teacher made assessments may be instruments utilized to evaluate students.
  - b. Any homeschooled student who re-enters Sheridan High School must attend classes for at least nine (9) months immediately prior to graduation before the student can become eligible to receive a Sheridan High School diploma.

- 7. Proof of having concluded the previous grade in the last school attended will be required for admission to the next higher grade.
- 8. The district shall make no attempt to ascertain the immigration status, legal or illegal, of any student or his/her parent or legal guardian presenting for enrollment.
- 9. The parent, guardian, or other responsible person may furnish the child's social security number, or if they request, the district will assign the child a nine (9) digit number designated by the department of education.
- 10. A student must have a parent or guardian who is a resident of the Sheridan School District, or qualify under School Choice (Arkansas Public School Act of 1989; A.C.A. 6-18-206) before enrollment can begin.
- 11. In those cases where students are residing with district residents who are not their legal guardians, the residents will agree to serve as guardian(s) and will establish proof of residency under existing board policies.
- 12. All parents or guardians of enrollees must present proof of personal property assessment for the year in which they are enrolling, and must prove residence within the district through rent receipt or proof of purchase of housing within the district. When, a student is homeless and unable to produce these documents this requirement may be waived by the principal.
- 13. The parent, guardian, or other responsible person shall provide the district with one (1) of the following documents indicating the child's age:
  - a. A student's certified birth certificate:
  - b. A statement by the local registrar or a county recorder certifying the child's date of birth:
  - c. An attested baptismal certificate;
  - d. A passport;
  - e. An affidavit of the date and place of birth by the child's parent or guardian;
  - f. United States military identification: or
  - a. Previous school records.
- 14. The parent, guardian, or other responsible person shall indicate on school registration forms whether the child has been expelled from school in any other school district or is involved in an expulsion proceeding. Students, who are currently expelled from another school or under expulsion proceedings, will not be enrolled during the expulsion period.
- 15. The child shall be age appropriate immunized from poliomyelitis, diphtheria, tetanus, pertussis, red (rubella) measles, and other diseases as designated by the State Board of Health, or have an exemption issued by the Arkansas

Department of Health. Proof of immunization shall be by a certificate of a licensed physician or a public health department acknowledging the immunization. Exemptions are also possible on an annual basis for religious reasons from the Arkansas Department of Health. To continue such exemptions, they must be renewed at the beginning of each school year. A child enrolling in a district school and living in the household of a person on active military duty has 30 days to receive his/her initial required immunizations and 12 months to be up to date on the required immunizations for the student's age.

- 16. A resident child may enter kindergarten at the beginning of the term if he/she is five (5) years old on or before August 1 of the year of entrance. Proof of age and proof of all proper immunization will be required at all grade levels prior to final admission to the Sheridan Schools. The law of the State of Arkansas allows a provisional admittance of 30 days from the date of enrollment in order for the student to produce documentation of the required immunizations. If records from that school do not include satisfactory evidence of immunizations required by the State of Arkansas, the student will be suspended from school until an immunization program is started.
- 17. State identified norm-referenced achievement tests shall be one of the instruments utilized to evaluate students.
- 18. Any home school student who re-enters Sheridan High School must attend classes for at least nine (9) months immediately prior to graduation before the student can become eligible to receive a Sheridan High School diploma.
- 19. The Sheridan School District reserves the right to deny enrollment of any student who is currently expelled from another district until the time of the student's expulsion has expired.

Legal References: A.C.A. § 6-18-201 (c)

A.C.A. § 6-15-504 (f)

A.C.A. § 6-18-207

A.C.A. § 6-27-102, 105

A.C.A. § 6-18-208

A.C.A. § 9-27-103

A.C.A. § 6-18-702

Plyler v Doe 457 US 202,221 (1982)

A.C.A. § 6-15-504 (f)(g) State Board of Education Standards for Accreditation 12.05

# **ASSIGNMENT OF STUDENTS TO CLASSES**

Children from private or other public schools entered above grade one who are of regular age shall be assigned to grades after an evaluation of the transcript from the prior school district.

Students entering the Sheridan Schools from a school that is not accredited by the Arkansas Department of Education will be evaluated as follows:

#### Grades K-8

Principals will use all available information in making the grade placement decision. The principal may change the placement depending on the performance of the child. Students who return to school from a school not accredited by the Arkansas Department of Education or home school situation shall be assessed using a variety of measures and placed according to their ability and level of mastery.

#### Grades 9-12

Students in grades 9-12 attempting to transfer credits from a school not accredited by the Arkansas Department of Education or home school situation will be required to reach a sufficient level of mastery on tests, and other measures as selected by the district in the academic areas for which credit is desired prior to enrolling.

<u>Parents of multiple siblings</u> may request in writing that the school place the siblings in the same or separate classrooms.

- Not later than the 14<sup>th</sup> day before the 1<sup>st</sup> day of school.
- If siblings are assigned to the same grade level and school in pre-K through 6. (Act 906).

The school shall honor the parent's request:

- Unless it would require adding a class.
- After 30 days the school can change the requested placement (if proven to be disruptive). (Act 906).

# FOREIGN EXCHANGE STUDENT RESIDENCY

Foreign exchange students who live with persons residing in the Sheridan School District may attend Sheridan High School.

- 1. The following items and information are required BEFORE an exchange student will be evaluated for enrollment at SHS:
  - a. A satisfactory biography, including student profile, a translated high school transcript, a B average, and a language evaluation. This evaluation would be evidence of a good (not adequate) command of the English language by the student.
  - b. Proof of completion in the home country of United States 11<sup>th</sup> grade equivalency.
  - c. Proof of host parents' residency in the Sheridan School District.
  - d. The student must possess a J-1 Visa.

- 2. Sheridan High School will accept no more than a total of six (6) foreign exchange students at any one time with no more than two (2) from the same geographic area.
- 3. Only those students experiencing a foreign exchange program for the first time in the United States will be eligible for acceptance.
- 4. Sheridan High School will NOT accept students from foreign exchange programs that provide monetary compensation for host families.
- 5. Exchange students must follow the same rules and regulations and meet the same expectations as all other Sheridan High School students.
- Exchange students who enroll at Sheridan High School will be classified as juniors, NOT seniors, so that they may be placed in American History and American Literature.
- The exchange student will receive credit for the courses which he/she successfully completes, but is NOT eligible to graduate from SHS or participate in Sheridan High School commencement exercises.
- 8. The deadline for accepting Foreign Exchange Students is August 1.

#### **SCHEDULE CHANGES**

Once schedules have been approved, changes will be made only in the most extreme circumstances. This is due to the complexity of the scheduling process and the number of students involved.

# **STUDENT RECORDS**

Student records are defined to be all official records, files, and data directly related to children, including all material that is incorporated into each student's cumulative record folder which is intended for school use or to be available to parties outside the school or school system. The intent of this policy is to establish procedures for granting requests of parents for the access to their child's records, use of those data, and procedures for their transmittal within a time period of 45 days or sooner, if practical.

#### **ACCESS TO RECORDS:**

A. The parent or legal guardian of a student will have access to these records upon written request to the principal maintaining those records within this school system. If a student is 18 years old or older, only that student has the right to determine who outside the school system has access to his/her records.

- B. The parent, legal guardian, or student (if the student is 18 or over) will upon request to the principal maintaining those records have the data, and if a difference of opinion is noted, shall be permitted to file a letter in said cumulative folder stating their position. If further challenge is made to the record, the normal appeal procedures established by school policy will be followed.
- C. School personnel having access to those data are defined as any person or persons under contract with the district and directly involved in working toward either the affective or cognitive goals of the system.

#### RELEASE OF INFORMATION OUTSIDE THE SCHOOL SYSTEM:

- A. To release student records to other schools or school systems in which the student intends to enroll, the parents, legal guardian, or the student (if he/she is 18 or older) must be notified of the transfer and kinds of information being released. They will receive a copy of such information if it is requested in writing and shall have the opportunity to challenge that record as described above.
- B. Student data may be released to State Education and other government agencies only if the names of all identifying markers are removed to prevent the identification of individuals.
- C. To release student records to other persons or agencies, written consent shall be given by the parent, guardian, or the student if he/she is 18 or older. This consent form will state which records shall be released and the reason for the release. A copy of the student record being sent will be made available to the person signing the release forms if he/she desires.
- D. Student records will be furnished in compliance with judicial orders. All authorizations for release of information will be filed in the student's cumulative folder

# **TEXTBOOKS AND EQUIPMENT**

- A. Textbooks and materials, as well as technology equipment are public property and are loaned to students.
- B. Students are responsible for loss of textbooks, damage to textbooks, library books or damage/loss to other school property or materials.
- C. Unattended books Students are to keep textbooks, library books, or any school property issued to them in their possession. Books left unattended will be turned into the office. Students are to check in the office frequently for lost books.
- D. All lost books will be reimbursed at full price.

# STUDENTS RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

The Constitution of the United States, through the Bill of Rights and subsequent amendments, gives all persons certain rights, and the U. S. Supreme Court has declared that students do not shed those constitutional rights by walking through the

school door. Students are protected by the Constitution, and that responsibility for protection applies to boards of education as it does to other individuals and agencies. The state legislature gives school boards rule-making authority regarding student behavior, but such authority is balanced by the Constitution and the courts.

Students under the age of eighteen (18) shall not be questioned by any law enforcement authority, other than a school resource officer acting in the normal course and scope of his or her assigned duties, on public school property during regular school hours without the knowledge of the school's principal or designee. The principal or designee shall make a reasonable, good faith effort to notify the student's parent, legal guardian, or other person having lawful control of the student by court order, or person acting *in loco parentis* listed on the student enrollment forms, prior to a law enforcement officer being granted access to the student, or if a report is made to any law enforcement agency concerning student misconduct.

If a student has been taken into custody by law enforcement personnel during the school day or while under school supervision, the principal or designee will make every good faith effort to contact or get a message to the parent/guardian to call either the principal or designee and leave both day and after hour's telephone numbers.

Notification required above is not required if school personnel make a report or file a complaint based on suspected child maltreatment, or if a law enforcement officer or investigator of the Crimes Against Children Division of the Arkansas State Police, or Department of Human Services investigator or personnel member interviews a student during the course of an investigation of suspected child maltreatment.

Responsibilities, on the other hand, are not so clearly spelled out by law. While an individual does have the right to pursue his/her own self-fulfillment, those rights terminate at the point where they impinge upon the rights of others. Below are examples of selected students' rights and responsibilities.

#### Students have the right to:

- A. Pursue, through study and self-application, a quality education at public expense and to attain personal goals through participation in the entire school program.
- B. Participation in school activities without being subject to unlawful discrimination on any basis. Where access to participation in programs or activities is on a competitive basis, each student has the right to compete on an equal basis.
- C. Practice freedom of speech, freedom of expression of ideas, and freedom of the press.
- D. Express views or protest symbolically so long as the manner of expression does not interfere with the orderly operation of the school or the rights of others.
- E. Participate in patriotic exercises or refrain from participating.
- F. Be secure in their persons, papers, and effects against unreasonable searches and seizures; having privacy in regard to their personal possessions, unless there is reasonable suspicion that the student is concealing materials prohibited by law.

G. Determine their own dress, except where such dress is unsafe or unclean or is so distracting as to clearly interfere with the learning and teaching process.

#### Students have the responsibility to:

- A. Attend classes daily, be on time to class, and obey school rules.
- B. Foster good human relations within the school by practicing courtesy and tolerance in their dealing with each other and members of the school staff, and to respect the dignity and worth of other individuals.
- C. Refrain from libel, slanderous remarks, and obscenity in verbal and written expression.
- D. Develop tolerance of the viewpoints and opinions of others; recognize the right of other individuals to form different points of view and to dissent in an orderly and respectful manner.
- E. Respect the rights of classmates who do or do not wish to participate.
- F. Respect the rights, property, and privacy of other students and school personnel; carry only those materials which are acceptable under the law and are not hazardous to any person or property; and accept the consequences for the articles stored in their lockers.

Observe the basic standards of cleanliness, modesty, and good grooming, and wear clothing which contributes to their own health and safety, as well as that of others.

#### **TELEPHONE CALLS**

Students will be called out of class only when deemed absolutely necessary by an administrator or in case of emergency.

The office will take and deliver messages from parents and/or employers only. Office telephones are to be used only for emergencies.

# **CHANGE OF INFORMATION**

All changes of address, telephone numbers, emergency numbers, legal guardian, etc. must be registered in the principal's office. If there is a change of address, a copy of the new personal property assessment reflecting the change of address will be required within 30 days.

# **CHECK OUT FROM SCHOOL**

Occasionally a student may need to leave school before the end of the school day due to certain situations such as medical appointments, legal appointments, etc. Students will not be allowed to check out to take care of things that can be done after the end of the school day (example: haircuts, business in town, tanning, picking up items for class, advisory, or homeroom, etc.)

The procedure for checking out is as follows:

- A. Proper photo ID/authorization will be required.
- B. Parents who wish to check out any student from school for the day or part of the day should make this request in the school office. Students will be called from class only at the end of class periods except for emergency reasons when possible or practical.
- C. Students are required to have a parent/guardian sign them out in the office.
- D. If a parent/guardian is unable to come to the school to sign out the student, the student must have a note from the parent/guardian. This note must be presented in the office before the beginning of the school day during which the student is to leave early. The note should tell the student's name, the time he/she is to leave school, the student's destination, and the means of transportation. The note should have a phone number where the person signing the note can be reached. When it is time for the student to leave, the student and parent will follow the campus checkout procedure.

#### **CLOSED CAMPUS POLICY**

All district campuses are "closed campuses". No student, after having arrived on a campus, will be permitted to leave at any time during the school day without securing permission of the school principal/designee. The principal will give permission to go home for lunch only if a student presents a letter from a physician stating that the student must have a special lunch that cannot be provided at a school cafeteria or cannot be brought to school.

The Closed Campus Policy includes:

- After arriving on campus, students may not leave until before the end of the school day or until the bell rings to end the school day.
- Students who ride a bus are to go directly to their bus and are not permitted to leave campus before boarding the bus.
- No food or drink items may be brought on campus except for personal lunch items which are to be consumed in the cafeteria.

There is no checkout to go to lunch. All campuses are closed campuses, and students will not be allowed to check out to go to lunch.

# DRIVER'S TEST

It is the student's responsibility to request a notification form from the SJHS or SHS office in order to take the driver's test. This form must be requested 24 hours in advance to allow sufficient processing time, and is only valid for 30 days.

#### **CARS**

Parking on the Sheridan High School campus is a privilege. Cars brought to school by students are not to be driven until school is dismissed. Students are not allowed to sit in automobiles at any time during the school day. Parking tags will be required on all students' cars. The school assumes no liability for damage to vehicles parked on the campus. There is no parking area for cars without tags on the high school campus, including football parking lots, both home and visitors' sides.

Students who have to be called from class because of parking violations (no tag, etc.) will be assigned detention hall. A student is considered to be on campus once he/she drives onto the parking lot. A student must have parental or school permission to leave once he/she has driven onto the campus parking lot. A student who leaves without permission will be considered truant, and disciplinary action will be taken. Students are not allowed in the parking lot during the school day.

Reckless and or hazardous driving on campus or school property may result in the loss of driving privileges.

#### **HALL PASSES**

- A. Students may not leave class without permission.
- B. Permission will be granted to leave the classroom when the teacher signs a hall pass.

# **FIELD TRIPS**

Field trips may be held each year. Field trips must be directly related to the classroom curriculum. Field trips are intended to allow students experiences that provide them with insight, information, or knowledge that cannot be adequately developed through regular classroom instruction. A permission slip must be signed by the child's parent or guardian.

Field trips, therefore, become an integral part of the curriculum and are as essential to the instructional process as textbooks, equipment, and other instructional devices and teaching/ learning strategies. As it is widely acknowledged that not all children learn in the same way, field trips allow students the opportunity to expand their intelligence in ways different from those typically available inside the classroom.

While most field trips are directly related to specific, academic curricula, they also may address the need for intra- and interpersonal growth in children, and thus may be designed to promote social and emotional development and to provide for the development of the "whole" child.

Students participating in a field trip must have a signed permission slip turned in to his/her teacher prior to the date of the trip. Send money for field trips to the classroom teacher.

Students participating must ride the bus from the campus to the destination of the field trip. Only parents, guardians, or authorized adult listed on the student's General Information Form will have permission to check a student out from a field trip. Proper photo ID will be required.

Parents are welcome to attend field trips with their children, however, space may be limited due to the nature of the event or activity (i.e. ticketed events). Parents are encouraged to sign up early for field trips. Parents/Guardians who do not wish to have their child attend field trips should make other arrangements for their child for the day of the field trip, or their child will be sent to another class for the day. Parents who volunteer to go as chaperones should dress appropriately (no cut-off shorts, short shorts, inappropriate slogans on shirts, etc.) and refrain from tobacco use. Chaperones must be at least 21 years of age. No preschoolers/siblings will be allowed on school day trips. Parent chaperones may ride a bus to the event as space allows.

Students at school-sponsored off-campus events shall be governed by school district rules and regulations, and are subject to the authority of school district personnel. Failure to obey the rules and regulations of school district personnel shall result in loss of eligibility to attend school-sponsored off-campus events, and may result in disciplinary action applicable under the regular school program.

# STUDENT DELIVERIES

All deliveries to students will be picked up by the students at the end of the school day unless a student is checking out and leaving the school campus earlier. It is the responsibility of a person ordering flowers to notify the florist that a student leaves early. When sending items to the school, please follow these guidelines:

- No glass vases.
- No balloons.
- No peanut/tree nut or products containing peanuts/tree nuts.

The school does not guarantee or accept responsibility for the delivery of items.

# SOLICITATIONS BY STUDENTS

No solicitation of funds or drives may be conducted in the name of the school or by school organizations without the approval of the principal and/or superintendent. No solicitations at school are to be carried on by outside organizations.

# **STUDENT COUNCIL** (7<sup>th</sup>- 9<sup>th</sup> grade)

The Student Council of Sheridan Junior High School was organized in 1978 and is an organization dedicated to serving the students of Sheridan Junior High School. The council is composed of six (6) officers and eighteen representatives who are elected by the student body. The sponsor is appointed by the principal. The council meets twice a month during the school day. Activities of the council include orienting new students, coordinating the spring seventh grade orientation, sponsoring the middle school dances, various holiday activities, and encouragement of good citizenship.

## Student council membership requirements:

- A. All members must exemplify outstanding conduct with acceptable recommendation from teachers.
- B. The president must be chosen from the ninth grade, and a vice-president will be elected from each grade.
- C. The presidential candidate must also have served at least one year on the Student Council.
- D. The other offices of Student Council are secretary treasurer, and seventh, eighth and ninth grade reporters.
- E. There will be six (6) representatives elected from each grade to serve on the Student Council.
- F. All candidates' campaign materials must conform to school rules and generally accepted community standards.

# **STUDENT COUNCIL (10<sup>th</sup>- 12<sup>th</sup> grade)**

The Student Council of Sheridan High School was organized in 1933 and is an organization dedicated to serving the students of Sheridan High School. The council is elected by the student body, and a sponsor is appointed by the principal. The members of the council voice the opinions of the students they represent and help in coordinating activities and in formulating the policies and practices of the management with areas of authority shared by pupils, faculty, and administrators.

The council is a member of the Central District Association of Student Councils and the National Association of Student Councils. Activities of the council include the planning and execution of assemblies, coordinating homecoming activities, orienting new students, conducting student surveys concerning new policies, improving student-faculty relations, sponsoring intramural activities, encouraging good citizenship, sponsoring charity drives, and sponsoring other activities for the students of Sheridan High School.

#### Student Council Membership:

- A. All members must have at least a 2.0 grade average.
- B. The council president shall be chosen from the senior class and the vice-

- president shall be chosen from the junior class.
- C. To be qualified to run for president, a student must have served at least one year on the Student Council.
- D. Other officers of Student Council (secretary, treasurer, and reporter) may be selected from any high school grade (10-12). Election for officers shall be held prior to the election for representatives.
- E. There will be four representatives elected from each grade to serve on the Student Council.

#### Criteria for Student Council:

- A. A student must get approval of his/her current teachers. (There cannot be more than one of his/her teachers who disapproves the candidate.)
- B. Teachers who disapprove the prospective candidate must give reasons for the disapproval. All forms (either approval or disapproval) must be signed by the teacher.
- C. The Student Council sponsor will personally contact those students who desire to run regarding their status after teacher approval forms have been received by the sponsor.
- D. Student Council members and their parents will receive further information concerning Student Council policies, including removal from Student Council for serious disciplinary infractions. Both parties will be asked to sign that they have this information, and Student Council members will agree to abide by these rules.

# STUDENT-INITIATED ORGANIZATIONS

Sheridan School District supports the organization of active groups whose purpose is to improve the lives of young adults. To that end, Sheridan School District students who desire to organize a group may do so, with administrative approval under the following criteria:

- A. Students must initiate the organization of new groups. Those mandated by an instructional program are exempt from this requirement. Students must be involved in the planning and leading of all meetings.
- B. Meetings must be held during non-instructional time.
- C. Membership must be open to all but limited to Sheridan School District students.
- D. A licensed faculty member must supervise all meetings.

# **INTERNET SAFETY and ELECTRONIC DEVICE**

#### Definition

For the purposes of this policy, "electronic device" means anything that can be used to transmit or capture images, sound, or data.

The Sheridan School District makes electronic device(s) and/or electronic device Internet access available to students, to permit students to perform research and to allow students to learn how to use electronic device technology. Use of district electronic device(s) is for educational and/or instructional purposes only. Student use of electronic device(s) shall only be as directed or assigned by staff or teachers; students are advised that they enjoy no expectation of privacy in any aspect of their electronic device use, including email, and that monitoring of student electronic device use is continuous.

Students in the Sheridan School District are assigned an email address for access to electronic devices, document sharing, and internal email. Outside users (not in the sheridanschools.org domain) are not permitted to contact the students.

No student will be granted Internet access until and unless an Internet and Electronic Device Use agreement, signed by both the student and the parent or legal guardian (if the student is under the age of eighteen [18]) is on file. The current version of the Internet and electronic device use agreement is incorporated by reference into board policy and is considered part of the student handbook.

#### **Technology Protection Measures**

The District is dedicated to protecting students from materials on the Internet or world wide web that are inappropriate, obscene, or otherwise harmful to minors; therefore, it is the policy of the District to utilize Internet filtering software that is designed to prevent students from accessing such materials. For purposes of this policy, "harmful to minors" means any picture, image, graphic image file, or other visual depiction that:

- (A) taken as a whole and with respect to minors, appeals to a prurient interest in nudity, sex, or excretion;
- (B) depicts, describes, or represents, in a patently offensive way with respect to what is suitable for minors, an actual or simulated sexual act or sexual contact, actual or simulated normal or perverted sexual acts, or a lewd exhibition of the genitals; and
- (C) taken as a whole, lacks serious literary, artistic, political, or scientific value as to minors.

#### **Internet Use and Safety**

The District is dedicated to ensuring that students are capable of using the Internet in a safe and responsible manner. The District uses technology protection measures to aid in student safety and shall also educate students on appropriate online behavior and Internet use including, but not limited to:

- interacting with other individuals on social networking websites and in chat rooms;
- · Cyberbullying awareness; and
- Cyberbullying response.

#### Misuse of Internet

The opportunity to use the District's technology to access the Internet is a privilege and not a right. Students who misuse electronic devices or Internet access in any way will face disciplinary action, as specified in the student handbook and/or Internet safety and electronic device use agreement. Misuse of the Internet includes:

- The disabling or bypassing of security procedures, compromising, attempting to compromise, or defeating the district's technology network security or Internet filtering software;
- The altering of data without authorization;
- Disclosing, using, or disseminating passwords, whether the passwords are the student's own or those of another student/faculty/community member, to other students;
- Divulging personally identifying information about himself/herself or anyone else either on the Internet or in an email unless it is a necessary and integral part of the student's academic endeavor. Personally identifying information includes full names, addresses, and phone numbers.
- Using electronic devices for any illegal activity, including electronic device hacking and copyright or intellectual property law violations;
- Using electronic devices to access or create sexually explicit or pornographic text or graphics;
- Using electronic devices to violate any other policy or is contrary to the Internet safety and electronic device use agreement.

#### Legal References:

Children's Internet Protection Act; PL 106-554 FCC Final Rules 11-125 August 11, 2011

20 USC 6777 47 USC 254(h)(l) 47 CFR 54.52047 47 CFR 520(c)(4) A.C.A. § 6-21-107 A.C.A. § 6-21-111

# STUDENT ELECTRONIC DEVICE and INTERNET USE AGREEMENT

The Sheridan School District agrees to allow the student to use the district's technology to access the Internet under the following terms and conditions which apply whether the access is through a District or student owned electronic device (as used in this Agreement, "electronic device" means anything that can be used to transmit or capture images, sound, or data):

- 1. <u>Conditional Privilege</u>: The Student's use of the district's access to the Internet is a privilege conditioned on the Student's abiding to this agreement. No student may use the district's access to the Internet whether through a District or student owned electronic device unless the Student and his/her parent or guardian have read and signed this agreement.
- 2. <u>Acceptable Use</u>: The Student agrees that he/she will use the District's Internet access for educational purposes only. In using the Internet, the Student agrees to obey all federal and state laws and regulations. The Student also agrees to abide by any Internet use rules instituted at the Student's school or class, whether those rules are written or oral.
- 3. <u>Penalties for Improper Use</u>: If the Student violates this agreement and misuses the Internet, the Student shall be subject to disciplinary action.
- 4. "Misuse of the District's access to the Internet" includes, but is not limited to, the following:
  - A. using the Internet for other than educational purposes;
  - B. gaining intentional access or maintaining access to materials which are "harmful to minors" as defined by Arkansas law;
  - C. using the Internet for any illegal activity, including computer hacking and copyright or intellectual property law violations;
  - D. making unauthorized copies of computer software;
  - E. accessing "chat lines" unless authorized by the instructor for a class activity directly supervised by a staff member;
  - F. using abusive or profane language in private messages on the system; or using the system to harass, insult, or verbally attack others;
  - G. posting anonymous messages on the system;
  - H. using encryption software;
  - I. wasteful use of limited resources provided by the school including paper;
  - J. causing congestion of the network through lengthy downloads of files;
  - K. vandalizing data of another user;

- L. obtaining or sending information which could be used to make destructive devices such as guns, weapons, bombs, explosives, or fireworks;
- M. gaining or attempting to gain unauthorized access to resources or files;
- N. identifying oneself with another person's name or password or using an account or password of another user without proper authorization;
- O. invading the privacy of individuals;
- P. divulging personally identifying information about himself/herself or anyone else either on the Internet or in an email unless it is a necessary and integral part of the student's academic endeavor. Personally identifying information includes full names, address, and phone number.
- Q. using the network for financial or commercial gain without district permission;
- R. theft or vandalism of data, equipment, or intellectual property;
- S. attempting to gain access or gaining access to student records, grades, or files;
- T. introducing a virus to, or otherwise improperly tampering with the system;
- U. degrading or disrupting equipment or system performance;
- V. creating a web page or associating a web page with the school or school district without proper authorization;
- W. providing access to the District's Internet Access to unauthorized individuals;
- X. failing to obey school or classroom Internet use rules; or
- Y. taking part in any activity related to Internet use which creates a clear and present danger of the substantial disruption of the orderly operation of the district or any of its schools.
- Z. Installing or downloading software on district computers without prior approval of the technology director or his/her designee.
- 5. <u>Liability for debts</u>: Students and their cosigners shall be liable for any and all costs (debts) incurred through the student's use of the computers or access to the Internet including penalties for copyright violations.
- 6. No Expectation of Privacy: The Student and parent/guardian signing below agree that if the Student uses the Internet through the District's access, that the Student waives any right to privacy the Student may have for such use. The Student and the parent/guardian agree that the district may monitor the Student's use of the District's Internet Access and may also examine all system activities the Student participates in, including but not limited to e-mail, voice, and video transmissions, to ensure proper use of the system. The District may share such transmissions with the Student's parents/guardians.
- 7. <u>No Guarantees</u>: The District will make good faith efforts to protect children from improper or harmful matter which may be on the Internet. At the same time, in signing this agreement, the parent and Student recognize that the District makes no guarantees about preventing improper access to such materials on the part of the Student.

# STUDENT DRUG TESTING POLICY

#### STATEMENT OF PURPOSE:

Whereas, significant information exists to the ever-increasing incidence of drug use and addiction among our youth in society, the Sheridan Board of Education has determined that it has a compelling interest in the protection and safety of its students who are involved in interscholastic athletics and extra-curricular activities in general.

The Board of Education recognizes that adolescence is a time of rapid physical, psychological, emotional, and social growth, and that the addictive effects of drugs are most severe during this time of development and that their use can lead to immediate and irreparable physical harm or injury of a student or others engaged in interscholastic sports and/or extra-curricular activities.

The Board further acknowledges that interscholastic athletics/extra-curricular activities play an important part in the lives of many students and are significant events in creating the culture and climate of the district. The positive lessons learned in the participation of extra-curricular activities are beneficial to students, not only during their formative years, but also long after they leave school. Extra-curricular activities provide students with special opportunities to develop skills and attitudes and to be recognized for their accomplishments. Participants in extra-curricular activities are considered to be role models by their peers and younger students of the community.

Whereas, participation in extra-curricular activities and operating a vehicle are elective opportunities, and because of the potential risk of physical and psychological harm to students engaged in drug use, and whereas those who choose to become involved in extra-curricular activities are visible representatives of the district, as well as role models, the Sheridan Board of Education adopts this resolution as a statement of purpose concerning the drug testing of students who park a vehicle on campus or engage in extra-curricular activities and as a statement of support for such testing.

#### **MISSION STATEMENT:**

The Sheridan Public School District recognizes that drug abuse is a significant health problem for students, detrimentally affecting overall health, behavior, learning ability, reflexes, and the total development of each individual. The Sheridan School District is determined to undermine the effects of peer pressure by providing a legitimate reason for students involved in extra-curricular activities or operate a vehicle to refuse the use of illegal drugs and alcohol; and to be proactive in encouraging students who use drugs to participate in drug treatment programs.

#### **DEFINITIONS:**

A. Drugs – Any substance considered illegal by Arkansas Statues or that is controlled by the Food and Drug Administration unless prescribed by a licensed physician or medical practitioner.

- B. Activity programs Any extra-curricular activity in grades 7 through 12 sponsored by the Arkansas Activities Association or Sheridan Public Schools and any other activities that may be formed.
- C. School year From the first day of classes in the fall, unless the activity begins prior to the first day of classes, in which event from the first day of practice or organized activity through the last day of classes in the spring.
- D. Alcohol Any substance containing ethyl alcohol.
- E. Vehicle operator Any student who obtains a parking sticker and is assigned a parking place or area.

#### **POLICY STATEMENT:**

Sheridan Public School District ("the district") is conducting a mandatory drug testing program for students. Its purpose is:

- A. To provide for the health and safety of students participating in activity programs, grades 7-12;
- B. To promote and insure the safety and well-being of motor vehicle operators and their passengers;
- C. To undermine the effects of peer pressure by providing a legitimate reason for students to refuse to use illegal drugs and alcohol;
- D. And to encourage students who use drugs to participate in drug treatment programs.

#### PROCEDURES FOR STUDENTS:

- A. Consent: Any student wishing to participate in an activity program or park a vehicle on school grounds must have a consent form signed and on file in the principal's office. The student's custodial parent/legal guardian shall consent in writing to drug testing pursuant to the district's drug testing program. No student shall be allowed to participate in any activity program or park a vehicle on campus absent such consent.
- B. Student selection: At the option of the district, all students in activity programs or vehicle operators may be drug tested at the beginning of the school year or at the beginning of the school sponsored activity. In addition, random testing may be conducted weekly, bi-weekly, monthly or quarterly during the school year.

Selection for random testing will be lottery drawing from a "pool" of all students who operate a vehicle or participate in activity programs in the district at the time of the drawing. A single test from a student can be required by a principal for reasonable suspicion. Any parent may request his/her child's placement in the lottery regardless of vehicle operation or extra-curricular participation. The superintendent shall take all reasonable steps to assure the integrity, confidentiality and random nature of the selection process, including assuring that the names of all participating students are in the pool, assuring that the person drawing the names has no way of knowingly choosing or failing to choose particular students for the testing, assuring that the identity of students drawn for

testing is not known to those involved in the selection process, and assuring direct observation of the process by the least intrusive means possible while assuring brevity and privacy.

#### **SAMPLE COLLECTION:**

Samples will be collected at a mutually convenient time on the same day the student is selected for testing or if the student is absent on that day, on the day of the student's return to school. If a student is unable to produce a sample at any particular time, the student will remain with testing personnel until sample is collected. All students providing samples will have the option of doing so alone in an individual stall with the door closed. Refusal by the student to comply with request for sample will be deemed as non-compliant and, therefore, student will not be allowed to continue to participate in their activities. At that point, parent contact will be made to notify them of the student's non-compliance.

#### **TESTING AGENCY:**

The district will choose a qualified agency (if necessary) for the purpose of processing sample results and maintaining privacy with respect to test results and related matters.

#### PRESCRIPTION MEDICATION:

The testing personnel will inquire about medication usage prior to the administration of the test. The student will have the opportunity to discuss any medications consumed. If the test results are deemed positive, the parents may provide a copy of the prescription or a doctor's verification, which will be considered in determining whether a "positive" test has been satisfactorily explained. That documentation will be forwarded to the testing lab with instructions for the lab to consider the student's use of such medication to assure the accuracy of the result. Students who refuse to provide verification and test positive will be subject to the actions specified below for "positive tests".

#### SCOPE OF TESTS:

Drug screening will be by urinalysis using an FDA approved chromatographic immunoassay. The test will screen for 10 drugs: Methamphetamine, Amphetamine, Barbiturates, Benzodiazepines, Cocaine Metabolites, Marijuana (THC), MDMA (Ecstasy), Methadone, Opiates, Oxycodone, Phencyclidine, and Tricyclic Antidepressants (TCA). Additionally, the District may also choose to test for alcohol. Student samples will not be screened for the presence of any substitutes other than alcohol, an illegal drug, or for the existence of any physical condition other than drug intoxication.

As a quality control measure, the school reserves the right to send any urine sample that appears unusual in color and/or consistency to a laboratory for testing and confirmation or non-confirmation.

#### LIMITED ACCESS TO RESULTS:

Only the superintendent or his/her designee will be notified when double confirmation of a positive test is received.

#### PROCEDURE IN THE EVENT OF A POSITIVE TEST:

Whenever a student's test result indicates the presence of illegal drugs ("positive test"), the following will occur:

- a. The custodial parent/legal guardian will be notified, and a meeting will be scheduled with the superintendent or his/her designee, the student, the custodial parent or legal guardian, and the student's principal.
- b. If the parent or legal guardian would like to appeal the results of the test, the student's original urine sample will be tested by a toxicology agency using state of the art equipment and analytical methods, such as, thin layer chromatography (TLC), radioimmunoassay (RIA), gas chromatography (GC), or gas chromatography/mass spectrometry (GC/MS). The original sample will be tested at the expense of the parent/guardian. If the results of the second test are clear or negative, no further action will be necessary. If the second sample is also found to be positive, then the student will be subject to the procedures and actions stated in this policy. If the appeal option is utilized, the student will remain under suspension until a negative test is ascertained from Sheridan Public School's testing agency.

#### FIRST POSITIVE RESULT:

For a positive result, the student will be placed on probation and not allowed to park a vehicle on school grounds or participate in competitions, presentations, and activities of Sheridan Public Schools for a period of thirty (30) calendar days. The student will be required to attend drug/alcohol counseling, and, if any charge is incurred, it will be the responsibility of the parent/legal guardian.

On day thirty-one (31), in order to regain eligibility, the student will be required to be retested (at the expense of the parent/legal guardian), and show proof of counseling attendance. If the test results are found to be negative, the student will again become eligible for competitions, presentations, and activities relating to Sheridan Public Schools. However, the student must submit to a mandatory drug screen or lab test on a monthly basis at the expense of the parent or guardian. The screening must be conducted by a reputable agency or facility capable of screening for the same substances being screened for by the district. The duration of the screening should be determined by the intervention program and will not exceed a maximum of six months.

#### SECOND POSITIVE TEST:

For the second positive test in the same year, the student will be suspended from parking on campus, competitions, presentations, and activities relating to Sheridan Public Schools for a calendar year. The student will not be able to participate until after the probation period has ended and has provided a negative or clear test.

#### THIRD POSITIVE TEST:

For the third positive test in two consecutive calendar years, the student will be suspended from participating in activities and lose parking privileges for the remainder of his/her enrollment in the district (May be appealed to the board).

#### **NON-PUNITIVE NATURE OF POLICY:**

No student shall be penalized academically for testing positive for illegal drugs. The results of drug tests pursuant to this policy will not be documented in any student's academic records. Information regarding the results of drug tests will not be disclosed to criminal or juvenile authorities, absent legal compulsion by valid and binding subpoena or other legal process, the student and the student's custodial parent/legal guardian will be notified as soon as possible by the district.

#### OTHER DISCIPLINARY MEASURES:

The district, by accepting this policy, is not precluded from utilizing other disciplinary measures set forth in the Student Discipline Policy, and this policy does not preclude the district from taking disciplinary action when founded upon reasonable suspicion that a student has participated in drug-related activities.

#### **SCHOOL ACTIVITIES**

When a student is found in violation of the Sheridan School District drug policy, he/she may be banned from all school activities for up to one year.

#### **List of Current SJHS & SHS Extra-curricular Activities:**

All Athletic Teams	Destination Imagination (SJHS)	Newspaper (SHS)
Art Club (SHS)	Drama Club	Photography Club
Band	FBLA	Quiz Bowl
BETA Club (SJHS)	FCCLA	Robotics Team (SJHS)
Buzz – SJHS Newsletter	FFA	Special Olympics
CAT Club (SJHS)	JAG (SHS)	Student Council
Cheerleaders	Journalism (SHS)	Yearbook
Chess Club	Interact	Young Democrats and
Choir	JROTC	Young Republicans
Creative Writing (SJHS)	Literary Magazine (SHS)	Youth for Christ
Dance Team	National Honor Society	
Debate Team (SHS)	National Junior Honor Society	

#### EXTRACURRICULAR ACTIVITY ELIGIBILITY FOR HOME SCHOOLED STUDENTS

Home-schooled students whose parents or guardians are legal residents of the school district will be permitted to pursue participation in an interscholastic activity in the student's resident school zone as permitted by this policy. Although not guaranteed participation in an interscholastic activity home-school students who meet the provisions of this policy, AAA Rules, and applicable Arkansas statutes shall have an equal opportunity to try out and participate in an interscholastic activities without discrimination.

To be eligible to try out and participate in interscholastic activities, the student or the parent of a student shall mail or hand deliver the student's request to participate to the student's school's principal before the signup, tryout or participation deadline established for traditional students. Additionally, the student shall demonstrate academic eligibility by obtaining a minimum test score of the 30<sup>th</sup> percentile or better in the previous 12 months on the Stanford Achievement Test Series, Tenth Edition; another nationally recognized norm-referenced test; or a minimum score on a test approved by the State Board of Education.

A student who meets the requirements for eligibility to participate in an interscholastic activity is required to register for no more than one course in the District's school where the student is intending to participate in an interscholastic activity.

The student shall regularly attend the class in which the student is registered beginning no later than the eleventh (11) day of the semester in which the student's interscholastic activity participation is desired. The student must attend the practices for the interscholastic activity to the same extent as is required of traditional students.

A home-schooled student who has met the try out criteria; and who has been selected to participate in the interscholastic activity shall meet the following criteria that also apply to traditional students enrolled in the school:

- · standards of behavior and codes of conduct;
- attend the practices for the interscholastic activity to the same extent as is required of traditional students;
- required drug testing;
- permission slips, waivers, physical exams; and
- participation or activity fees.

Students who participate in extracurricular or athletic activities under this policy will be transported to and from the interscholastic activities on the same basis as other students are transported.

A student who withdraws from an Arkansas Activities Association member school to be home-schooled shall not participate in an interscholastic activity in the resident school district for a minimum of three hundred sixty-five days after the student withdraws from the member school.

Legal References: A.C.A. § 6-15-509

Arkansas Activities Association Handbook

# PHYSICAL EDUCATION EXCUSES

A doctor's excuse from P.E. will not be accepted as a blanket excuse from physical activities. The doctor's excuse must list those activities in which the student cannot participate while in P.E. The student will then be excused from those particular activities.

# **AGE CRITERIA FOR PROM**

A student must be at least in the 9<sup>th</sup> grade. Documentation from a school administrator where the student is enrolled (if not a SHS student) must be presented 1 week prior to the prom. The maximum age for a prom date is 21 years of age.

# LIBRARY MEDIA CENTER

- A. The Sheridan School District library media center hours of operation are daily generally from 7:30 A.M. until 3:45 P.M. Specific campus hours of operation may vary slightly.
- B. Students are welcome to come to the Media Center to research, check out a library book, work on homework, or read quietly before and after school, during lunchtime, or free-flow throughout the school day with a pass from a teacher.
- C. English classes will visit the media center on a regular basis.
- D. Students are allowed to check out one book at a time for a two-week period. Books may be rechecked out only once.
- E. Pamphlets and magazines may be borrowed overnight on special request.
- F. A \$.50 per day fine may be charged for books that are not returned on time, though the maximum fine charged for an overdue book will be \$3.00.
- G. Lost library books should be reported to the media specialist as soon as possible. The student will be required to pay for any lost book, but if the book is found after it has been paid for, all but \$3.00 fine will be refunded to the student.
- H. Fines and overdue fees should be paid before the end of each nine weeks grading period.

# **MASS MEDIA**

Campuses may have two official publications which are produced each school year. The students produce these publications with help from faculty advisors.

#### Yearbook

The campus yearbook (annual) is a book featuring the students, faculty, administration, and activities of the past school year.

- The student duties will be assigned by the sponsor.
- Annual staff members are selected by the sponsor each year.
- Annuals must be ordered, in advance, and will be available at school or online for purchase. Cost and deadlines will be announced.

#### Newspaper or Newsletter

Campuses may have an official newspaper or newsletter.

- Members of the paper staff may publish a monthly newspaper or newsletter.
- The campus newspaper or newsletter may contain pictures, news articles, sports coverage, editorials, survey information, photographs, a lunch menu, a monthly calendar of events, and contains parental tips for parents.

# **CLASS PARTIES (Elementary & Intermediate Only)**

There may be class parties during the school year. All items must be store bought with a label attached listing ingredients, due to the fact that all campuses are peanut and tree nut free due to students with allergies. **No siblings will be allowed to attend classroom parties.** 

Invitations and birthday treats **should not be sent** by parents to school.

# **SCHOOL PRESENTATIONS AND PROGRAMS**

At various times during the year, the school presents special plays and programs. All students are expected to participate. Excuses will be granted only to those students with objections due to religious creed.

# **CONFLICTING PROGRAMS**

If a student who is in a contest should have a conflict in two programs at the same time, he/she is to decide the one in which he/she chooses to participate and notify both parties well in advance. State events take precedence over regional events; conference events take precedence over non-conference events.

# **EMERGENCY SITUATIONS/DRILLS**

#### Inclement weather guidelines

In case of school closing due to ice, snow, or other emergencies, the following mass media will be used; local television stations, radio stations, the districts alert messaging system, the Sheridan Schools website and other means of social media. The announcement will be for <u>Sheridan Public Schools</u>. If an announcement <u>is not</u> made to close school, school will be in session.

Be advised that East End Schools are part of the Sheridan School District. Do not confuse any closing announcement for East End School District (Bigelow) with East End Elementary or East End Intermediate.

#### Outside Temperature

Students may be allowed outside when the temperature is 32 degrees or higher. Campus administrators may use discretion when the temperature is 32 degrees or higher depending on weather conditions other than temperature.

## Alert Messaging System

SSD-Alert is a service that provides immediate electronic information concerning school and school events. SSD-Alert will automatically provide items of interest to the e-mail address of any subscriber.

Fire Drills – One fire drill per month is required by law.

A fire drill is signaled by the appropriate alarm. All people within the building are then to observe the following rules:

- A. Use the exits as posted in each classroom.
- B. Move quickly (no running) to the designated area outside the building.
- C. Do not talk.
- D. Be at least 100 feet from the building and out of the driveways.
- E. Leave books, etc. in the classroom.
- F. Teachers will take roll.

<u>Tornado Drills</u> – One tornado drill per month in the months of September, October, January and February are required by law.

Tornado drills are for the protection of students and school personnel. Severe weather conditions will be monitored in the principal's office. The signal for any emergency is the appropriate tone over the intercom system. In case of a power failure, verbal commands will be given. All people within the building are to observe the following rules:

- A. Move quickly into the designated areas away from windows. Sit down as close to the walls as possible.
- B. Lower heads between knees and cover heads with hands.
- C. Remain in this position until an "all clear" signal is given.

Earthquake Drill – One per year in the spring is required by law.

An earthquake drill is signaled by the appropriate tone over the intercom system. In case of a power failure, verbal commands will be given. All people within the building are to observe the following rules:

- A. Move quickly under your desk or table.
- B. Lower heads between knees and cover heads with hands.
- C. Remain in this position until an "all clear" signal is given.
- D. Use the exits as posted in each classroom.
- E. Move quickly (no running) to the designated area outside the building.
- F. Do not talk.
- G. Be at least 100 feet from the building and out of the driveways.
- H. Leave books, coats, etc. in the classroom.
- I. Teachers will take roll.

Lock Down Drill – One per nine (9) weeks is required by law.

Lock down drills are for the protection of students and school personnel. An announcement will be made via intercom: "Follow the lock down procedure, this is not a drill." Disregard all bells, passing times and alarms.

- A. Move quickly into the designated areas in the classrooms away from windows, sit down as close to the walls as possible, be silent and stay out of view.
- B. Any student in the hallway when the announcement is made immediately go into the nearest classroom.
- C. Teachers will lock their doors.
- D. Turn off all lights.
- E. Teachers will take roll.
- F. Remain silent and disregard all bells and alarms.
- G. Do not open the door for any reason during the lockdown.
- H. An announcement will be made to end the lock down.

# **INSURANCE**

Information regarding purchase of school insurance will be distributed at the beginning of the school year.

- Insurance is available through the school to insure against accidents from the time the students leave home until they return.
- Such insurance is to be paid by the parents.
- If a student did not take part in the insurance program and was injured while in school or en-route to or from school activities, the school in no way will be responsible for such injuries.

# **LOST AND FOUND**

A Lost and Found area is available and open to parents/legal guardians at any time during normal school hours. Any item of clothing or personal belongings that are found will be placed in the Lost and Found area. Students are responsible for their personal property. Articles of clothing and personal belongings should be marked with the child's name. At the end of each semester, unclaimed clothing items will be donated to charity.

#### **TRAVEL**

If a student is to forfeit return school transportation on a school-sponsored trip, he/she must have written permission from a parent or guardian and will be allowed to leave the trip only in the company of the parent or guardian.

# **VISITORS**

Photo ID will be required for all visitors any time during the school day. All visitors to any campus in the school district are to follow these guidelines:

- Sign in at the school office and obtain a visitor's pass.
- Students from other schools are not permitted to visit.
- Parents are encouraged to visit the schools to confer with teachers, counselors, and principals concerning the instruction of their children. Except for emergencies, these conferences should be prearranged. The conferences will be set up during the teacher's planning time so that the educational process will not be disrupted.

# CAR RIDER PROCEDURE (Elementary and Intermediate)

The Sheridan School District strives to maintain a safe environment for all students and have implemented the following car rider procedures. During the first week of school parents/guardians will be issued two **VISORS** with your student's name on each visor. **Each campus will develop procedures for student drop off/pick up.** 

- 1. You will be required to have the visor <u>placed on your car/truck sun visor or visible</u> when picking your student up.
- 2. If you do **not** have your visor with your student's name on it,
  - a. You will need to park,
  - b. Come to the office.
  - c. Show your picture ID to pick-up your student
- 3. The duty teachers will notify the appropriate personnel once your visor has been read.
- 4. <u>All students will remain in designated areas</u> until school personnel have been notified to send your student out to the designated pick up area.

#### **VIDEO SURVEILLANCE AND OTHER STUDENT MONITORING**

The Board of Directors has a responsibility to maintain discipline, protect the safety, security, and welfare of its students, staff, and visitors while at the same time safeguarding district facilities, vehicles, and equipment. As part of fulfilling this responsibility, the board authorizes the use of video/audio surveillance cameras as well as other security technologies.

The placement of video/audio surveillance cameras shall be based on the presumption and belief that students, staff and visitors have no reasonable expectation of privacy anywhere on or near school property, facilities, school buses, vehicles, or equipment, with the exception of places such as rest rooms or dressing areas where an expectation of bodily privacy is reasonable and customary.

Signs shall be posted on campus buildings and in district vehicles to notify students, staff, and visitors that video cameras may be in use. Parents and students shall also be notified through the student handbook that cameras may be in use in school buildings, on school grounds and in school buses. Students will be held responsible for any violations of school discipline rules caught by the cameras and other technologies authorized in this policy.

The district shall retain copies of video recordings until they are erased which may be accomplished by either deletion or copying over with a new recording. Other than video recordings being retained under the provisions of this policy's following paragraph, the district's video recordings may be erased any time greater than ten (10) days after they were created.

Videos, automatic identification, or data compilations containing evidence of a violation of student conduct rules and/or state or federal law shall be retained until the issue of the misconduct is no longer subject to review or appeal as determined by board policy or student handbook; any release or viewing of such records shall be in accordance with current law.

Students who vandalize, damage, disable, or render inoperable (temporarily or permanently) surveillance cameras and equipment, automatic identification, or data compilation devices shall be subject to appropriate disciplinary action, restitution and referral to appropriate law enforcement authorities.

Due to student privacy concerns, only authorized school personnel shall view bus and/or surveillance video. The only exceptions made will be through student privacy laws and/or subpoena.

# **SECTION III – ATTENDANCE**

# **ATTENDANCE**

The Sheridan School District supports the philosophy that for students to receive maximum benefit from the instructional program, students must be in attendance at school Act 1322 of 2013 modified state law regarding student attendance policies. Interactions with other students and participation in the instruction within the classroom enrich the learning environment and promote a continuity of instruction which results in higher student achievement. It is the responsibility of the parent/guardian to see that the student is in attendance at school at all times when school is in session. In recognition of the need for students to regularly attend school, the district's policy governing student absences is as follows:

#### I. UNEXCUSED ABSENCES

- A. No more than eight (8) unexcused absences are allowed in a semester.
- B. When a student has four (4) unexcused absences, his/her parent, guardian, or person in loco parentis shall be notified that the student has missed half the allowable unexcused days for the semester.
- C. Notification shall be by telephone by the end of the school day in which such absence occurred or by regular mail with a return address sent no later than the following school day.
- D. Whenever a student exceeds eight (8) unexcused absences in a semester, the school shall notify the prosecuting authority and/or the truancy officer and the parent, guardian, or person in loco parentis shall be subject to a civil penalty as prescribed by law.
- E. Whenever a student exceeds eight (8) unexcused absences in a course/class in a semester the student shall not receive credit for that course/class. If the student fails to receive credit for a sufficient number of courses/classes and at the discretion of the principal after consultation with persons having knowledge of the circumstances of the absences, the student may be denied promotion or graduation. Unexcused absences, however, shall not be a reason for expulsion or dismissal of a student.
- F. Days missed due to in-school or out-of-school suspension shall not count toward the unexcused number of days absent.
- G. A student will have the number of days to make up work equal to the number of days missed.
- H. A student must be in attendance for four periods in order to participate in

practices/performances/games, etc.

I. Each building shall develop practices and procedures to enact this policy and develop ways and means to ensure good attendance. Such practices shall be clearly communicated to students and parents.

#### II. EXCUSED ABSENCES

A. Excused absences that are not charged against the eight (8) unexcused absences include:

- 1. Those where the student was on official school business. or
- 2. When the absence was due to one of the following reasons, **and** the student brings a written statement upon his/her return to school from the appropriate government agency stating such reason:
  - a. To participate in an FFA, FCCLA, or 4-H sanctioned activity;
  - b. To participate in the election poll workers program for high school students;
  - c. To serve as a page for a member of the General Assembly;
  - d. To visit his/her parent or legal guardian who is a member of the military and been called to active duty; is on leave from active duty; or has returned from deployment to a combat zone or combat support posting; and
  - e. For purposes pre-approved by the school administration such as visiting prospective colleges, to obey a subpoena, or to attend at an appointment with a government agency;
  - f. Due to the student having been sent home from school due to illness.
  - g. Upon return to school, official medical documentation must be submitted. If the district is unable to confirm or verify the medical documentation, the absences/s will be counted toward the maximum number eight (8) of unexcused absences. (The district reserves the right to call and confirm medical documentations.)
- B. The school shall notify the Department of Finance and Administration whenever a student fourteen (14) years of age or older is no longer in school. The Department of Finance and Administration is required to suspend the former student's operator's license unless he/she meets certain requirements specified in the code.
- C. Applicants for an instruction permit or for a driver's license by persons less than eighteen (18) years old on October 1 of any year are required to provide

proof of a high school diploma or enrollment and regular attendance in an adult education program or a public, private, or parochial school prior to receiving an instruction permit. To be issued a driver's license, a student enrolled in school shall present proof of a "C" average of the previous semester or similar equivalent grading period for which grades are reported as a part of the student's permanent record.

- D. If any student's Individual Education Plan (IEP) or 504 Plan conflicts with the Attendance Policy, the requirements of the student's IEP or 504 Plan take precedence.
- E. Absences not defined above and not having an accompanying note from the parent or legal guardian, presented in the timeline required in this policy, shall be considered as unexcused absences.

#### III. ATTENDANCE PETITION

- A. It is the Arkansas General Assembly's intention that students having unexcused absences due to illness, accident, or other unavoidable reason be given assistance in obtaining credit for their courses/classes. Therefore, at any time prior to when a student exceeds the number of unexcused absences (unless unable to do so due to unforeseen circumstances), the student, or his/her parent, guardian, or person in loco parentis may petition the school or district's administration for special arrangements to address the student's absences. The Sheridan School District's petition is available in the campus principal's office.
- B. If formal arrangements are granted in the petition, they shall be formalized into a written agreement which will include the conditions of the agreement and the consequences for failing to fulfill the agreement's requirements. The agreement shall be signed by the student, the student's parent, guardian, or person in loco parentis, and the school or district administrator or designee. Unless a student's unexcused absence is due to an unforeseen circumstance, the school will not accept a doctor's note for a student's excessive unexcused absence.

Legal References: A.C.A. § 6-18-210, 211

A.C.A. § 6-18-209 A.C.A. § 6-18-220 A.C.A. § 6-18-222 A.C.A. § 6-18-229 A.C.A. § 6-27-113 A.C.A. § 7-4-116 A.C.A. § 27-16-701

# **COMPULSORY ATTENDANCE REQUIREMENTS**

Every parent, guardian, or other person having custody or charge of any child age five (5) through seventeen (17) years on or before August 1 of the current year who resides, as defined by policy (7.0—RESIDENCE REQUIREMENTS), within the Sheridan School District shall enroll and send the child to a District school with the following exceptions.

- 1. The child is enrolled in private or parochial school.
- 2. The child is being home schooled and the conditions of policy (7.5—HOME SCHOOLING) have been met.
- 3. The child will not be age six (6) on or before August 1 of that particular school year and the parent, guardian, or other person having custody or charge of the child elects not to have him/her attend kindergarten. A kindergarten waiver form prescribed by regulation of the Department of Education must be signed and on file with the District administrative office.
- 4. The child has received a high school diploma or its equivalent as determined by the State Board of Education.
- 5. The child is age sixteen (16) or above and is enrolled in a post-secondary vocational-technical institution, a community college, or a two-year or four-year institution of higher education.
- 6. The child is age sixteen (16) or seventeen (17) and has met the requirements to enroll in an adult education program as defined by A.C.A. § 6-18-201 (b). See statement below:
  - Any Sheridan School District student must have a written waiver from the school administrator in which he/she recommends placement in a GED program. These waivers will only be granted under extreme circumstances.

Legal Reference: A.C.A. § 6-18-201 A.C.A. § 6-18-207

# JUNIOR AND SENIOR DAY FOR POST-SECONDARY SCHOOL VISIT

Juniors and Seniors will be allowed two days during their junior year and two days during their senior year to visit a post-secondary institution without being counted as absent from class. Any unused days left over from the junior year may not be carried forward to the senior year.

A college day may not be taken on a nine-weeks test day, semester test day (unless the student is exempt from semester exams) or state mandated test date. Both college days must be taken by May 1st. Upon proper documentation of this visit by the student, the student will not be counted absent. Proper documentation will be a letter signed by a college official (i.e. registrar, dean of admissions, etc.) stating that the student did visit the college. The documentation must be presented to each of the student's teachers and initialed or signed by the teacher who will remove the absence from his/her records, then presented to the attendance clerk in the office who will keep the documentation on file.

#### BEREAVEMENT DAY

A student's absence due to a death in the immediate family will not count against the three day exemption from semester exams at Sheridan High School. Documentation should be provided upon return to school. (Immediate family for this purpose is defined as parents, siblings, grandparents.) One (1) day will be granted for in state. Out of state death of a relative in the immediate family may be reviewed for approval by administration for two (2) days.

# TRANSFER AND WITHDRAWALS

- Students who are withdrawing from school must return their state textbooks, all library books, and have each of their teachers initial the withdrawal form before they have officially withdrawn from school. They must be cleared through the office of all fines and service charges due.
- 2. Any student transferring from a school accredited by the Department of Education to any school in this district shall receive full credit for all classes passed at the previous school and shall be placed into the same grade the student would have been in had the student remained at the previous school.
- 3. Any student transferring from home school or a school that is not accredited by the Department of Education to a Sheridan District school shall be evaluated by District staff to determine the student's appropriate grade placement.
  - a. State identified norm referenced achievement tests, computer based curriculum assessments and/or teacher made assessments may be instruments utilized to evaluate students.
  - b. Any home school student who re-enters Sheridan High School must attend classes for at least nine (9) months immediately prior to graduation before the student can become eligible to receive a Sheridan High School diploma.

 The Sheridan School District reserves the right to deny enrollment of any student who is currently expelled from another district until the time of the student's expulsion has expired.

Legal Reference: A.C.A. § 6-15-504(f)(g) State Board of Education Standards of Accreditation 12.05

# WITHDRAWAL FROM SCHOOL

Students who are withdrawing from school are to follow these guidelines:

- A. Students should present the request from their parents to the office.
- B. If required on the campus, obtain a withdrawal form from the office.
- C. Return all issued textbooks and library books.
- D. Students are to have each of their teachers initial the withdrawal form before they have officially withdrawn from school.
- E. All fines and service charges that are due must be cleared through the principal's office.

# **SCHOOL CHOICE**

- 1. The superintendent will consider all applications for School Choice postmarked no later than the May 1 preceding the fall semester that the applicant would begin school in the Sheridan School District. The superintendent shall notify the parent or guardian and the student's resident district, in writing, of the decision to accept or reject the application as soon as possible after receiving the application, but no later than July 1. If the application is rejected, the notification letter will state the reason for the rejection. If the application is accepted, the notification letter will state a reasonable deadline by which the student shall enroll in the Sheridan School District.
- 2. The Sheridan School District shall advertise over the broadcast media and either in print or on the Internet to inform parents of students in adjoining districts of the availability of the program. The application deadline and the requirements and procedure for non-resident districts to participate in the program.
- 3. When considering applications, priority will be given to applications from siblings or stepsiblings residing in the same residence or household of students already attending the Sheridan School District through school choice.
- 4. The Sheridan School District may reject a nonresident's application for admission if its acceptance would necessitate the addition of staff or classrooms, or in any way exceed the requirements and standards established by existing law. The Sheridan School District shall reject applications that would cause it to be out of compliance with applicable laws and regulations regarding desegregation. The Sheridan School District will provide transportation for transfer students only from

any existing bus route within the Sheridan District.

- 5. The Sheridan School District reserves the right to <u>deny enrollment</u> of any student who is currently expelled from another district until the time of the student's expulsion has expired.
- 6. Students admitted under this policy shall be entitled to continued enrollment until they graduate or are no longer eligible for enrollment in the District's schools. Any student admitted to this district under the provisions of this policy who chooses to return to his/her resident district during the school year voids the transfer and must reapply for a school choice admission if desiring to return to this district in the future.

Legal References: A.C.A. § 6-18-510 A.C.A. § 6-18-1904

A.C.A. § 6-18-1901 A.C.A. § 6-18-1905

A.C.A. § 6-18-1903

# LEGAL TRANSFER (NON-RESIDENT ENROLLMENT)

The Sheridan School District shall review, accept, or reject requests for transfers on a case by case basis. Students may apply for a legal transfer to the Sheridan Schools:

- 1. If they are not currently expelled or under recommendation for expulsion from another school district.
- 2. If said transfer does not have an adverse effect on the desegregation efforts of the resident school.
- If said transfer would cause the district to exceed the standards for accreditation under Section V. Instruction, subsection B. Class Size and Teaching Load.
- 4. All transfer requests must be submitted within two weeks of the start of the fall and spring semesters. The board may consider a request at other times in the most unusual of circumstances.

# The Sheridan School District will not grant legal transfers from the district beginning July 12, 2005.

#### Transfers:

- 1. The Sheridan School District may reject a nonresident's application for admission if its acceptance would:
  - a. Necessitate the addition of staff or classrooms.
  - b. Exceed the capacity of a program, class, grade level, or school building, or

- c. Cause the District to provide educational services not currently provided in the affected school.
- 2. The Sheridan School District shall reject applications that would cause it to be out of compliance with applicable laws and regulations regarding desegregation.

Legal References: A.C.A. § 6-18-316 A.C.A. § 6-18-510

# SECTION IV – ACADEMIC INFORMATION

# PROMOTION/RETENTION

Elementary and Intermediate students must perform on the expected grade level, and have a yearly average of at least sixty (60%) percent or Basic on the Standards Based Report Card in order to be considered for promotion to the next grade level. All required courses taken by the student will be used to calculate the yearly average.

1. When considering retention, a committee will review the following:

Grades on the Report Card In-District Assessments

Attendance Standardized Test Scores

Parental/Guardian Input

Age of the Student

Prior Retention Reading Level

Social, Emotional, & Physical Development

- 2. One or both of the following methods will be used by the school to inform parents/legal guardians when a student's work is unsatisfactory and retention is being considered: Progress Reports sent home during the school year, and a parent/guardian conference may be requested to discuss the possibility of retention.
- 3. A committee will review all aspects of a child's performance (refer to the above stated list) to determine the promotional status of the student. If the committee attendees fail to agree with regard to the student's promotion/retention status, the final decision to promote or retain shall rest with the principal.
- 4. The retention committee will consist of an administrator, classroom teachers, and additional staff members that work with the student on a regular basis.

# ELEMENTARY AND INTERMEDIATE PROMOTION AND RETENTION POLICY

A disservice is done to students through social promotion and is prohibited by state law. The district shall, at a minimum, evaluate each student annually in an effort to help each student who is not performing at grade level.

Each school in the Sheridan School District shall include in the student handbook, the criteria for promotion of students to the next grade.

Promotion or retention of students shall be primarily based on the following criteria:

- 1. Promotion of pupils in the elementary and intermediate schools will normally be made when the teacher feels the pupil will be able to do advanced work. This would generally mean that a student who is regular in attendance for the year and makes passing grades will be promoted.
- 2. Promotion will take into consideration the individual pupil's abilities (results of I.Q. and achievement tests), the schools' objectives, and the curriculum and social conditions of the next grade.
- 3. If there is doubt concerning the promotion or retention of a student, before a final decision is made, a conference between the parents/guardians, teacher(s), other pertinent personnel, and principal shall be held. The conference shall be held at a time and place that best accommodates those participating in the conference. The school shall document participation or non-participation in required conferences. If the conference attendees fail to agree concerning the student's placement, the final decision to promote or retain shall rest with the principal.
- 4. Parents or guardians shall be kept informed concerning the progress of their student(s). Any time during the school year written notification of a student's possible retention will be given or mailed to parents; such notification shall include the student's grades, documentation of missing/incomplete paperwork, etc. The parents are to sign the form indicating that they have received the notice of possible student failure.
- 5. Parent-teacher conferences are encouraged and may be held as necessary in an effort to improve a student's academic success.
- 6. A student in grades three (3) through eight (8), identified as not passing a benchmark assessment meeting the requisite scale score on the criterion-referenced assessment and failing to participate in the subsequent AIP shall be retained and shall not be promoted to the next appropriate grade until the student is deemed to have participated in the AIP or the student passes the benchmark assessment for the current grade level in which the student is retained. The local district shall determine the extent of the required participation in remediation as set forth in the student academic improvement plan.
- 7. In addition to the Benchmark Exam requirements, students who take a course requiring a general end-of-course (EOC) assessment must receive a score of proficient on the initial assessment or successfully participate in the AIP (Academic Improvement Plan) created for them to receive academic credit for the course and to be able to graduate.

 Promotion/retention or graduation of students with an Individual Educational Plan (IEP) shall be based on their successful attainment of the goals set forth in their IEP.

Legal References: A.C.A. § 6-15-401 (Act 1081)

A.C.A. § 6-15-402 A.C.A. § 6-15-1602 A.C.A. § 6-15-404 A.C.A. § 6-15-2001 A.C.A. § 6-15-419 A.C.A. § 6-15-2005 A.C.A. § 6-15-433 A.C.A. § 6-15-2009

State Board of Education: Standards of Accreditation 12.04.3

ADE Rules Governing the ACTAAP and the Academic Distress Program

7.02.7 - 7.02.9, 7.03.7 - 7.03.7.3

# SECONDARY PROMOTION/RETENTION/COURSE CREDIT

A disservice is done to students through social promotion and is prohibited by state law. The district shall, at a minimum, evaluate each student annually in an effort to help each student who is not performing at grade level. Each school in the Sheridan School District shall include in the student handbook, the criteria for promotion of students to the next grade as well as the criteria for being required to retake a course, if applicable. Promotion or retention of students, or their required retaking of a course, shall be primarily based on the following criteria:

- A. Students in grades 6-8 must pass three (3) core academic courses or six (6) semesters of core courses in addition to meeting attendance requirements in order to be promoted to the next grade level
- B. 9<sup>th</sup> grade 3 credits
- C.  $10^{th}$  grade 9 accumulated credits
- D. 11<sup>th</sup> grade 15 accumulated credits
- E. 12<sup>th</sup> grade 22 accumulated credits and meet graduation requirements
- 1. Parents or legal guardians shall be kept informed concerning the progress of their student(s).
- Notice of a student's possible retention or required retaking of a course shall be included with the student's grades sent home to each parent/guardian or the student if 18 or older.
- 3. Parent-teacher conferences are encouraged and may be held as necessary in an effort to improve a student's academic success.
- 4. If there is doubt concerning the promotion or retention of a student, or their required retaking of a course, a conference between the parents/guardians, teacher(s), other pertinent personnel, and principal shall be held before a final decision is made. The conference shall be held at a time and place that best accommodates those participating in the conference. The school shall document

- participation or non-participation in required conferences. If the conference attendees fail to agree concerning the student's placement, the final decision to promote or retain shall rest with the principal or his/her designee.
- 5. Any student required to take an end-of-course assessment who is identified as not meeting the requisite scale score for a particular assessment shall participate in the remediation activities as required by the student's individualized AIP in the school year that the assessment results are reported in order to receive academic credit on his or her transcript for the course related to the end-of-course assessment. (For 2016-17, end-course-assessments are no longer required by the State of Arkansas.)
- The individualized AIP shall include remediation activities focused on those areas in which a student failed to meet the requisite scale score of the 2016-17 an endof-course assessment.
- 7. A student who is identified as not meeting the requisite scale score for an end-of-course assessment shall not receive academic credit on his or her transcript for the courses related to the general end-of-course assessment until the student is identified as having participated in remediation through an individualized AIP. (For 2016-17, end-course-assessments are no longer required by the State of Arkansas.)
- 8. Promotion/retention or graduation of students with an Individual Educational Plan (IEP) shall be based on their successful attainment of the goals set forth in their IEP.

Legal References: A.C.A. § 6-15-401 (Act 1081)

A.C.A. § 6-15-402 A.C.A. § 6-15-1602 A.C.A. § 6-15-404 A.C.A. § 6-15-2001 A.C.A. § 6-15-419 A.C.A. § 6-15-2005 A.C.A. § 6-15-433 A.C.A. § 6-15-2009

State Board of Education: Standards of Accreditation 12.04.3

ADE Rules Governing the ACTAAP and the Academic Distress Program 7.02-7.02.9, 7.03-7.03.7.3

# <u>HOMEWORK</u>

The Sheridan School District recognizes that homework is a beneficial addition to the inschool instructional program. Homework is a flexible and individual responsibility of the classroom teacher. For most students, additional study directly related to academic work-in-progress can make the difference between mastery and non-mastery and between satisfactory and exemplary achievement.

Homework tells students that learning is more than just a schoolroom activity; that expectations go beyond minimum effort, and that independent learning is valued. Through a well-formulated homework system, students will acquire academic content while also developing self-discipline, responsibility, and good work/study habits. Students who possess these characteristics will be prepared for both academic and/or vocational careers.

Homework is also essential because of time. There simply is not enough time in the school day for students to work with all the information schools need to transfer. Homework is needed in order to fill this gap.

Because of these factors, the Sheridan District encourages the assigning of relevant homework to its students. The guidelines for homework are as follows:

- 1. Individual campuses will develop their own specific homework plans/procedures which comply with the district intent.
- 2. Each year on each campus, students and parents will be informed concerning the homework procedures to be followed.
- 3. Homework assignments in each class should reflect a realistic consideration of student time. Work expectations in other classes should be considered.
- 4. Homework assignments should not be based on the assumption that parental or adult help will be available. While adult assistance during homework has many positive benefits, students who do not receive such help must be considered and not penalized.
- 5. Homework assignments should not be given for disciplinary reasons.
- 6. All homework assigned shall receive feedback.

# **GRADING**

Uniformity of grading will be conscientiously maintained throughout the school. That is, work of similar quality may receive about the same mark from all teachers. Academic marks are to be based on educational objectives only, and not on conduct, as behavior is to be graded separately. A minimum of two (2) grades will be recorded each week per subject.

1. Grading: The letter system/percentage system, or a standards based rubric will be used for reports to parents/guardians and for permanent record files. In either case, the following interpretation will be maintained:

#### Elementary (K-3)

- 3 Student independently meets expectations related to the standard (On grade level)
- 2 Student needs teacher guidance to be successful with expectations related to the standard (Approaching grade level)
- 1-Student is receiving support yet lacks understanding related to the standard (Below grade level)

#### Grades 4-12

A- Superior Achievement	90 to 100%
B- Above Average	80 to 89%
C- Average	70 to 79%
D- Passing	60 to 69%
F- Failure	Below 60%

- 2. Report Cards: Report cards will be distributed one week following the close of each nine week grading period.
- 3. Failure Notice: When failure seems unavoidable, and retention is likely, the parent/guardian will be notified well in advance of the probable failure of the child.
- 4. Parent/Teacher Conferences: Teachers will meet with parent(s) or guardian(s) of each student at least twice yearly at scheduled times.
- 5. Make-Up Work: Students will be given the same amount of time to complete work missed due to absences as the number of days they missed school. A student missing two days of school will have two days to complete make-up work.

# **REPORT CARDS**

Students receive a report card from their advisory teacher each nine weeks, reporting work done in each subject. When Parent-Teacher Conferences are held at the end of a grading period, report cards will be given to the parent at the conference. If parents do not attend the conferences, the report card will be given to the student on the next school day. At the end of the school year, report cards are mailed to parents.

# **GUIDELINES FOR REQUESTING MAKE-UP WORK**

- A. Requests are to be made to main campus office
- B. Requests need to be made by 10:00 A.M. Requests made after this time may not be available until the next school day at the same time request was made; this allows teachers their prep period to prepare assignments.
- C. Assignment requests for 5 days or more will require 2 days to be collected. Extended days may require more time to collect.
- D. Getting assignments picked up is the responsibility of the student/parent.
- E. If an assignment request is made, it is expected to be picked up. Teachers expect the student to have a large portion of the assignments completed upon returning to school.
- F. Students/Parents who have access to email are encouraged to email teachers for assignments.
- G. Students that know in advance that they will be absent are encouraged to get assignments themselves prior to being out.
- H. Make up tests are to be rescheduled at the discretion of the teacher, but must be aligned with the schedule of the missed work to be made up.
- I. Students shall have one class day to make up their work for each class day they are absent.
- J. Make up work which is not turned in within the make- up schedule for that assignment shall receive a zero.
- K. Students are responsible for turning in their make-up work without the teacher having to ask for it.

Students who are absent on the day their make-up work is due must turn in their work the day they return to school whether or not the class, for which the work is due, meets the day of their return. Work may not be made up for credit for unexcused absences. Out-of-school suspensions are unexcused absences.

#### **CONCURRENT CREDIT**

Any Sheridan student enrolled in concurrent credit classes in grades 9-12 needs to enroll in a publicly supported community college, technical college, or four-year college or university in accordance with the rules and regulations adopted by the college or university.

A student who successfully completes a course(s) offered by a college, technical college, or university shall be entitled to receive high school grade(s) and credit(s) in accordance with rules and regulations adopted by the State Board of Education and the District. One (1) unit of high school credit is earned for three (3) semester hours of college coursework.

# **SEMESTER TESTS (Grades 7-9)**

Teachers will give semester tests at the end of the first and second semesters. Students in grades 7-9 will not be exempt from the semester tests.

# **SEMESTER TEST MAKE-UP (Grades 7-9)**

Any student who misses a semester exam at the scheduled time will be required to present medical or legal documentation in order to make up the exam. Medical or legal documentation means documentation from a doctor, a dentist, a lawyer, or a court official.

# **SEMESTER GRADES (Grades 10-12)**

Semester grades will be calculated using two nine weeks percentages as 80 percent of the total grade and the semester test score as 20 percent of the total grade.

# **EXEMPTION FROM SEMESTER TESTS GRADES (10-12)**

Teachers will give comprehensive nine weeks' tests at the end of the first and third nine weeks grading periods. Nine weeks' exams count as twenty (20) percent of the nine weeks' grade.

Ninth grade students will not participate in comprehensive nine weeks' exams. Additionally, ninth grade students will not be exempt from semester exams. All students classified as freshman (ninth grade) will take semester exams. Students, grades 10-12, who meet the following criteria, may be exempt from semester tests:

a. Three (3) or fewer absences and a 70% or above grade in a class.

Students having served in Suspension School or having been suspended will not be exempt.

Two tardies in the same class will count as an absence toward taking semester exams. A student who chooses to take a semester test even if he/she meets these requirements for exemption should do so with the understanding that the test grade will not lower his/her semester grade. The campus will be closed for semester test days. Students who are exempt have to be present only in those classes where they have to take semester exams.

# **SEMESTER TEST MAKE-UP (Grades 10-12)**

Any student who misses a semester exam at the scheduled time will be required to present medical or legal documentation in order to make up the exam. Medical or legal documentation means documentation from a doctor, a dentist, a lawyer, or a court official.

# **GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS**

#### I. GENERAL GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS

The number of unit's students must earn to be eligible for high school graduation are to be earned from the following categories:

- A. A minimum of 22 units is required for graduation for students participating in either the Smart Core or Core curriculum.
- B. There are some distinctions made between Smart Core units and graduation units. Not all units earned toward graduation necessarily apply to Smart Core requirements.
- C. The provisions of a student's Individualized Education Plan (IEP) serve as his/her graduation plan. Unless exempted by a student's IEP, all students must score proficient or advanced on all end-of-course (EOC) assessments that they are required to take; or meet the remediation required for the EOC assessment to receive academic credit for the applicable course and be eligible to graduate from high school.
- D. Each student must take at least five credit courses each year. All credit courses receive one credit per year. Students are not allowed to exceed two (2) non-credit courses per semester.
- E. Beginning with the entering ninth grade class of 2014-15 school year, each high school student shall be required to take at least one digital learning course for credit to graduate.

# II. GRADUATION (SMART CORE CURRICULUM) REQUIREMENTS SENIORS 2015-2017

All students must successfully complete the following 22 credit requirements to be eligible for graduation from Sheridan High School.

#### **SMART CORE CURRICULUM**

#### English - 4 units

- English 9th grade
- English 10th grade
- English 11th grade
- English 12th grade or Transitional English 12

Mathematics – 4 units (or 3 units of math and 1 unit of Computer Science\*) At least one MATH unit must be taken in Grade 11 or Grade 12

- Algebra I (or Algebra A & Algebra B Grades 7-8 or 8-9)
- Geometry (or Geometry A & Geometry B Grades 8-9 or 9-10)
- Algebra II
- Fourth Math Advanced Topics and Modeling in Mathematics, Algebra III, Calculus, Computer Science and Mathematics, Linear Systems and Statistics, Transitional Math Ready, Mathematical Applications and Algorithms, Pre-Calculus, or an Advanced Placement mathematics Comparable concurrent credit college courses may be substituted where applicable.

# Science – 3 units with lab experience (or 2 units with lab experience and 1 unit of Computer Science\*)

- Biology 1 unit (All students must have 1 unit in Biology, IB Biology, ADE Biology, ADE Approved Biology Honors, or Concurrent Credit Biology.)
   Two units from the following three options:
- Physical Science
- Chemistry
- Physics

#### Social Studies - 3 units

- Civics ½ unit
- World History 1 unit
- U.S. History 1 unit
- Other Social Studies ½ unit

Oral Communication – ½ unit
Physical Education – ½ unit
Health and Safety – ½ unit
Economics – ½ unit (may be counted toward Social Studies or Career Focus)
Fine Arts – ½ unit
Career Focus – 6 units

\*Computer Science – (optional) A flex unit of Computer Science and Mathemathics, Essentials of Computer Programming, AP Computer Science, or IB Computer Science may replace the 4<sup>th</sup> math requirement or the 3<sup>rd</sup> science requirement. Two distinct units of the computer science courses listed above may replace the 4<sup>th</sup> math requirement or the 3<sup>rd</sup> science requirement. If the 4<sup>th</sup> math requirement and the 3<sup>rd</sup> science requirement have been met through other coursework, any of the computer science courses listed above may be used for career focus credit.

Beginning with the entering 9th grade class of 2014 – 2015 school year, each high school student shall be required to take at least one digital learning course for credit to graduate. (Act 1280 of 2013)

It is the responsibility of the parents and students to make sure that all graduation requirements are being met.

#### III. GRADUATION (CORE CURRICULUM) REQUIREMENTS SENIORS 2015-2017

All students must successfully complete the following 22 credit requirements to be eligible for graduation from Sheridan High School.

#### **CORE CURRICULUM**

### English – 4 units

- English 9th grade
- English 10th grade
- English 11th grade
- English 12th grade or Transitional English 12

#### Mathematics – 4 units (or 3 units of math and 1 unit of Computer Science\*)

- Algebra I (or Algebra A & Algebra B each may be counted as one unit of the 4 unit requirement)
- Geometry(or Geometry A & Geometry B each may be counted as one unit of the 4 unit requirement)

(All math units must build on the base of algebra and geometry knowledge and skills.)

#### Science – 3 units(or 2 units with lab experience and 1 unit of Computer Science\*)

- Biology 1 unit (All students must have 1 unit of Biology, IB Biology, ADE Biology, ADE Approved Biology Honors, or Concurrent Credit Biology.)
- Physical Science, Chemistry, or Physics at least one unit
- Other ADE approved science

#### Social Studies – 3 units

- Civics ½ unit
- World History 1 unit
- U.S. History 1 unit
- other social studies ½ unit

Oral Communication –  $\frac{1}{2}$  unit Physical Education –  $\frac{1}{2}$  unit Health and Safety –  $\frac{1}{2}$  unit Economics –  $\frac{1}{2}$  unit (may be counted toward Social Studies or Career Focus) Fine Arts –  $\frac{1}{2}$  unit Career Focus – 6 units

\*Computer Science – (optional) A flex unit of Computer Science and Mathematics, Essentials of Computer Programming, AP Computer Science, or IB Computer Science may replace the 4<sup>th</sup> math requirement or the 3<sup>rd</sup> science requirement. Two distinct units of the computer science courses listed above may replace the 4<sup>th</sup> math requirement or the 3<sup>rd</sup> science requirement. If the 4<sup>th</sup> math requirement and the 3<sup>rd</sup> science requirement have been met through other coursework, any of the computer science courses listed above may be used for career focus credit.

(Comparable concurrent credit may be substituted where applicable.)

Beginning with the entering 9th grade class of 2014 – 2015 school year, each high school student shall be required to take at least one digital learning course for credit to graduate. (Act 1280 of 2013)

It is the responsibility of the parents and students to make sure that all graduation requirements are being met.

#### IV. GRADUATION CEREMONY REQUIREMENTS

Those students who complete graduation requirements at the end of the fall semester may participate in graduation ceremonies the following spring. However, the diploma may be issued whenever a student has satisfactorily completed all local and state requirements.

Legal Reference: State Board of Education; Standards of Accreditation 14.01

# MINIMUM GRADE POINT AVERAGE

The minimum grade point average for unconditional admission to colleges and universities will vary. Please check the requirements of the institution you plan to attend.

# **GRADUATION PARTICIPATION**

All graduation requirements must be successfully completed prior to participating in the graduation ceremony. Twenty-two (22) units earned in grades nine through twelve will be required for high school graduation. Only one (1) of these units may be in physical education.

#### **Early Graduation**

- I. It is the policy of the Sheridan Schools that students may be allowed to participate in the graduation ceremony prior to completion of his/her senior year if he/she has successfully met the following requirements:
  - A. Has declared his/her intent to graduate early during CAP conferences at end of the sophomore year.
  - B. Has met all requirements of the original graduating year prior to the spring graduation ceremony.
  - C. Has presented official documentation of all requirements completed outside the district prior to the first day of spring semester testing.

- D. Has petitioned the principal for permission for early graduation by Oct. 1 of student's junior year.
- E. Has completed a written graduation contract which is signed by the student, parent/legal guardian, a counselor, and a high school administrator.
- II. Students may meet the above criteria by the following methods:
  - A. Completing courses taken during the regular school year in an approved and accredited high school.
  - B. Completing college courses while concurrently enrolled in high school.
  - C. Completing summer school courses sponsored by an accredited high school and/or college with the prior approval of the principal.
  - D. Completing correspondence courses by an accredited institution, with the prior approval of the principal. No more than two (2) credits by correspondence may count toward graduation.
- III. The student's diploma will be awarded upon completion of all state testing requirements.
- IV. Students approved for early graduation program:
  - A. Will be eligible for all honor graduate recognition if requirements are attained.
  - B. Will be eligible for two college days.
  - C. Will be classified as a junior.
  - D. Will follow the attendance requirements and semester test schedule for seniors in the spring semester.
  - E. Will be informed about all senior activities.

# SMART CORE CURRICULUM AND GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS FOR THE CLASS OF 2018 AND THEREAFTER

All students are required to participate in the Smart Core curriculum unless their parents or guardians, or the students if they are 18 years of age or older, sign a *Smart Core Waiver Form* to not participate. While Smart Core is the default option, both a *Smart Core Informed Consent Form* and a *Smart Core Waiver Form* will be sent home with students prior to their enrolling in seventh grade, or when a 7-12 grade student enrolls in the district for the first time and there is not a signed form in the student's permanent record. Parents must sign one of the forms and return it to the school so it can be placed in the students' permanent record. This policy is to be included in student handbooks for grades 6-12 and both students and parents must sign an acknowledgement they have received the policy. Those students not participating in the

Smart Core curriculum will be required to fulfill the Core curriculum or the requirements of their IEP (when applicable) to be eligible for graduation. Counseling by trained personnel shall be available to students and their parents or legal guardians prior to the time they are required to sign the consent forms.

While there are similarities between the two curriculums, following the Core curriculum may not qualify students for some scholarships and admission to certain colleges could be jeopardized. Students initially choosing the Core curriculum may subsequently change to the Smart Core curriculum **providing** they would be able to complete the required course of study by the end of their senior year. Students wishing to change their choice of curriculums must consult with their counselor to determine the feasibility of changing paths.

This policy, the Smart Core curriculum, and the courses necessary for graduation shall be reviewed by staff, students, and parents at least every other year to determine if changes need to be made to better serve the needs of the district's students. The superintendent, or his/her designee, shall select the composition of the review panel.

Sufficient information relating to Smart Core and the district's graduation requirements shall be communicated to parents and students to ensure their informed understanding of each. This may be accomplished through any or all of the following means:<sup>1</sup>

- Inclusion in the student handbook of the Smart Core curriculum and graduation requirements;
- Discussion of the Smart Core curriculum and graduation requirements at the school's annual public meeting, PTA meetings, or a meeting held specifically for the purpose of informing the public on this matter;
- Discussions held by the school's counselors with students and their parents; and/or
- Distribution of a newsletter(s) to parents or guardians of the district's students.

Administrators, or their designees, shall train newly hired employees, required to be licensed as a condition of their employment, regarding this policy. The district's annual professional development shall include the training required by this paragraph.

To the best of its ability, the District shall follow the requirements covering the transfer of course credit and graduation set forth in the Interstate Compact on Educational Opportunity for Military Children for all students who meet the definition of "eligible child" in Policy 4.2—ENROLLMENT.

#### **GRADUATION REQUIREMENTS**

The number of unit's students must earn to be eligible for high school graduation is to be earned from the categories listed below. A minimum of 22 units is required for graduation for a student participating in either the Smart Core or Core curriculum. In addition to the 22 units required for graduation by the Arkansas Department of Education, the district does not require additional units beyond the SDE requirements. There are some distinctions made between Smart Core units and Graduation units. Not all units earned toward graduation necessarily apply to Smart Core requirements.

#### **Digital Learning Courses**

The District shall offer one or more digital learning course(s) through one or more District approved provider(s) as either a primary or supplementary method of instruction. The courses may be in a blended learning, online-based, or other technology-based format. In addition to the other graduation requirements contained in this policy, students are required to take at least one (1) digital learning course for credit while in high school.

### SMART CORE: Sixteen (16) units

English: four (4) units – 9th, 10th, 11th, and 12th

Oral Communications: one-half (1/2) unit

Mathematics: four (4) units (all students under Smart Core must take a mathematics course in grade 11 or 12 and complete Algebra II.)

- 1. Algebra I or Algebra A & B\* which may be taken in grades 7-8 or 8-9;
- Geometry or Investigating Geometry or Geometry A & B\* which may be taken in grades 8-9 or 9-10;
  - \*A two-year algebra equivalent or a two-year geometry equivalent may each be counted as two units of the four-unit requirement for the purpose of meeting the **graduation** requirement, but only serve as one unit each toward fulfilling the **Smart Core** requirement.
- 3. Algebra II; and
- 4. The fourth unit may be either:
  - A math unit beyond Algebra II: this can include Pre-Calculus, Calculus, AP Statistics, Algebra III, Advanced Topic and Modeling in Mathematics, Mathematical Applications and Algorithms, Linear Systems and Statistics, or

- any of several IB or Advanced Placement math courses (Comparable concurrent credit college courses may be substituted where applicable); or
- one unit of computer science chosen from ADE Essentials of Computer Programming, ADE Computer Science and Mathematics, AP Computer Science, AP Computer Science Principles, IB Computer Science, or other options approved by ADE.

Natural Science: a total of three (3) units with lab experience chosen from One unit of Biology; and either:

Two units chosen from the following three categories (there are acceptable options listed by the ADE for each):

- 1. Physical Science;
- 2. Chemistry;
- 3. Physics or Principles of Technology I & II or PIC Physics; or
- 4. One unit from the three categories above and one unit of computer science chosen from ADE Essentials of Computer Programming, ADE Computer Science and Mathematics, AP Computer Science, AP Computer Science Principles, IB Computer Science, or other options approved by ADE.

Social Studies: three (3) units

- 1. Civics one-half (½) unit
- 2. World History one unit
- 3. American History one unit

Physical Education: one-half (1/2) unit

Note: While one-half (1/2) unit is required for graduation, no more than one (1) unit may be applied toward fulfilling the necessary units to graduate.

Health and Safety: one-half (1/2) unit

Economics – one half (½) unit – dependent upon the licensure of the teacher teaching the course, this can count toward the required three (3) social studies credits or the six (6) required Career Focus elective credits.<sup>2</sup>

Fine Arts: one-half (1/2) unit

# **CAREER FOCUS: Six (6) units**

All career focus unit requirements shall be established through guidance and counseling based on the student's contemplated work aspirations. Career focus courses shall conform to the curriculum policy of the district and reflect state curriculum frameworks through course sequencing and career course concentrations where appropriate.

NOTES: <sup>1</sup> Schools are required to retain documentation procedures and methods used.

<sup>2</sup> The Rules specify the option is dependent upon the licensure of the teacher. Specifically, if the course is taught by a licensed social studies teacher, both options exist. If the course is taught by a licensed business education teacher, the credit must be applied toward the career focus requirement.

Legal References: Standards for Accreditation 9.03 – 9.03.1.9, 14.02

ADE Guidelines for the Development of Smart Core Curriculum Policy

ADE Rules Governing the Digital Learning Act of 2013

Smart Core Informed Consent Form 2016

Smart Core Waiver Form 2016

A.C.A. § 6-4-302 A.C.A. § 6-16-1406

# **SERVICES FOR ADVANCED STUDENTS**

Grades 3-5, Gifted and Talented Pull-Out.

In grades 6-12 identified, officially listed gifted students receive differentiated services within Pre-AP and AP classes.

The district identification process follows state regulations which include:

<u>Nomination:</u> Identification is ongoing. Students, parents, teachers, and community members may nominate by filling out the official form found on the school district website. With permission, additional screenings then occur. All nominations are assigned a code number for impartiality.

<u>Data Collection:</u> Taken from: Rating scales and inventories from parent/teacher. Percentiles from standardized, nationally-normed exams. Verbal and non-verbal test results. Creativity samples, K-2 portfolio assessments, behavioral checklists.

Identification: 5 member district identification committee composed of Gifted and Talented (GT) certified staff, counselors, teachers, administrators select around 5 percent of student body for official listing as in need of differentiated services. Anonymity and impartiality is maintained by code on all student profile sheets. Procedures are non-discriminatory with respect to race, cultural or economic backgrounds, religion, gender, or handicapping condition.

<u>Placement:</u> Letters of notification sent to all parents regardless of placement decision. Permission to place form signed by parent must be received for student file. All students are subject to an annual review to determine appropriateness of placement within the program. Officially listed students who do not enroll in AP or Pre-AP classes are subject to deactivation for each school year that occurs.

# ADVANCED PLACEMENT COURSES

All AP courses are open to students <u>willing and able to accept introductory-level college</u> <u>work at an expected more rigorous, complex level</u>. Quality points (weighted GPA) for AP courses are contingent on student testing and teacher training. Teacher AP training documentation is monitored and retained by the district GT/AP Coordinator. Sheridan High School does not offer International Baccalaureate (IB) courses.

Note: EXPECT AP CLASSES TO BE DIFFICULT IN CONTENT AND PROCEDURES; tutoring may be available for students who experience difficulty. Each AP class has a weighted GPA (5.0 - A, 4.0 - B, 3.0 - C, 2.0 - D) as long as the student is enrolled all year and takes the AP exam to qualify for college credit each May.

#### AP courses offered are the following:

Art Studio Drawing Calculus Environmental Science Spanish Art 2-D Chemistry Physics I Statistics

Art History English Language Physics II U.S. Government & Politics

Biology English Literature Psychology U.S. History World History

#### **HONOR GRADUATES**

Only a student who has successfully completed the minimum core of high school courses recommended for preparation for postsecondary education (core curriculum for unconditional college admittance outlined above) or a more rigorous program of vocational study will be eligible for the honor of serving as valedictorian, salutatorian, or honor graduate of a senior class in a high school in this state. Sheridan High School no longer has a valedictorian and a salutatorian but has three tiers of honor grads: Act 980 of 1991 sets these requirements for honor graduates.

#### **DISTINGUISHED HONOR GRADUATES**

Distinguished honor grads will be those with a grade point average (GPA) of 4.0001 or higher who have taken a minimum of five (5) Advanced Placement classes and meet the state requirements. All students in this category will be ranked number one.

#### HIGH HONOR GRADUATES

High honor grads will be those with a GPA of 3.9000 or higher who have taken a minimum of three Advanced Placement classes and meet state requirements. These students will receive regular class rank beginning at number two.

#### **HONOR GRADUATES**

Honor grads will be those with a GPA of 3.7500 or higher who meet state requirements. The tiers of honor graduates are determined after the completion of all high school courses/grades. Students are encouraged to seek advice from the counselor, principal and teachers to be sure requirements are met. Students are responsible for making sure they have completed all graduation requirements.

# **SCHOLARSHIPS**

Several scholarships are available to seniors based on academic achievement, leadership, service, and need. Any student interested in applying for a scholarship should contact his/her counselor.

High school seniors will qualify based on their high school performance. Students graduating from an Arkansas public high school, a private or out-of-state school, or homeschool must have an ACT composite of at least 19 (or an equivalent score on an equivalent test.)

Award:	4 year institutions	2 year institutions
	\$1000 freshman year \$4000 sophomore year \$4000 junior year \$5000 senior year	\$1000 freshman year \$3000 sophomore year

Previous recipients of the scholarship will continue to receive the amounts stiplulated in their original award. Maximum award for four year institution is eight (8) semesters and two year institution is five (5) semesters.

Renewal: Traditional students must enroll in at least 12 hours the first fall semester following high school graduation, and at least 15 hours each semester thereafter, to receive their funds that semester. They must complete at least 27 hours their first year, and at least 30 hours each year thereafter, with a 2.5 cumulative GPA. Non-traditional students may enroll in as few as six hours and still receive a pro-rated scholarship amount. They must also maintain a cumulative GPA or at least 2.5, and their continuing eligibility requirement is related to their semester enrollment.

Disclaimer: This information is subject to changes made through the Arkansas Department of Higher Education. See <a href="https://www.scholarships.adhe.edu">www.scholarships.adhe.edu</a> for the most current information.

# **STUDENT ATHLETES**

Students who plan to participate in athletics at the college level are encouraged to register with the NCAA Clearinghouse at the end of their junior year. All information and registration forms are available at <a href="https://www.ncaaclearinghouse.net">www.ncaaclearinghouse.net</a>.

# NATIONAL HONOR SOCIETY (11th - 12th grade)

The National Honor Society is an activity of the National Association of Secondary School Principals. The members are students chosen by the faculty council on the basis of the principles of the society: scholarship, leadership, character, and service. No honor or responsibility conferred by the school exceeds that represented by the National Honor Society. It represents the fundamental objectives for which schools are instituted and gives recognition to those who have attained most nearly the desired ends. This society looks upon education as a total product measured by the four dimensions of life.

Act 980 of 1991 set these qualifications for membership in the National Honor Society: Only a student who is enrolled in a course of study containing the minimum core of high school courses recommended for preparation for post-secondary education as set forth by the State Board of Higher Education and the State Board of Education or the technical preparation program as set forth by the State Board of Education shall be eligible for membership in the National Honor Society or any equivalent honorary society. NHS members can be dismissed from the NHS in the event of serious infractions.

# SECTION V – STUDENT BEHAVIOR and DISCIPLINE POLICIES

# **DISCIPLINE POLICIES**

The Sheridan School District employees and the Board of Education have the responsibility to protect the health, safety, and welfare of the District's students and employees. To help maintain a safe environment conducive to high student achievement, the Board establishes policies necessary to regulate student behavior to promote an orderly school environment that is respectful of the rights of others and ensures the uniform enforcement of student discipline.

- 1. Students are responsible for their conduct that occurs:
  - A. At any time on the school grounds.
  - B. Off school grounds at a school-sponsored function, activity, or event.
  - C. Going to and from school or a school activity.
- The District's administrators may also take disciplinary action against a student for off-campus conduct occurring at any time that would have a detrimental impact on school discipline, the educational environment, or the welfare of the students and/or staff.
- 3. A student who has committed a criminal act while off campus and whose presence on campus could cause a substantial disruption to school or endanger the welfare of other students or staff is subject to disciplinary action up to and including expulsion. Such acts could include, but are not limited to:
  - A. felony or an act that would be considered a felony if committed by an adult
  - B. an assault or battery
  - C. drug law violations
  - D. sexual misconduct of a serious nature
- 4. Any disciplinary action pursued by the District shall be in accordance with the student's appropriate due process rights.
- 5. The District's handbook committees from each campus shall review the student discipline policies annually and may recommend changes in the policies to the Sheridan School Board. The Board shall approve any changes to student discipline policies.
- 6. The District will enforce disciplinary action from a minimum of a warning to a maximum of expulsion/suspension for disciplinary infractions.
- 7. In order to assure that policies are firm, fair, and consistent, the superintendent will annually ensure that a discipline policy committee composed of school personnel and parent's reviews and revises said policies. The District's student discipline policies and rules shall be distributed to each student annually and to new students upon their enrollment. Each student's parent or legal guardian shall sign and return to the school an acknowledgement form documenting that

they have received the policies and rules.

- 8. Further, parents, teachers, and students may request and receive a hearing before the District's Handbook Committee to propose revisions of policies or particular provisions of policies.
- 9. It is required by law that the principal or the person in charge report to the police any incidents where a person has committed or threatened to commit an act of violence or any crime involving a deadly weapon on school property or while under school supervision.
- 10. Sheridan School District currently employs two School Resource Officers (SRO) to assist students, faculty, and administration when necessary. If an SRO is not available, local law enforcement officers may be contacted. In cases that appear to need the help of an SRO or law enforcement officers, the principal/assistant principal will confer with the superintendent/assistant superintendent. If they are not available, he/she will make his/her own determination regarding the need for local law enforcement.

Legal References: A.C.A. § 6-18-502

A.C.A. § 6-17-113

# **EXPECTED STUDENT BEHAVIOR**

#### General Campus Rules

Sheridan Schools reserve the right to punish behavior which is not conducive to good order and discipline in school, even though such behavior is not specified in the handbook rules.

- 1. Students are not to destroy or take student or school property. Student may be required to pay for damages.
- 2. Each student is expected to go outside for recess. Exceptions may be made by the classroom teacher.
- 3. Students are expected to use good behavior on school campuses, district transportation and all school events.
- 4. Students are expected to obey the playground rules. Playground rules will be set by individual grade levels.
- 5. No student's disruptive behavior will be allowed to interrupt the classroom teaching of other students. Proper student behavior is the responsibility of the parents, students, and school.
- 6. Students are expected to respect all teachers, other school personnel, and classmates.
- 7. Students are expected to walk quietly in the hallways and on the sidewalks—no pushing and running.
- 8. Items or flyers that are not school sponsored may not be brought on school property for the purpose of selling or trading unless approved by the principal.

- 9. Students are not to wear athletic shoes with cleats.
- 10. Students may not leave the school or classroom without permission.
- 11. Students who do not ride the bus may be picked up only in designated areas, and are not allowed to leave these areas before a parent arrives.
- 12. Students are not to use vulgar or profane language at school.
- 13. Students are not to have pornographic materials in any form at school.
- 14. Students are to keep hands, feet, and all objects to themselves.
- 15. Students bringing balls to school must bring them in a backpack or sack. There will be no bouncing of the balls on the sidewalks or in the hallways as it interrupts other classes.
- 16. Backpacks with wheels are not allowed.
- 17. Skate shoes are not allowed.
- 18. Chewing gum will not be allowed at school unless prescribed by a health care official and medical documentation is provided. (Grades K-6)

#### **Building Rules**

- A student shall comply with reasonable directions or commands of teachers, student interns, paraprofessionals, principals, administrative personnel, superintendents, school bus drivers, security personnel, or any other authorized school personnel.
- 2. Walk in a quiet, orderly fashion in the buildings; "soft" talking in the hallways, keeping your hands to your sides, and facing forward.
- 3. Students should not socialize in the rest rooms.
- 4. Students shall observe good manners and show respect.
- 5. Students should not threaten to harm any other person.
- 6. Keep hands, feet, and other objects to yourselves. No harm shall be inflicted on another student at any time.
- 7. No gum (K-6 only), chewing gum will not be allowed at school unless prescribed by a health care official and medical documentation is provided.

#### Playground Rules

- 1. Play in a manner that will not hurt you or someone else.
- 2. Play in a designated area.
- 3. Use playground equipment properly. No standing on swings, jumping out of swings, or swinging sideways. Only one student in a swing at a time. Line up promptly and quietly when the bell rings.
- 4. Playground activities may not include physical contact, such as tackle football, or throwing objects such as rocks or sticks.
- 5. Students are to follow duty teacher directives at all times.
- 6. Handicapped play equipment is available only to handicapped students.

#### Cafeteria Rules

- 1. Students should enter and exit the cafeteria quietly and in an orderly manner.
- 2. Use indoor voices speak softly and only to your immediate neighbors (person sitting on either side of you).
- 3. Use good table manners.

- Keep hands, feet, and other objects to yourself. Keep foreign objects out of your mouth.
- 5. Lunches brought from home or provided by parents/guardians must not have any glass containers or bottles.
- 6. Remain seated until you have permission to leave.
- 7. Follow all adult staff directions.
- 8. All campuses are peanut and tree nut free due to students with allergies.

Parents/guardians may provide any food or candy item for their own child's lunch or snacks but may not provide such items for other children at school.

ADE rules Governing Nutrition and Physical Activity Standard 8.02.1.

# BEHAVIOR NOT COVERED IN THIS STUDENT HANDBOOK

The Sheridan School District reserves the right to punish behavior not conducive to good order and discipline in the schools even though such behavior is not specified in this handbook. Principals may alter severity of punishments based on circumstances and other conditions.

Students enrolled in the ALE program will have an additional handbook that covers program policy and procedures.

# **DISCIPLINE**

The Sheridan Board of Education expects that when students willfully violate school rules, defy instructions of teachers and administrators, or interfere with the normal operation of the school program, the administrator in charge will take appropriate action as prescribed by the Board of Education policies and regulations, ordinances of the City of Sheridan, and the statutes of the State of Arkansas.

The constitutional rights of individuals assure the protection of due process of law; therefore, this system of constitutionally and legally sound procedures is approved with regard to the administration of discipline in the Sheridan Public Schools:

- The hallmark of exercise of disciplinary authority shall be fairness.
- Every effort shall be made by administrators and faculty members to resolve problems through effective utilization of school district resources to include prevention, intervention, mediation and conflict resolution provisions, in cooperation with the student and his/her parent or guardian.
- Teachers and other school personnel have the authority to give reasonable instructions to any student while the student is under school jurisdiction and are responsible for reporting the violation of a school regulation by a student if it cannot be resolved by the teacher or other school personnel. When situations develop that appear to need the help of law enforcement officers, other than a

School Resource Officer, the principal will confer with the superintendent or assistant superintendent. If they are not available, he/she will make his/her own determination.

#### DISCIPLINE OF DISABLED STUDENTS

Students identified as disabled under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) will be subject to all school policies and rules unless otherwise directed by the student's Individual Education Plan, so long as such treatment does not abridge the right to a free appropriate public education. Further, discipline of IDEA students will conform to laws and regulations as enumerated under IDEA.

Students who are determined to be disabled under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 will be subject to all school policies and rules unless otherwise directed by the student's Individual Accommodation Plan. Schools may remove any student with disabilities for a disciplinary infraction for up to 10 school days per offense. During a period of short term exclusion, schools are not required to provide any educational services to the student.

# **CORPORAL PUNISHMENT**

Corporal punishment may be administered in grades K-12. It is the responsibility of building level administrators to determine that the law, policy, and guidelines related to corporal punishment are followed.

# **GUIDELINES FOR CORPORAL PUNISHMENT**

- A. Before corporal punishment is administered, it must be documented that sufficient warning of such punishment has been given, that parents have received notice of the warnings, and that evidence must exist that other corrective measures have failed to solve the discipline problem.
- B. Any person administering corporal punishment must complete a "corporal punishment form."
- C. Parents must be notified that their child has received corporal punishment and must be furnished a copy of the corporal punishment form by the person administering the corporal punishment.
- D. No student will receive more than three (3) swats at any given time and will not receive corporal punishment more than three (3) times in any given school year.
- E. Any parent may choose not to have his/her child receive corporal punishment by notifying the school in writing. Parents must accept that if they disallow the use of corporal punishment, or if their child refuses to accept corporal punishment, the student may be suspended from school.
- F. Building level administrators may exercise their judgment as to their use of corporal punishment or any other corrective measure for students sent to the office for punishment.
- G. Teachers may exercise their judgment as to the use of corporal punishment or

- other corrective measures.
- H. Corporal punishment will be administered by using an instrument supplied by the district.
- I. Corporal punishment will be administered in the presence of an administrator who shall be present when the student is advised of the reason(s) for the punishment. It will only be administered following warnings that the misbehavior will not be tolerated and that the administration of corporal punishment is imminent.

# **NOON DETENTION HALL (SJHS)**

- 1. Noon detention is served during lunch.
- 2. A student may serve a maximum of fifteen (15) days per semester. Additional detention hall days will result in further punishment deemed appropriate by the principal or assistant principal.
- 3. A student assigned to Suspension School for not completing detention hall assignments will complete the detention hall assignment, in noon detention, upon return from Suspension School.

# **DETENTION HALL (10<sup>th</sup>-12<sup>th</sup> grade)**

Failure to complete detention hall will result in assignment to Suspension School or suspension from school. A student can serve only fifteen (15) days of noon detention hall per semester.

# **SUSPENSION SCHOOL**

A student assigned to Suspension School will be assigned for a minimum of two (2) days and can serve only ten (10) days per semester. Additional days may be added to a student's suspension school assignment for failure to complete their class assignments while in Suspension School. Inappropriate behavior while in Suspension School may also result in additional days being added or suspension from school being added.

If a suspension occurs while the student is in Suspension School, the Suspension School assignment will be completed after the suspension before the student can return to regular classes. When a student is assigned to Suspension School for not attending detention hall, the original detention hall assignment must be completed after the Suspension School days are completed.

Students assigned to Suspension School are not to be on campus without permission nor can they participate in any after school activity during the assignment to Suspension School.

Students assigned to Suspension School during nine week and/or semester test days shall serve the entire day of Suspension School even if all tests have been completed.

Days in Suspension School prevent SHS exemption for semester exams.

# SUSPENSION FROM SCHOOL

A teacher has the right to temporarily remove a student from class. The teacher should call the office and file with the principal a written statement of the reason(s) for the student's suspension from class. The student will be given an opportunity to explain his/her version of the facts to the principal or designee. The principal shall determine whether to reinstate the student in class, reassign the student, or take other disciplinary action. The student will be given written notice of the reason of his/her suspension.

The principal, or the assistant in charge, is authorized to temporarily suspend a student from school for a period not to exceed ten (10) days and to require a student-parent-principal conference as a condition for considering reinstatement. When students have been notified that they have been suspended from school, they shall leave the building and grounds immediately and shall remain away from the school premises until a parent or guardian returns with them for a student-parent-principal conference.

Students under suspension shall not be on the school grounds and cannot attend or participate in school activities during the suspension nor can they make up work missed during the suspension. The principal shall schedule the conference and shall notify the parents. The principal may make and retain a record of the conference. If, in the conference, no decision is reached for the reinstatement of the student, or if the parent expresses feelings that the principal is unfair, then the principal shall extend the suspension and furnish the superintendent with a full report of the situation.

Students or parents may appeal to the Superintendent of Schools. An appeal to the superintendent must be made within three (3) days. Upon hearing the appeal, the superintendent will render a final binding decision in a timely manner. Any student attending vocational school as a part of his/her high school program who is suspended from classes at SHS is suspended from the vocational school. A student from SHS who is suspended at the vocational school is also suspended from classes at SHS.

# **EXPULSION**

When a principal decides to recommend that a student be expelled, he/she shall make such recommendation to the superintendent along with a written statement of the charge or charges against the student. Students or their parents may request a hearing

before the Board of Education to appeal disciplinary action only after all steps to hear the matter have been considered through the various administrative levels. Such requests shall be made in writing. At their request, the superintendent shall schedule, within a reasonable amount of time, a hearing before the Board of Education and shall notify the student and the parents/legal guardians in writing as to the time, place, and purpose for the hearing. The parents must notify the superintendent within five (5) days of their desire to have a hearing. The Board of Education may expel a student for the remainder of the school year or a calendar year.

The following guidelines shall be used in the procedure:

- 1. The charge(s) against the student shall be stated in clear and concise terms in writing.
- 2. A parent or legal guardian of the student shall be present at the hearing.
- 3. The student shall be given an opportunity to give his version of the facts and their implications.
- 4. The student shall be allowed to observe all evidence against him, the right to cross examine, and the right to an attorney.
- 5. A record may be kept of the hearing.
- 6. The hearing authority shall state, within a reasonable time after the hearing, its findings as to whether or not the disciplinary action should be revoked, affirmed, or altered.
- 7. If a student is expelled from school, and the student pursues an education through home school or accredited online courses, grades earned during the time of the expulsion will be accepted upon the student's return to school.

# **CONSEQUENCES FOR MISBEHAVIOR**

#### For minor rule infractions:

Minimum – Verbal reprimand Maximum – Suspension

#### For severe rule infractions:

Minimum – Detention Hall, Suspension School, and parent notification Maximum – Expulsion

The following consequences, in no particular order of severity, may be used in the course of correcting students' misbehavior:

- A. Verbal reprimand
- B. Noon detention
- C. Recess detention (Elementary & Intermediate Only)
- D. Meaningful written assignments
- E. Loss of privileges
- F. Classroom isolation or classroom exchange
- G. Suspension from the bus
- H. Suspension from a class
- I. Parent/Guardian notification and/or conference
- J. Suspension from school for up to (10) days
- K. In-school suspension (Elementary & Intermediate Only)
- L. Suspension School (6-12)
- M. Corporal punishment
- N. Expulsion
- O. Other appropriate consequences
- P. Notification of law enforcement official

A student may be suspended for any first severe offense when in the judgment of the principal or assistant principal the student's presence would present a hazard to others or would adversely affect the learning environment.

The following conduct is not permitted:

#### **Abnormal or Irrational Behavior**

Any student whose actions are abnormal or irrational shall be temporarily suspended from class by the teacher and/or from school by the principal or administrator in charge.

#### Alcoholic Beverages, Drugs, Counterfeit Drugs

This policy applies to students at school, on school-provided transportation, and at school-sponsored events which occur on or off the campus.

A. A student shall not possess, use, or be under the influence of alcohol, narcotic drug, hallucinogenic drug, amphetamine, barbiturate, marijuana, K-2, and/or other controlled or illegal substance or counterfeit substance purported to be a controlled substance, pharmaceutical ingredients, or beverage containing alcohol or intoxicant of any kind. Any student found to be "Huffing" or abusing any chemical or otherwise legal substance with the intent to get high or achieve an altered state, shall be considered to be in violation of this policy. (Act 590 of 1971 and Acts 1983, Nos. 787 and 10). Any student in violation shall be suspended and will be recommended for expulsion. Parents and law enforcement officials will be notified. In lieu of expulsion, a Second Chance Program may be available for qualified students in grades 7-12.

- B. Any student involved in transmitting, passing, distributing or selling alcohol, narcotic drug, hallucinogenic drug, amphetamine, barbiturate, marijuana, K-2, and/or other controlled or illegal substance or pharmaceutical ingredients, counterfeit substance purported to be a controlled substance, or beverage containing alcohol or intoxicant of any kind shall be suspended and will be recommended for expulsion. Law enforcement officials shall be informed, and parents will be required to meet with school officials. Students found to be in violation of section B will not qualify for the Second Chance Program, but may qualify for The Learning Center.
- C. Prescription medication will be left in the office and must be brought to the office by an adult.
- D. Students shall not possess any type of drug paraphernalia.

All principals are instructed to cooperate fully with law enforcement agencies and are to report to them any and all information that would be considered beneficial in their efforts to stem or deter the increase in illegal drug use.

The administrative staff is also instructed to take immediate steps to prevent any person from coming upon the campus of any school in the Sheridan School District in the possession of or under the influence of alcohol, marijuana, or illicit drug of any kind.

#### Consequences:

A. Ten days out of school suspension with the recommendation for expulsion.

#### Abuse

To wrong in speech, reproach coarsely, revile or malign any person. Profanity or vulgar expressions directed at another is abuse. Any actions, verbal or physical, with the purpose to harass, annoy, or alarm is abuse.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

A. Minimum – Conference

B. Maximum – Suspension

Consequences: (SJHS, SHS)

A. Minimum - Conference

B. Maximum – Recommendation for expulsion

#### Arson

The intentional setting of a fire.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

A. Minimum – Conference

B. Maximum – Suspension

Consequences: (SJHS, SHS)

A. Minimum – School Suspension

B. Maximum – Recommendation for expulsion

#### **Assault**

The willful or intentional attempt to inflict bodily injury or harm to any person, coupled with the apparent present ability to do so.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

A. Minimum – Conference

B. Maximum - Suspension

Consequences (SJHS, SHS)

- A. 10 days of Suspension School
- B. 5 days of suspension from school
- C. 10 days of suspension from school with a recommendation for expulsion

#### **Battery**

Unexcused physical contact with another person by any means, for the purpose of causing physical injury.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

A. Minimum - Conference

B. Maximum – Suspension

Consequences: (SJHS, SHS)

- A. 10 days of Suspension School
- B. 5 days of suspension from school
- C. 10 days of suspension from school with a recommendation for expulsion.

#### Bullying

It is the policy of the Sheridan School Board that students shall be free of harassment, threats or harmful actions commonly referred to as bullying. To that end bullying will not be tolerated in the Sheridan Schools.

- A. Bullying is behavior that is aggressive and is used to harm or disturb others in a physical or psychological manner. The aggressive behavior occurs frequently over a period of time with an imbalance of power between the victim and perpetrator (bully is physically or mentally stronger).
- B. Forms of bullying behaviors that are prohibited include, but are not limited to, verbal, physical or psychological actions such as: threatening, name-calling, hitting, spreading rumors, extorting money, and social isolation/exclusion. Teasing will be considered bullying when the behavior is degrading, offensive, malicious, and/or the victim experiences distress or fear as a result of the

repeated teasing behavior. Students may be disciplined for harassing communication, including telephone, texting, mail, written communication or electronic communication. Cyber bullying, which occurs away from school may be dealt with as bullying if the behavior results in a substantial disruption of the learning environment.

- C. Bullying behaviors are prohibited while in school, on school property, in school vehicles, on school buses, at designated school bus stops, at school sponsored activities, or at school sanctioned events.
- D. Any school employee who has witnessed or has reliable information that a student is a victim of bullying behavior shall report the incident to the principal of the school.
- E. The person or persons who file a complaint will not be subject to retaliation or reprisal in any form.
- F. Notice of what constitutes bullying and the consequences of engaging in bullying will be provided annually to parents, school volunteers, and school employees. Notices will be posted in every classroom, restroom, gymnasium, auditorium and bus in the district.
- G. Full copies of the Sheridan School District's bullying policy will be made available to anyone upon request.

Consequences for bullying behavior will be immediately administered to the perpetrator at the age and development level appropriate for comprehension. Consequences will range from a verbal reprimand to expulsion for severe or repeated offenses.

Sheridan Public Schools has a confidential "SAFE SCHOOLS HOTLINE" to help keep our schools and students free from bullying, violence, drugs, and weapons. Please call 1-855-509-2559.

#### **Cell Phones and Other Electronic Devices**

#### Grades K-6

Students that are in possession of cell phones, head phones, ear buds, other personal listening devices or other electronic devices, on school property must turn the device off and keep it put away "out of sight" upon arrival and throughout the school day. Exceptions to this policy may be granted for health or other compelling reasons as allowed by school administration or permission granted by the classroom teacher for academic purposes.

#### Grades 7-12

Students that are in possession of cell phones or head phones, ear buds, other personal listening devices or other electronic devices on school property must turn the device off and keep it put away out of sight upon the first bell prior to first period.

Students are allowed to use cell phones or other electronic devices during the student's assigned lunch period. During instructional time phones may not be used for any reason unless permission is given from school personnel for academic purposes. If the device is believed to be in use any other time during the school day without school personnel permission, it will be confiscated and appropriate discipline will be assigned. Taking pictures and/or video with cell phones or other electronic devices is prohibited. Students bring these devices to school at their own risk. Sheridan School District faculty and staff members are not responsible for any damaged, missing, or stolen electronics. Exceptions to this policy may be granted for health or other compelling reasons as allowed by school administrators.

#### **Cell Phones During Testing**

Student and testing administrators' cell phones will be turned off, collected, and placed in a secure location outside the testing classroom during all state mandated test administrations. Students who violate this policy will be removed from the testing room. The cell phone in question will be turned over to the district test coordinator and the principal in order to determine if the cell phone contains evident of test related material.

\*\*\*Sheridan School District will follow all state determined testing policies and procedures.

Consequences (Grades K-6):

A. Minimum – Conference

B. Maximum – Suspension

Consequences: (Grades 7-12)

- 1<sup>st</sup> offense Five (5) days of detention hall. Phone will be confiscated and a parent contact must be made before the phone can be returned to the student at the end of the day.
- 2<sup>nd</sup> offense Two (2) days of Suspension School. Phone will be confiscated and returned only to the parent.
- 3<sup>rd</sup> offense Five (5) days of Suspension School. Phone will be confiscated and returned only to the parent.
- 4<sup>th</sup> offense Three (3) days of suspension from school. Phone will be confiscated and returned only to the parent.

#### **Cell Phones and/or Cameras**

The use of cell phones or cameras for the distribution, showing or posting on social networking sites or websites of pictures and/or videos of students or school employees taken at school, or on school buses, without prior written permission of the principal is prohibited.

#### Consequences:

- A. Minimum Verbal warning with parental contact
- B. Maximum Suspension with possible recommendation for expulsion

Refusal to hand over the cell phone (phone, SIM card, and battery) to a teacher or administrator will constitute insubordination and may result in suspension from school.

#### Cheating/Plagiarism

Academic dishonesty. Student presents the ideas or words of another as one's own.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Minimum Conference
- B. Maximum Suspension

Consequences: (Grades 7<sup>th</sup> – 12<sup>th</sup>)

- A. Student/Parent conference plus a zero on assignment
- B. Suspension School plus zero on the assignment
- C. Suspension from school plus zero on the assignment

#### **Classroom Rules Violation**

Students will adhere to all classroom rules set by teachers.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Minimum Conference
- B. Maximum Suspension

Consequences: (Grades 7<sup>th</sup> – 12<sup>th</sup>)

- A. 2 days of Detention Hall
- B. 5 days of Detention Hall
- C. 2 days of Suspension School
- D. 5 days of Suspension School
- E. Suspension from school

#### Damage or Destruction of School Property or the Personal Property of Others or Theft

Student shall not cause or attempt to cause damage to school property or the personal property of others or steal or attempt to steal school property or the personal property of others. The school district will attempt to recover damages from the student and parents of students destroying school property. Parents of any minor students may be liable for damages caused by their child in an amount not in excess of \$2,000.00. (Ark. Statute 50-109) Students who steal or destroy the property of others will be disciplined and expected to make restitution.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate): Less than \$100.00 in value

- A. Parent/Guardian conference and restitution
- B. One (1) day suspension and restitution

C. Three (3) days suspension and restitution

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate): More than \$100.00 in value

- A. One (1) day suspension and restitution
- B. Three (3) to Five (5) days suspension and restitution
- C. Suspension from school and restitution

Consequences (SJHS, SHS): Less than \$100.00 in value

- A. Five (5) days of Detention Hall and restitution
- B. Two (2) days of Suspension School and restitution
- C. Suspension from school and restitution

Consequences (SJHS, SHS): More than \$100.00 in value

- A. Three (3) days Suspension School and restitution
- B. Five (5) days Suspension School and restitution
- C. Suspension from school and restitution

#### **Disregard of Direction or Command/Insubordination**

A student shall comply with reasonable directions or commands of teachers, student interns, substitute teachers, teachers' aides, principals, administrative personnel, superintendent, school bus drivers, school security personnel, or any other authorized school personnel. Students will be considered insubordinate when they refuse to obey any rule or regulation of the school or school district or the reasonable instructions of school district personnel.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Minimum Conference
- B. Maximum Suspension

Consequences (SJHS, SHS):

- A. Parent conference and Detention Hall
- B. 2 days of Suspension School
- C. 2 days suspension from school

# **Disruption and Interference with School**

Included, but not limited to the following types of disruptions, no student shall:

- A. Block the doorway or corridor;
- B. Prevent students from attending a class or school activity;
- C. Block normal pedestrian traffic;
- D. Use violence, force, coercion, noise, threat, intimidation, harassment, or fear, refuse to identify himself/herself on request; use passive resistance, or any other conduct intentionally to cause a disruption;
- E. Encourage other students to violate any rule or school board policy;

<sup>\*\*</sup>Restitution must be paid in all cases.

<sup>\*\*</sup>Law enforcement may be notified on any offense.

- F. Misbehaving during any assembly program will be grounds for suspension from school:
- G. Keeping your "hands-off" others will be strictly enforced;
- H. Displaying abnormal or irrational behavior will result in being temporarily suspended from class by the teacher and/or from the school by the principal or assistant principal;
- I. Duplicating, altering, or falsifying school records, signatures, or other information will not be tolerated:
- J. Bringing toys of any kind (electronic games, skateboards, stuffed animals, etc.) is strictly prohibited;
- K. Chewing gum will not be permitted on the school campus or on school buses (K-6 only), unless prescribed by a health care official and medical documentation is provided.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Minimum Conference
- B. Maximum Suspension

Consequences (SJHS, SHS):

- A. 2 days of Detention Hall
- B. 2 days of Suspension School
- C. 2 days suspension from school

#### **Dress Code**

The basic responsibility for the appearance of students rests with themselves. Parents have the obligation, within certain bounds, and the right to determine their student's dress. Dress and appearance must not present health and safety hazards or cause disruption of the educational process. Personal appearance or attire of students, which creates a disturbance or commotion within the school, or is detrimental to the program of students, will not be tolerated, and shall cause disciplinary action to be taken. A student will not be permitted to attend class wearing inappropriate apparel.

Inappropriate clothing (meaning- "do not wear to school") includes, but is not limited to:

- a. Halter tops, tank tops, bra straps exposed; spaghetti strap or low cut tops or dresses; muscle shirts or tube tops.
- b. Shirts/tops that do not cover the midriff with or without arms raised.
- c. Shirts/tops must cover the top of the shoulders or 3 inch minimum.
- d. Headwear (of any kind), hair rollers, or sunglasses.
- e. Clothing no more than four inches above the middle of the knee (shorts, skirts, dresses). The exception to this rule is a school uniform.
- f. Leggings when not worn with a garment that reaches four inches above the middle of the knee.
- g. See-through garments; visible underwear.

- h. No visible body piercing other than ears. (K-6).
- i. Pajamas, lounge pants, house shoes, blankets.
- j. Sexually suggestive clothing.
- k. Emblems, pictures, jewelry or words pertaining or inferring to alcohol, tobacco, gangs, sex, profanity, hazing, or drug related messages.
- I. Pants and skirts that are unzipped, unbuttoned, unsnapped, or otherwise unfastened.
- m. Clothing with messages that mock, demean, ridicule or provoke others.
- n. Extreme styles or sizes that are too tight or too loose that may be disruptive such as, sagging pants, chains, etc...
- o. Jeans and shorts with side slits, ripped seams or holes more than four inches above the middle of the knee allowing the skin to show.
- p. Clothing that interferes with the educational process or the rights of others.
- q. Shoes with cleats or wheels are not permitted.
- r. Shirts with oversized arm holes.

#### Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Minimum Conference
- B. Maximum Suspension

#### Consequences (SJHS, SHS):

- A. Warning and student changes clothes
- B. 3 days of Detention Hall
- C. 3 days of Suspension School
- D. Suspension from school

Arkansas ACT 835 of 2011 prohibits students from wearing; while on school grounds of a public school during the regular school day and at school sponsored events, clothing that exposes underwear, buttocks, or the breast of a female.

#### **Extortion**

Any student obtaining money or property by violence or threat of violence, or by forcing someone to do something against their will by force or threat of force.

#### Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Minimum Conference
- B. Maximum Suspension

#### Consequences (SJHS, SHS):

- A. 10 days of Suspension School
- B. 5 days of suspension from school
- C. 10 days suspension from school with recommendation for expulsion

#### Faculty and Staff Assault/Battery/Threat

Any person who shall abuse or insult a public school teacher, principal, superintendent, or other school employee, while that person is performing normal and regular or assigned school responsibilities shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and upon conviction be liable for a fine of not less than \$100 nor more than \$1500. Each school district shall report to the Department of Education any prosecutions within the school district under this section.

Any student who willfully or intentionally attempts to inflict bodily injury or harm to any faculty member, coupled with the apparent present ability to do so will be suspended for a minimum of ten (10) days, and possibly recommended for expulsion. Criminal charges will be filed.

Any student guilty of striking a faculty member shall be expelled from school. Any student guilty of threatening or cursing a faculty member in either verbal, written, or signaled form shall be suspended for a minimum of ten (10) days, and possibly recommended for expulsion. Criminal charges may be filed.

Arkansas ACT 1565 of 2001 makes it unlawful for any person to use profane, violent, vulgar, abusive, or insulting language toward any public school employee during the course of his/her duties.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Minimum Conference
- B. Maximum Suspension with possible recommendation for expulsion.

Consequences (SJHS, SHS):

- A. Minimum: Suspension from school
- B. Maximum: Recommendation for expulsion

#### **False Fire Alarm**

The activation of the school fire alarm by a student for other than its intended purpose will result in assignment to suspension school. Criminal charges will be filed for turning in a false fire alarm.

#### **Fighting**

The willful or intentional physical attack against any person with the intent to cause physical harm or injury. Self-defense shall not be mitigating circumstance unless one person was clearly the aggressor and there was not an opportunity to "break-off". A student who verbally or physically abuses another shall not be able to claim self-defense.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Minimum Conference
- B. Maximum Suspension

#### Consequences (SJHS):

- A. Five (5) days of Suspension School
- B. Five (5) days of suspension from school
- Ten (10) days of suspension from school with a recommendation for expulsion

#### Consequences (SHS):

- A. Three (3) days of suspension from school
- B. Five (5) days of suspension from school
- C. Ten (10) days of suspension from school with a recommendation for expulsion

#### **Fireworks**

Students shall not possess, handle, or store fireworks in any form while on school property.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Minimum Conference
- B. Maximum Suspension

# Consequences (SJHS, SHS):

- A. Two (2) days of Detention Hall
- B. Three (3) days of Suspension School
- C. Two (2) days suspension from school

#### **Food and Drinks**

Drinks should be kept in backpacks and may be accessed with teacher approval. Water bottles are recommended. Open containers are not allowed. All food should be eaten in the cafeteria or student lounge.

#### **Gambling**

Students shall not participate in any activity which may be termed gambling or wagering where the stakes are money or any object(s) of value. Dice are not to be brought to school.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Minimum Conference
- B. Maximum Suspension

#### Consequences (SJHS, SHS):

- A. 3 days of Detention Hall
- B. 3 days Suspension School

#### C. 2 days suspension from school

#### Gangs, Secret Societies, Prohibited Clubs

The state laws of Arkansas specifically prohibit public school student participation in any secret organization, sororities, or fraternities. These will not be allowed. Students shall not belong to or participate in secret societies, secret organizations or subversive groups of any kind.

Gangs or similar groups, whether organized in the community or in other settings, are prohibited at school or at any school activity. Clothing, outerwear, pins, symbols or insignia of such organizations shall not be worn to school or at any school-related activity. Any gang graffiti, throwing of gang signs, and any other gang-related activity will result in a student's suspension from school.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate)

A. In-school suspension

B. Suspension

Consequences (SJHS, SHS):

A. First offense: Five (5) days suspension from school

B. Continued offenses: May result in expulsion

#### **Hazing**

The purpose of this policy is to maintain a safe learning environment that is free from hazing for students and staff members. Hazing activities of any type are inconsistent with the vision and goals of the school district and are prohibited at all times.

Hazing means: Any willful act on or off school property by a student acting alone or acting with others which is directed against any other student and done for the purpose of intimidating a student, threatening the student with social or other ostracism, frightening a student, humbling of pride, stifling the ambition, or impairing the courage of a student or of submitting the student to shame or disgrace among his fellow students.

No student, student organization or group shall engage in what is commonly known and recognized as hazing or encourage, aid, or assist any other student in the commission of this offense.

No person shall knowingly permit, encourage, aid, or assist any person in committing the offense of hazing, or willfully acquiesce in the commission of such offense, or fail to report promptly his/her knowledge of any reasonable information of the presence and practice of hazing in this state to an appropriate administrative official of the school.

The offense of hazing is a Class B misdemeanor.

Consequences:

Minimum: Detention Hall

Maximum: Suspension with recommendation for expulsion

#### **Inappropriate/Indecent or Pornographic Materials**

Students are not to possess or distribute in any form or format: inappropriate, indecent or pornographic materials. Possession or distribution of pornographic materials will be reported to the proper authorities.

#### Consequences:

- A. Three (3) days suspension from school
- B. Five (5) days suspension from school
- C. Ten (10) days suspension from school, with possible recommendation for expulsion.
- D. Students involved in extracurricular activities may receive additional consequences based on individual club or group rules and/or guidelines.

#### **Indecent Exposure or Sexual Activity**

Students are not to be involved in sexual activities or indecently expose themselves at school, on a school bus, at a school bus stop, or while attending any school activity or school sanctioned event.

#### Consequences:

- A. Five (5) days suspension from school
- B. Ten (10) days suspension from school with possible recommendation for expulsion
- C. Students involved in extracurricular activities may receive additional consequences based on individual club or group rules and/or guidelines.

#### <u>Instigating</u>

Encouraging, aiding, or abetting the violation of any discipline policy, rule or regulation. Consequences may be the same as for violation of the particular policy, rule, or regulation.

#### **Laser Pointers**

Possession of laser pointers by students is prohibited and will be grounds for suspension. Act 1408 of the General Assembly says that laser pointers shall be seized by the law enforcement officer as contraband.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Conference
- B. Suspension

Consequences (SJHS, SHS):

- A. Confiscation and parent contact
- B. Suspension from school and parent contact

#### **Pantsing**

A student pulling at the clothing of another student to expose under garments or underwear.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Conference
- B. Suspension

Consequences (SJHS, SHS):

- A. Three (3) days of Suspension School
- B. Three (3) days of suspension from school

#### **Profane Language**

General cursing or profane language on campus, the bus, or at extracurricular events, verbal, written, or signaled.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Conference
- B. Suspension

Consequences (SJHS):

- A. Two (2) days of Detention Hall
- B. Five (5) days of Detention Hall
- C. Three (3) days of Suspension School
- D. Suspension from school

Consequences (SHS):

- A. Five (5) days of Detention Hall
- B. Three (3) days of Suspension School
- C. Suspension from school

# **Public Display of Affection**

Other than holding hands, physical contact is prohibited in grades 6-12.

Consequences:

- A. Warning
- B. Two (2) days of Detention Hall
- C. Two (2) days of Suspension School

#### Scuffling

Arguing, bickering, shoving, scuffling, wrestling, horseplay or activities that could lead to a fight are prohibited. Students may be required to attend conflict resolution or

mediation as well as the consequences listed below.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

A. Conference

B. Suspension

Consequences (SJHS and SHS):

A. Five (5) days of Detention Hall

B. Three (3) days of Suspension School

#### **Sexual Harassment**

Sexual harassment is unwelcome, unwanted or uninvited sexually oriented words or actions that make a student feel uncomfortable, unsafe, hurt, and/or humiliated. Sexual harassment will not be tolerated, and disciplinary action will be taken with those students who sexually harass others.

As with other forms of discrimination, sexual harassment is prohibited according to Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 which protects the adolescent at work, and Title IX of 1972 which protects the teen from sex discrimination at school. The Supreme Court has mandated that schools provide a safe environment for students.

- A. All schools in the district are committed to the eradication of sexual harassment in the school. Such harassment is illegal and will not be tolerated.
- B. Sexual harassment consists of verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature that disrupts the right to equal education by interfering with the student's psychological, social, and physical well-being.
- C. Specific behaviors that are unwanted and sexual in nature that could constitute sexual harassment especially to students at school are:

Assaulting Pulling at clothes, grabbing

Attempted rape/rape Sex-oriented kidding Cornering/blocking movements Sexual name calling

Degrading remarks Spreading sexual rumors

Gestures Telephone calls

Inappropriate touching Too personal conversation

Jokes/cartoons/pictures Verbal comments

Leers/stares Vulgar notes/sexual bullying

#### ANY OTHER "UNWELCOME BEHAVIORS"

If a student feels he/she have been sexually harassed, the following steps should be taken without fear of retaliation:

- A. Inform a teacher, counselor, or administrator.
- B. Write a detailed account of the incident including the date, time, place, and witness(es) if any.
- C. This information will then be forwarded to the principal's office for review and possible disciplinary action.

Consequences (Elementary & Intermediate):

- A. Conference
- B. Suspension

Consequences (SJHS, SHS):

- A. Minimum Student/Parent Conference
- B. Maximum Recommendation for expulsion

#### **Student Publications**

Students are entitled to express in writing their personal opinions. The distribution of handwritten, duplicated, or printed material on school premises must be with the prior consent of the principal and may not interfere with or disrupt the educational process. Written expressions which are distributed must be signed by the authors.

Students who edit, publish or distribute handwritten, printed or duplicated matter among their fellow students within the schools must assume responsibility for the content of such publications.

Libelous and obscene matter and personal attacks are prohibited in all publications. Unauthorized commercial solicitation will not be allowed on school property at any time.

#### **Tardies (Elementary & Intermediate)**

Students will be allowed two (2) tardies per semester; thereafter the following consequences will be enforced:

- A. On the fifth (5<sup>th</sup>) tardy a letter will be sent home.
- B. On the tenth (10<sup>th</sup>) tardy a FINS (Family in Need of Services) petition may be filed with the courts.

When emergencies make it necessary for a student to leave school early, the parent/guardian is required to sign the student out at the office. The student will be called to the office. Parents will not be allowed to go directly to the classroom. Only people listed on a student enrollment card will be allowed to pick up that student.

If a student is absent for less than 1 hour, he/she will be marked tardy. Students arriving on late buses will not be counted tardy.

<u>Note:</u> If there is a change in plans for how your child is to get home, please call or send a note to the office before 2:00 P.M. Make sure your child knows before he/she leaves for school in the morning how he/she is to get home in the afternoon.

#### **Tardies (Grades 7-12)**

Tardy is defined as not being in one's seat when the tardy bell begins to ring. Tardies will begin anew each semester. Two tardies in the same class will count as an absence toward taking semester exams.

Consequences: (SJHS and SHS)

- A. 1st tardy Teacher warning
- B. 2<sup>nd</sup> tardy Parent contact
- C. 3<sup>rd</sup> tardy 5 days Detention Hall
- D. Each additional tardy after 3 will result in a Suspension School assignment.

#### **Terroristic Threat**

Purposely making a threat to cause death to another person is terroristic.

#### Consequences:

Minimum – Suspension

Maximum – Recommendation for expulsion

Law enforcement will be notified if death or serious personal injuries to another are threatened.

#### **Threat**

Purposely making a direct threat with the intention to harass, annoy or alarm is prohibited.

Act 1046 of 2001 makes it a Class C felony to seriously threaten school employees or students or threaten damage to a school structure.

#### Consequences:

Minimum - Suspension School

Maximum – Recommendation for expulsion

#### **Throwing Objects**

Throwing objects inside or outside the building is prohibited.

Consequences: (K-6<sup>th</sup> Grade)
A. Minimum: Conference
B. Maximum: Suspension

Consequences: (7<sup>th</sup>-12<sup>th</sup> Grade)

- A. Two (2) days of Detention Hall
- B. Two (2) days of Community Service (SJHS Only)
- C. Three (3) days of Suspension School
- D. Two (2) days of suspension from school

#### **Tobacco**

Smoking or possession of cigarettes will not be allowed on the school campus. Consumption and/or possession of tobacco, smokeless tobacco, and/or paraphernalia (i.e. electronic cigarettes, vaporizers, etc.) is prohibited on school campus. Cigarette lighters and matches are not permitted and will be confiscated and not returned. Any tobacco look-alike product will be dealt with in the same manner as tobacco. Students may be cited for possession by the school resource officer.

Effective April 12, 2013, AR law prohibits the sale, delivery, possession or use of alternative nicotine products and electronic cigarettes by minors, and prohibits their use on public school property by any individual.

ARK. CODE S4-16-101; S6-21-609. HB 1398/SB1087 signed into law 4/12/2013.

Consequences: (K-6<sup>th</sup> Grade)

First offense – One (1) day suspension Second offense – Three (3) days suspension Repeated offenses – Three (3) days suspension

Consequences: (7<sup>th</sup>-12<sup>th</sup> Grade)

First offense – Three (3) days of Suspension School Repeated offenses – Two (2) days suspension from school

Parents will be notified following each offense

#### **Truancy**

Students absent from school or a class without permission from a parent, guardian, or school official are considered truant and shall be subject to disciplinary action by the school. This also includes being out of a student's designated area during the school hours. Parents will be contacted when a student is truant, and no credit will be given for the time missed, and no work can be made up.

Consequences: (7<sup>th</sup>-12<sup>th</sup> Grade)

First offense - Three (3) days of Suspension School/parent notification Second offense - Four (4) days of Suspension School/parent notification Third offense - Suspension from school/parent notification

#### **Weapons And Dangerous Instruments**

No student shall possess a weapon, display what appears to be a weapon, or threaten to use a weapon while in school, on or about school property, before or after school, in attendance at school or any school sponsored activity, en route to or from school or any school sponsored activity, off the school grounds at any school bus stop, or at any school sponsored activity or event. Military personnel, such as ROTC cadets, acting in the course of their official duties are accepted.

A weapon is defined as any knife, gun, pistol, revolver, shotgun, BB gun, rifle, pellet gun, razor, ice pick, dirk, box cutter, numchucks, brass knuckles, pepper spray or other noxious spray, explosive, or any other instrument or substance capable of causing bodily harm. A student guilty of having a weapon at school will be suspended until a

conference can be set up with the superintendent or designee to determine if an expulsion recommendation is necessary or if other consequences are more appropriate.

Possession means having a weapon, as defined in this policy, on the student's body or in an area under his/her control. If, prior to any questioning or search by any school personnel, a student discovers that he/she has accidentally brought a weapon to school and immediately takes the weapon to the principal's office, or a student realizes that he/she has brought a weapon to school that is in a vehicle on school grounds, and the student informs the principal or a staff person immediately, the student will not be considered to be in possession of a weapon. The weapon shall be confiscated and held in the office until such time as the student's parent/legal guardian shall pick up the weapon from the school's office.

Except as permitted in this policy, students found to be in possession of a firearm on the school campus shall be recommended for expulsion for a period of no less than one year. The Superintendent shall have the discretion to modify such expulsion recommendation for a student on a case-by-case basis. Parents or legal guardians of students expelled under this policy shall be given a copy of the current laws regarding the possibility of parental responsibility for allowing a child to possess a weapon on school property. Parents or legal guardians shall sign a statement acknowledging that they have read and understand said laws prior to readmitting the student. Parents or legal guardians of a student enrolling from another school after the expiration of an expulsion period for a weapons policy violation shall also be given a copy of the current laws regarding the possibility of parental responsibility for allowing a child to possess a weapon on school property. The parents or legal guardians shall sign a statement acknowledging that they have read and understand said laws prior to the student being enrolled in school.

The mandatory expulsion requirement for possession of a firearm does not apply to a firearm authorized by the district for activities that include the use of firearms. Such activities may include ROTC program activities or after-school trap shooting team activities.

A firearm brought inadvertently to school by a student shall be grounds for disciplinary action, but the School Board may consider the "inadvertent circumstances" of the incident in determining the student's discipline.

The district shall report any student who brings a firearm to school to the criminal justice system or juvenile delinquency system by notifying local law enforcement.

Legal References: A.C.A 6-18-502 (c) (2) (A) (B)
A.C.A. 6-21-608
A.C.A. 5-73-119 (e)(8)(9)(10)
A.C.A. 5-73-124

A.C.A. 6-18-507 (e) (1)(2) A.C.A. 5-21-210 A.C.A. 5-73-120 The school district reserves the right to punish behavior which is subversive to good order and discipline in the schools even though such behavior is not specified in the written rules.

#### Special cases:

When in the judgment of the principal or assistant principal, and depending on the severity of the offense or if a student's presence would present a hazard to others, or would adversely affect the learning environment, a student may be suspended or recommended for expulsion for any first offense. Students involved in extracurricular activities may receive additional consequences based on individual club or group rules and/or guidelines.

Behavior not covered in this handbook will be handled by an administrative response.

#### **CAFETERIA RULES**

Students are expected to conduct themselves properly in the cafeteria according to the following rules:

- A. Enter the cafeteria and wait in line quietly without pushing or breaking in front of anyone.
- B. Use appropriate manners and courtesies at all times to all people.
- C. Take trays to the turn-in window when finished. Do not leave trays, trash, or eating utensils on the table or floor.
- D. Do not talk loudly or make unnecessary noise while in the cafeteria.
- E. Leave the cafeteria when finished eating. Remember to get a drink of water and/or or go to the restrooms before leaving the cafeteria. Once you leave the cafeteria, you will not be allowed to return.
- F. All food is to be consumed within the cafeteria. Do not take any food or drinks outside.
- G. Students depositing money into their account during lunch should go to the end of the line.
- H. Food and beverage items in glass containers are not allowed on campus.
- I. Students who do not follow these rules may be assigned to "clean-up duty" or other disciplinary action.
- J. ADE standard 8.02.01 states that parents may bring food, to school at lunch time for their children, but not other children. Food must be delivered to the office, not the cafeteria.
- K. All campuses in the Sheridan School District are peanut and tree nut free due to students with allergies.

#### Grades K-9:

Minor age children under 18 are not permitted to visit without adult supervision in the cafeteria during lunch.

#### **Grades 10-12:**

Refer to the Visitor policy as stated in this handbook. Visitation during a meal time may be restricted due to seating capacity.

#### **DRUG DOG**

The district reserves the right to use drug dogs to search school premises. Unannounced periodic visits may be made to all district schools and to school-sponsored events. Lockers, automobiles, and other areas of the school grounds will be searched. Students will be held responsible for any prohibited items found in their locker, belongings, or automobiles. Should prohibited items be found during a school check, the violator(s) will be disciplined under district policies and may be prosecuted under local, state, or federal laws.

#### SCHOOL RESOURCE OFFICERS

The Sheridan School District currently employs two School Resource Officers and one Security Officer (SHS) to assist students, faculty and administration when necessary. If School Resource Officers are not available, local law enforcement officers may be contacted.

#### **SEARCH AND SEIZURE**

#### **School Property:**

In the assignment of school property (locker, desk, etc.) to a specific student, the school maintains ownership of such property and the right to inspect it or reclaim it. General searches of school property may be conducted at any time.

Search of an area assigned to a student should be in the student's presence except in emergencies. Illegal items such as firearms, weapons, or any other articles reasonably determined to be a threat to the safety and security of others shall be seized by school authorities and turned over to the police. Items, which are used to disrupt or interfere with the educational process, may be temporarily removed from the student's possession.

<u>Automobiles</u>: A school official may conduct a warrantless search of an automobile if he or she has reasonable suspicion that a search would produce evidence indicating a student had violated the law or a school rule.

<u>Personal Property</u>: A school official may conduct a search of items if he or she has reasonable suspicion that a search would produce evidence indicating a student had violated the law or a school rule.

Personal Searches: When a school employee has reasonable suspicion that a student

has violated the law or a school rule, he or she shall inform an administrator. If the administrator determines that a search is warranted, he or she may conduct a search of a student's person. An adult witness will be present at the time of the search. The search may be conducted as long as the scope of the search is "reasonably related to the objective of the search" and not excessively intrusive in light of the age and sex of the student and the nature of the infraction.

<u>Pat-Down Searches</u>: A "pat-down" search of a student's person will be done by a school official of the same sex. An adult witness shall be present at the time of the search. A pat-down search of a minor student shall be conducted in the presence of his or her parent or guardian unless the administrator has reason to believe that the student poses an immediate threat.

<u>Strip Searches</u>: When a school administrator has reasonable suspicion that a serious offense has occurred to the extent that a strip search is appropriate, law enforcement officials will be contacted to conduct such a search if legally deemed appropriate. In no case will a school employee conduct a strip search. In the case of law enforcement notification, parents will also be notified by school officials.

<u>Metal Detectors</u>: The Sheridan School Board authorizes the appropriate use of metal detectors at school and at school-sponsored events.

#### SECOND CHANCE PROGRAM

The Second Chance Program was developed to provide qualified students, in grades 7-12, who are first time offenders of the district's drug and alcohol policy an opportunity to avoid expulsion and remain a Sheridan School District student thus progressing in their education. Recommendations for inclusion in the Second Chance Program will be made by campus principals. Students who are enrolled in the Second Chance Program are placed on a very strict probationary status for one calendar year and are required to complete all program components including;

- A mandatory 6 week drug education class selected by the district and provided on campus, after school, at the student's expense.
- 15 hours of community service
- Random drug testing throughout the student's enrollment in the program.
- Weekly student progress meetings with the student's campus counselor/administrators.
- Strict academic and disciplinary probation.

Participating in the Second Chance Program in lieu of expulsion is an opportunity that can be taken advantage of only one time in a student's 7-12 education. Additionally, any student found to be in violation of section B of the Student Handbook-Alcoholic

Beverages, Counterfeit Drugs policy will not qualify for inclusion in the Second Chance Program.

All alcohol and drug policy violations are reported to local law enforcement.

More information regarding the Second Chance Program is available upon request.

#### **The Learning Center Program**

The Learning Center Program (TLC) is an alternative program to expulsion for students found to be in violation of section B of the Student Handbook – Alcoholic Beverages, Counterfeit Drugs policy. Students may be assigned to the TLC program for disciplinary violations other than the Alcoholic Beverage, Counterfeit Drug policy. Such exceptional assignments will be made on a case by case basis as determined by school administrators. In the case of an exceptional assignment to TLC, program criteria may be amended based on the reason of the exceptional assignment. This program will provide students in grades 7 through 12 the opportunity to earn credit for core classes through digital learning. Campus principals may offer this program to students in lieu of a recommendation for expulsion

Students are assigned one or two semesters in the Learning Center Program. Students are required to successfully complete the following criteria;

- Six week drug education/life skills class
- Random drug testing
- Satisfactory attendance according to the Sheridan School District Student Handbook attendance policy.
- Completion of 12 community service hours
- Complete 75% or more of assigned course work with passing grades
- Maintain a 90% progress report average

Students are required to follow a uniform dress code of khaki pants with a white or blue polo shirt with a collar. Transportation will not be provided during enrollment in the Learning Center Program. Upon successful completion of the TLC program, students will be placed in one semester of the Second Chance program.

# SECTION VI – HEALTH AND WELLNESS POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

#### **BREAKFAST AND LUNCH**

The Sheridan Child Nutrition Department will offer lunch and breakfast at Sheridan School District Campuses. Studies show a positive relationship between academic performance, reduced tardiness, and absenteeism when students participate in school breakfast and lunch programs.

Your child will receive a personal envelope for meal deposits. There are blanks to be filled in by the parent/guardian as to the date and amount of money sent to be deposited in your child's account. Upon receipt by the food service cashier, she will post the amount of money received and the date received. Please seal the envelope. The student is to turn the envelope into his/her first period teacher or in the box located in the cafeteria or office before school starts.

The money deposited will be used for school food service only. Each time your child is served lunch, breakfast, second meals, or an extra drink the price will automatically be deducted from your child's account. Since all money sent in the meal envelopes is deposited into the student's account, money sent for field trips, pictures, books, etc., must be sent separately to the teacher's attention.

Meal charges are not allowed at Sheridan Junior or Sheridan High School. One (1) meal charge per school year will be allowed for elementary and intermediate students.

Second meals, snacks and extra drinks are not a part of the Federally-funded Food Service program. Students will be charged for these, even though your child may be eligible for free and reduced price meals. Second meal costs are the same as an adult meal price.

Students must pay in cash or check by the day, or pay in advance by the week, two weeks, or monthly. We encourage you to pay a week or more rather than daily. If your child should choose to bring his or her lunch or is absent, no meals will be deducted from their account. The only way a meal is deducted from your child's account is for your child to go through the line and pick up a tray or extra drink. We will not provide the student with the service of cashing checks or giving change. If you move from the district it is essential that you come by the cafeteria to balance your child's account whether a refund is to be received or a deficit to be paid.

#### **EZSchoolPay**

The Sheridan School District is now offering an online service to assist parents in the management of their student's school meal account. In addition to checking a student's meal balance online, parents may use a Visa, MasterCard, or Discover card (credit or debit) to enter a prepayment to their student's school meal account.

In order to prepay a child's school meals, parents can go online to the Sheridan School District website at <a href="www.sheridanschools.org">www.sheridanschools.org</a> and click on the quick link EZSchoolPay or go to <a href="http://www.EZSchoolPay.com">http://www.EZSchoolPay.com</a> to create an account. A child's meal account balance can also be monitored online and updated as often as every 10 minutes. The EZSchool Pay website can also be used to view recent meal transaction history and to set up e-mail alerts to indicate that a child's account balance is low. Payments can be made to a student's account anytime. EZSchool Pay is provided for parent's convenience, however a service fee is charged when making a payment.

If you need more information or have questions on EZSchool Pay, please call district Food Service Director at 870-942-3135.

#### FREE AND REDUCED LUNCHES

To qualify for free and reduced lunches, an application must be filled out, one per household with each student listed and returned to the school office or cafeteria office. Applications will be reviewed and approved or disapproved according to federal guidelines.

Students who qualified for the program last year will continue on the program for the first 30 days of the new school year. Free and reduced meal prices only apply to first servings, students who receive second trays will be charged an adult meal price. Parents are invited and encouraged to periodically join their students in dining in the cafeteria.

#### **MEAL PRICES**

#### **BREAKFAST**

Regular Meal Price	\$1.25
Reduced Meal Price	\$ .30
Adult Meal Price	\$2.00
Extra Milk	\$ .55
Extra Juice	\$ .35

#### LUNCH

Reg. Meal Price (K-6)	\$2.10
Reg. Meal Price (7-12)	\$2.10
Reduced Meal Price	\$ .40
Adult Meal Price	\$3.40
Extra Milk	\$ .55
Extra Juice	\$ .35

#### **School Cafeteria Menu Subsitutions:**

Our school district will provide substitute menus to accommodate students with handicapping conditions meeting the definition of a disability as defined in USDA regulations. You must fill out a Certification of Disability for Special Dietary Needs Form to request such an accommodation. Our school district does not prepare special menus based upon any family's religious or personal health beliefs. If a school menu fails to offer choices consistent with a family's religious or personal health beliefs, parents should assume the responsibility of preparing the child's meals.

#### TRANSPORTATION POLICIES

The Sheridan School District provides daily bus transportation to and from school for those students in the district who qualify by residing one (1) mile or further from Central Office in Sheridan and one (1) mile or further from East End Elementary in East End. It is the goal of the Sheridan Transportation Department to provide transportation in the safest, most dependable, and efficient manner possible. Keeping safety, dependability, and efficiency in mind as priorities, please read and become familiar with the transportation policies, safety procedures, rules, and consequences for misbehavior as outlined in this section.

#### **General Policies:**

- A. All school district policies will be followed.
- B. Riding a school bus is a privilege, not a right required by law.
- C. Bus routes and stops will be determined by the transportation department.
- D. Students will load and unload buses only at designated bus stops or their assigned campus.
- E. Bus drivers will assign seats.
- F. All students are expected to conduct themselves in a safe and appropriate manner while at a bus stop or while riding a bus. The bus stop is considered part of the school grounds.
- G. Students wishing to ride a bus other than their assigned bus due to an emergency situation must bring a note making the request and signed by a parent/guardian. This note must be presented to the campus office for approval before 10 A.M. on the day of the request.

#### General Rules of Safety & Discipline:

- A. The school bus is an extension of the classroom. All rules of conduct, policies, procedures, and consequences for misbehavior as outlined in the student's campus handbook apply and will be enforced.
- B. Students are to be at their assigned bus stop 5 minutes before the bus is scheduled to arrive.
- C. While waiting on the bus, students are to stand at least 10 feet from the bus stop. Students should wait until the bus is completely stopped, the door opened, and the driver signals it is safe, before approaching the bus.
- D. Students should always cross the roadway in front of the bus where they can be seen by the driver. Never cross the roadway behind the bus.
- E. Do not play in the roadway or at shuttle areas while waiting on the bus.
- F. Students should wait until the bus leaves the area before crossing the roadway to check a mailbox. This should be done under adult supervision.

#### General Rules of Safety & Discipline While Riding the Bus:

- A. Any act that jeopardizes the safety of others on the bus is prohibited.
- B. Follow the driver's instructions, respect the driver, and do not distract the driver.
- C. Respect the rights of others; no bullying, harassment or intimidation of others will be tolerated.

- D. When loading and unloading the bus, enter and exit the bus in an orderly manner as directed by the driver.
- E. Upon boarding the bus, students should go to their assigned seat, face forward while the bus is moving, and remain seated until time to exit the bus.
- F. Students should only carry items that can be held in their lap with the exception of larger band instruments.
- G. Keep the aisle clear of all objects at all times.
- H. Speak in a normal tone of voice; no yelling, screaming, or distracting sounds will be allowed.
- I. Students are to keep hands, feet, and objects to themselves and inside the bus.
- J. No food or drink, except bottled water, will be allowed on the bus without permission of the driver or school officials.
- K. Students are not to bring glass containers, balloons, animals, or any object prohibited at school on the bus.
- L. Students are not to tamper with emergency windows, doors, or other safety equipment on the bus.
- M. Act 36 of 1987 makes the parents of a minor child responsible for reimbursing the school for any damages caused by the minor child up to \$5,000.00. Students are responsible for the seat they are assigned.
- N. Act 814 makes it a misdemeanor for any person (student or adult) to threaten, curse, or use abusive language to a school bus driver. Violators will be duly prosecuted to the fullest extent of the law.
- O. When riding a Sheridan School Bus, students are subject to be recorded. Electronic surveillance may be used to determine consequences in the event of misbehavior.
- P. The school district reserves the right to punish misbehavior which is subversive to the good order, safety, discipline, or efficiency of the bus operation and the rights of others who ride the bus even though such misbehavior is not specified in these rules or the rules of the campus handbook.

If a student chooses to break bus rules, policies, or procedures, the following discipline policy will be used at the discretion of the principal or his/her designee depending on the severity of the offense. Removing a student from the bus for a period of time may be assigned in addition to other discipline measures taken on the student's campus by a principal or his/her designee.

1st offense - Written warning and parent notification.

2nd offense - Three (3) day suspension from riding all buses.

3rd offense - Five (5) day suspension from riding all buses.

4th offense - Ten (10) day suspension from riding all buses.

5th offense - Suspension from riding all buses for the remainder of the school year.

#### **GUIDANCE SERVICES**

Guidance counselors are available to counsel students at all times. Students are encouraged to use the counselor's help with all academic, occupational, social, and personal problems. Counselors will see students upon their request or that of their parents. Guidelines are as follows:

- Students are encouraged to see the counselors during the student's non-class time, at lunch, or before or after school.
- It is advantageous for each student to request a conference with his/her counselor early in the school year.
- Should an emergency arise, students must receive permission from their teacher and have a hall pass to go to the counselor's office.

#### **HEALTH POLICIES**

Acts 244 and 633 of Arkansas State Law require all students Pre-Kindergarten through 12<sup>th</sup> grade to have completed all required immunizations in order to register for the current school year. All transfer students must furnish shot records within thirty (30) calendar days of enrolling.

#### **Personal Illness**

In order to provide our students with a healthy environment in which to learn, these guidelines should be followed:

- 1. If a child complains before school, take his/her temperature, and keep the child home if the temperature is 100 degrees or higher.
- 2. If a child complains with stomach disorders, such as nausea, vomiting, or diarrhea, he/she should not be sent to school. Stomach viruses are contagious. A child should be symptom free for 24 hours before returning to school.
- 3. If a child has a rash of unknown origin, or has a suspected condition (such as chicken pox) which is contagious, do not send him/her to school; the child should be seen by a physician.
- 4. If a student is sent home from school with a fever, he/she should not return to school the next day. A child should be free from fever for twenty-four (24) hours before returning to school.

MANY TIMES CHILDREN BECOME ILL AT SCHOOL,
AND IT IS NECESSARY FOR THE SCHOOL TO NOTIFY PARENTS.

#### **Health Screening**

Students in the Sheridan School District may receive annual updated health evaluation screenings which will include: Vision, Hearing, BMI and Scoliosis

Parent notification will be sent home prior to screenings.

#### **BMI Screening**

Please consider the above annual health evaluation screening information to be your BMI notification. If you do not want your child to participate in the BMI screening procedure, a written statement from you is required. Please send the statement to your child's principal before screening begins.

#### **Head Lice**

All students in kindergarten through sixth grade (K-6) are to be examined by a health care professional the first week of school each year and at random intervals during the school year. Students in grades 7-12 will be examined on an as needed basis.

Students found with human host parasites (head lice, lice nits, scabies, or bedbugs) will be sent home at that time. The classroom and any siblings will also be examined. Parents/guardians will be notified to pick up their children from school and will receive education material which explains treatment and prevention measures.

#### Return to school procedure:

- A. Students may return the following day with proof of treatment (for example: box of over the counter product, prescription box, receipt of product purchased).
- B. Parent/Guardian will accompany student to the nurse's office to be re-examined before returning to the classroom.

#### Non-responsive cases:

If over the counter treatments do not effectively treat the head lice, other suggestions will be discussed with Parents/Guardians. The same return to school procedure will be followed.

#### SCHOOL DISTRICT MEDICATION GUIDELINES

In order to provide the best possible care for your children, the following guidelines are in effect for administering medication at school.

A. Medication requested by parents/guardians to be given at school must be a doctor's prescription, and it must be in the original prescription container with the prescription label on the container. Medication should not be mixed in a container. (Ask your pharmacist to provide a second container with a prescription label. This allows the parent/legal guardian to have a container at home and one to be kept at school).

- B. Prescription medication requested to be given on a long-term or short-term basis must have a permission form signed by the parents/guardians. This permission form can be obtained from the school nurse. All prescription medications to be given at school must be accompanied by an adult requesting medication to be given. Do not send with student.
- C. No medication to be given three (3) times daily or less will be administered at school, unless ordered by a physician to be given during school hours.
- D. No over-the-counter drugs will be given at school unless ordered by the physician to be given during school hours and accompanied by the order from the doctor.
- E. Students are not allowed to have medication in their possession on school property.
- F. All medication prescribed to be taken during school hours must be kept in the nurse's or principal's office.
- G. The school district medication guidelines permit trained students grades 7-12 to carry and/or self-administer medication for asthma (wheezing), severe allergic (anaphylactic) reaction, or diabetes on his/her person for immediate use in a life-threatening and/or emergency situation while in school, at an on-site school sponsored activity, or at an off-site school sponsored activity. To carry and administer such medication, a student must (1) have the written order of a doctor (2) have written parent/guardian authorization (3) have permission of the campus principal (4) demonstrate to the school nurse the skill level and responsibility necessary to use and self-administer the asthma inhaler or auto-injectable epinephrine and (5) have approval of the school nurse.
- H. Even though district guidelines allow for student possession and use under the previously mentioned conditions, a student with asthma is not required to carry an asthma inhaler or auto-injectable epinephrine. Students are strongly encouraged to leave asthma and allergic reaction medications with the campus nurse.

A student is prohibited from sharing, transferring, or in any way diverting his/her own medications to any other person. The Sheridan School District, school district employees, nor any agent of the school district, shall be liable for injury to a student caused by his/her use of a prescription inhaler or self-administration of medication or for any injury caused by sharing, transferring, or in any way diverting his/her own medications to any other person.

- A. Medication used for Attention Deficit Hyperactive Disorder (ADHD) is to be delivered to the school nurse by an adult and not sent with the student. Any change in daily medication will require a doctor's written order brought to school. No phone calls or written notes from parents/guardians.
- B. Medication will be destroyed unless picked up within one week after the end of the school year, or after the end of the medical order. (SSD Board Policy 7.37)
- C. Students in violation of District Medication Guidelines may be in violation of Alcoholic Beverages, Drugs, Counterfeit Drugs Policy.

If you have any questions, please feel free to call the nurse's office on your child's campus.

Sheridan Elementary School	870-942-3131
Sheridan Intermediate School	870-942-7488
Sheridan Junior High School	870-942-3813
Sheridan High School	870-942-3137
East End Elementary School	501-888-4264
East End Intermediate School	501-888-1477

### **SECTION VII – FORMS**

## Sheridan School District Parent/Guardian - Student Document Verification

Student Name	Date
Please sign, date, and have your child sign this form at the bottom of the back page.	
Your signature on this form acknowledges your receipment Handbook along with the policies and procedures corsasked to select "Yes" or "No". Please read all policies and	ntained within. For some policies you will be
Cell Phones and/or Cameras: I understand that cells phenomenate listening devices, or other electronic devices on school proupon arrival at school and throughout the school day. I all cameras for the distribution, showing or posting on social videos of students or school employees taken at school, of permission of the principal is prohibited. The Sheridan Scientirety on pages 97 and 98 of this handbook.	operty must be turned off and kept out of sight so understand that the use of cell phones or networking sites or websites of pictures and/or or school buses, without prior written
Corporal Punishment: The Sheridan School District Coland 91 of this handbook.	rporal Punishment policy is stated on page 90
Yes, my child may be administered corporal punishr No, my child may <u>not</u> be administered corporal pun	
<b>Drug Screen Authorization</b> (applies to 7 <sup>th</sup> -12 <sup>th</sup> grade Of All students in grades 7-12 that participate in extra-curricular submit to random drug screening in accordance with distribitation to conduct a urinalysis to test for drugs and/or alcolar authorize the release of information concerning the results and to the custodial parents/legal guardians. The Sherida on pages 43-47 of this handbook.	llar activities or drive to school must be willing to ict policy. I authorize the Sheridan School phol use in accordance with district policy. I s of such a test to the Sheridan School District
My child will not be participate in extra-curricula not have my permission to be included in the random drug	
Homework Policy: I have received notification of the Sh described on pages 68 and 69 Yes N  Medical Release: I hereby grant permission to the Shericemergency medical assistance for my child in case of acceschool property, or while at school-sponsored functions of	eridan School District Homework Police o  dan School District and/or its agents to tident or emergency during school hou

Student's Signature	Date Date	
We have received the 2016-17 K-12 Sheridan Student Hand		
Included in the 2016-17 K-12 Student Handbook is the Code of Attendance Policies, Homework Policy, and Transportation Poregarding your student and his/her education. Please read this reference.	icy as well as other importan	t information
Statement of Responsibility (Parent/Guardian & Student): requires that we inform you and your child of the rules of condu (e) requires documentation of student, parent/guardian receipt documentation will be included in the student's records.	ct in the schools. State law §	6-18-502 (5)
Statement of Residency: Arkansas Law § 6-18-202: A reside physically present and maintains a permanent place of abode for calendar days and nights per week for the primary purpose other that by signing below I declare that I meet the legal definition of I also understand that my child will be removed from school, an false address.	or an average of not less that er than school attendance. I a resident of the Sheridan S	n four (4) understand chool District.
Student Electronic Device and Internet Use Agreement: The district's technology to access the Internet for educational purpostudent agrees to obey all federal and state laws and regulation any electronic device and Internet use rules instituted at the sturules are written or oral. The Student Electronic Device and Internet use rules are written or oral. The Student Electronic Device and Internet use rules are written or oral. The Student Electronic Device and Internet use rules are written or oral. The Student Electronic Device and Internet use rules are written or oral. The Student Electronic Device and Internet use rules are written or oral. The Student Electronic Device and Internet use rules are written or oral.	oses only. In using the Intern is. The student also agrees to dent's school or class, wheth ernet Use Agreement is state	et, the o abide by ner those
Permission for Use of Student Work on the World Wide We drawings, paintings, photography projects, videos, writing and o school or district website. Any work posted will appear with a c such work without express written permission. No home addressuch media publications. You may use my child's media for publication yearYesNo	other publications to be displace opyright notice prohibiting the ss or telephone number will a	ayed on the e copying of appear with
School District Parental Involvement Plan, described on pages	nt-friendly summary of the Sh 13-14 Yes	

#### SHERIDAN SCHOOL DISTRICT

#### 2016-17 Title I Student/Teacher/Parent Compact

NOTE: This agreement should be completed by all students attending buildings receiving Title I Federal funds including East End Elementary School, Sheridan Elementary School, East End Intermediate School and Sheridan Intermediate School.

#### PARENT/GUARDIAN AGREEMENT

I want my child to achieve. Therefore, I will encourage him/her by doing the following:

- Demonstrate the value of education.
- See that my child attends school regularly.
- Establish a time for homework and learning at home.
- Provide a proper environment for study at home.
- Read with my child on a regular basis.
- Communicate and work cooperatively with school personnel.
- · Encourage my child.
- Make sure my child comes to school each day with pens, pencils, paper, and other necessary tools for learning.

Parent Signature		

#### STUDENT AGREEMENT

It is important that I work to the best of my ability. Therefore, I shall strive to do the following:

- Attend school regularly.
- Come to school each day with pens, pencils, paper, and other necessary tools for learning.
- Complete and return homework assignments.
- Observe regular study hours.
- Conform to rules of student conduct.

Student Signature	

#### **TEACHER AGREEMENT**

It is important that students achieve. Therefore, I shall strive to do the following:

- Provide homework assignments for students.
- Provide necessary assistance to parents so that they can help with the assignments.
- Encourage students and parents by providing information about student progress.
- Use activities in the classroom to make learning enjoyable.

Teacher Signature	
Tutor Signature	

#### PRINCIPAL AGREEMENT

I support this form of parent involvement. Therefore, I shall strive to do the following:

- Provide an environment that allows for positive communication between the teacher, parent, and student.
- Encourage teachers to regularly provide homework assignments that will reinforce classroom instruction.

Principal Signature	
Please return this signed form to	by Friday, August 19, 2016

ADE SPED REQUIRED FORM JULY 2013 AGES 3-21

## Sheridan School District Parental Consent to Access Public Insurance and to Release Personally Identifiable Information

Student Name:	
Student Identification Number:	Date of Birth:
health services the school district provides to ch those services that are identified in their individ	rek federal Medicaid reimbursement for the cost of the mildren who are eligible for Medicaid, and who receive ualized education program (IEP). In order to seek the school district must disclose information from your leaid billing agencies.
release student personally identifiable informati	cy Act (FERPA), parental consent is required in order to on to agencies not identified in the Act. This consent udent information for the purpose of billing Medicaid.
<ul> <li>public benefits or insurance.</li> <li>I understand that my child's education receives through an IEP may be released Medical Services, Arkansas Medicaid, a purpose of billing Medicaid.</li> <li>I understand that this may include sharir and/or a physician to obtain necessary deprovided through an IEP.</li> <li>I understand that information to be release security number, Medicaid ID, disability services were delivered, and progress not I understand that this consent will remain providing IEP services to my child, unlete I understand that I may revoke consent a I understand that revoking my consent deprovide all required IEP services to my child.</li> <li>Before giving my consent below, I was provided.</li> </ul>	the school district permission to access my or my child's ecords and information about the services my child to the Department of Human Services, Division of and the school district's Medicaid billing agent for the ag information with DHS, contracted billing agents, ocumentation to receive reimbursement for services used may include: student's name, date of birth, social y, IEP and evaluations, type of service(s), times and dates oftes.  In in effect at all times the district is responsible for easy revoked by me.  In any time by notifying the school district in writing, loes not change the school district's responsibility to exhibit at no cost to me.  Provided with a written notice further explaining my the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA)
Is your child covered by private insurance? No	Yes (If yes, please complete Third Party Liability Section)

Date

Parent or Guardian Signature

ADE SPED REQUIRED FORM JULY 2013 AGES 3-21

# Sheridan School District Parental Consent to Release Personally Identifiable Information Third Party Liability Section\*

\*This section should only be completed if the student is covered by private insurance.

Student Name:	
Student Identification Number:	Date of Birth:
Information Related to Billing Third Par	ty Insurance:
that all third party sources must be utilized by B of the Individuals with Disabilities Educa requiring parents, where they would incur a services that must be provided to a child wite education" requirements of these statutes. II	per
Please check one of the following:	
I do NOT give permission to the sch services delivered in the school.	ool district to bill my private insurance for healthcare
I give permission to the school to bil delivered in the school.	Il my private insurance for healthcare services
Private Insurance Information:	
Insurance company:	
Address:	
Name of Policy Holder:	
Policy Holder Date of Birth:	Social Security Number:
Policy Number:	Group Number:
Parent or Guardian Signature	Date
Please return this signed form to	by Friday, August 19, 2016.

## Sheridan School District School Immunization Clinic 2016-17

In compliance with the Family Education Right to Privacy Act (FERPA) (20 U.S.C. § 1232g; 34 CFR Part 99) I, \_\_\_\_\_, give permission for my child, \_\_\_\_\_ Parent/Guardian Name First and Last Name ☐ Influenza ☐ Tetanus, Diphtheria and acellular Pertussis (Tdap) ☐ Diphtheria, Tetanus and acellular Pertussis (DTaP) ☐ Measles, Mumps and Rubella (MMR) ☐ Polio ☐ Haemophilus influenza type B (HIB) ☐ Hepatitis B (Hep B) ☐ Varicella (Chicken Pox) ☐ Human Papillomavirus (HPV) ☐ Meningococcal ☐ Hepatitis A (Hep A) ☐ Prevnar  $\square$  PPD □ Other Parent/Guardian Signature\_\_\_\_\_\_ Date \_\_\_\_\_

Please return this signed form to \_\_\_\_\_\_ by Friday, August 19, 2016.

#### OBJECTION TO PUBLICITY AND PHOTO RELEASE FORM

Sheridan School District is making an effort to promote the positive activities, accomplishments, and work of our staff and students. This includes sharing information, videos, and images via local media organizations and our own printed/electronic publications.

Throughout the school year, there will be opportunities for various students to be interviewed and/or photographed and identified by name and classroom or school. However, we understand that some parents may request that we do not identify their child(ren). Please note, however, that your child's image or likeness may appear in occasional large group candid photos taken at a distance in which your student may not be readily identifiable without any type of name identification (i.e. photos of the crowd at an athletic event, photos in which a student is in the background but not clearly identifiable). The use of candid photos of your child in which s/he is not readily identifiable will be considered permissible. For the foregoing reasons, students who attend extracurricular activities may not retain authority over the publication of photos taken. Please fill out the form below if you have objections regarding publicity. If you have no objections regarding publicity, no further action is required.

I **object** to the release or publication of the following circled items below. (Please be

your

aware that by not granting permission, we will be unable to recognize his/her accomplishments

via website, social media, and articles released to	<i>y</i> ,
child may be asked to step out of group photos if no	ecessitated by this objection.)
Student Name	Photograph or Image (including video)
Grade level	Classroom
Honors and awards received	Participation in officially recognized activities and sports
Student Name (Print)	Grade
Parent/Guardian Signature	Date
Parent/Guardian Name (Print)	

If the school does not receive this form or a written objection by Friday, August 19, 2016, the school will assume consent. If a situation arises that may change your child's status regarding publicity, please notify your child's school office in writing as soon as possible.

# STAY INFORMED AND GET CONNECTED WITH SHERIDAN SCHOOLS!

### We Are Social!

SSD offers many ways for district patrons to stay connected with our schools. Check us out on Facebook and Twitter and download our new mobile app from the App Store or Google Play. You can also sign up for SSD Alerts on our website to receive text messages regarding school closings, delays, etc.







We Are Mobile!





870.942.3135 www.sheridanschools.org #Yellowjacketnation





## SAFE SCHOOLS HOTLINE

Help keep our schools and students safe from:

- BullyingDrugs
- Violence
- Weapons

PLEASE CALL OUR TOLL-FREE CONFIDENTIAL HOTLINE

1-855-509-2559